

Copyright Undertaking

This thesis is protected by copyright, with all rights reserved.

By reading and using the thesis, the reader understands and agrees to the following terms:

- 1. The reader will abide by the rules and legal ordinances governing copyright regarding the use of the thesis.
- 2. The reader will use the thesis for the purpose of research or private study only and not for distribution or further reproduction or any other purpose.
- 3. The reader agrees to indemnify and hold the University harmless from and against any loss, damage, cost, liability or expenses arising from copyright infringement or unauthorized usage.

IMPORTANT

If you have reasons to believe that any materials in this thesis are deemed not suitable to be distributed in this form, or a copyright owner having difficulty with the material being included in our database, please contact lbsys@polyu.edu.hk providing details. The Library will look into your claim and consider taking remedial action upon receipt of the written requests.

Pao Yue-kong Library, The Hong Kong Polytechnic University, Hung Hom, Kowloon, Hong Kong

http://www.lib.polyu.edu.hk

ROLE OF *ULK1B*-REGULATED AUTOPHAGY IN ZEBRAFISH DEFINITIVE HEMATOPOIESIS

KAZI MD MAHMUDUL HASAN

PhD

The Hong Kong Polytechnic University

2022

The Hong Kong Polytechnic University

Department of Health Technology and Informatics

Role Of *Ulk1b*-Regulated Autophagy In Zebrafish Definitive Hematopoiesis

Kazi Md Mahmudul Hasan

A thesis submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for

the degree of

Doctor of Philosophy

September 2021

CERTIFICATE OF ORIGINALITY

I hereby declare that this thesis is my own work and that, to the best of my knowledge and belief, it reproduces no material previously published or written, nor material that has been accepted for the award of any other degree or diploma, except where due acknowledgment has been made in the text.

Signed _____

Kazi Md Mahmudul Hasan

17 January 2022

Abstract

Autophagy is a dynamic and evolutionary conserved lysosomal degradation pathway for cellular remodeling, development and homeostasis, yet its function in definitive hematopoiesis is elusive. Taking advantage of the optically clear and externally fertilized zebrafish (*Danio rerio*) embryos together with the genetic tractability and the availability of pharmacological approaches, here we inhibited autophagy by knocking out uncoordinated-51-like autophagy activating kinases 1a (*ulk1a*) and 1b (*ulk1b*) to investigate the role of autophagy in definitive hematopoiesis.

The overall autophagy processes were monitored by western blot analysis, highresolution microscopy with zebrafish Lc3 fluorescent transgenic embryo Tg(GFP-Lc3), lysosome dye (Lysotracker red) and autophagy detection dye (CYTO-ID[®]). Furthermore, hematopoietic phenotypes were examined by whole-mount in situ hybridization (WISH) and flow cytometry-based lineage-specific cell population counts.

Zebrafish deleting *ulk1b* resulted in the inhibition of autophagy activation, but not autophagy flux at the whole embryo protein level. However, both autophagy activation and flux were significantly impaired in neurons, suggesting the tissue-specific requirement of ulk1b in zebrafish autophagy during embryonic development. Further investigation revealed that both chimeric and stable *ulk1b* knock-out significantly decreased the number of hematopoietic stem cells (HSCs) while increased myeloid progenitors, leukocytes and neutrophils in the caudal hematopoietic tissue (CHT). In contrast, both autophagy and hematopoiesis were unaffected upon somatically targated

ulk1a^{TAL}. CYTO-ID[®] green staining indicated that *ulk1b* knock-out did not affect *coro1a*:DsRed positive leukocyte's autophagy activation but inhibited autophagy flux upon CQ treatment. Chemical inhibition of autophagy using 3-MA treatment recapitulated the hematopoietic phenotypes observed in *ulk1b* mutants, suggesting that the increase in CMPs, leukocytes and neutrophils in the *ulk1b* mutants was likely autophagy-dependent. However, treatment with the autophagy inducer, calpeptin, can only rescue the increased neutrophil population in *ulk1b* mutants. Though calpeptin treatment significantly induced autophagy activation in leukocytes of wild-type and *ulk1b* mutant, the effects of calpeptin treatment on autophagy defects, particularly the suppressed autophagy flux in all hematopoietic lineages and thus cannot rescue all the hematopoietic phenotypes. Also, maintenance of normal hematopoiesis might require a specific autophagy level under tight regulation.

In this project, we demonstrated that zebrafish is a valuable *in vivo* model for studying autophagy. Our results showed that *ulk1b* knock-out affects zebrafish autophagy in a tissue-specific manner, which is consistent with the current understanding that multiple canonical and non-canonical autophagy pathways involving different subsets of autophagy components are ongoing in different tissues. While our *ulk1b* knock-out models demonstrated the role of ulk1b-dependent autophagy in hematopoiesis, further investigation targeting other autophagy components in a lineage-specific manner is warranted to reveal the complete autophagy network in hematopoiesis.

Word count: 429

Referred publication(s)

Thesis related:

- <u>Hasan KMM</u>, Chen XK, Yi ZN, Lau JJY, Ma ACH. Genetic and chemical inhibition of autophagy in zebrafish induced myeloproliferation. **bioRxiv** 2021:2021.2006.2014.448302.
- Xie F, Xu S, Lu Y, Wong KF, Sun L, <u>Hasan KMM</u>, Ma ACH, Tse G, Manno S, Tian L, Yue J, Cheng SH. Metformin accelerates zebrafish heart regeneration by inducing autophagy. *npj Regenerative Medicine*. 2021; 6:62, PMID: 34625572

Others:

- Ma ACH, Mak CCY, Yeung KS, Pei SLC, Ying D, Yu MHC, <u>Hasan KMM</u>, Chen X, Chow PC, Cheung YF, Chung BHY. Monoallelic Mutations in *CC2D1A* Suggest a Novel Role in Human Heterotaxy and Ciliary Dysfunction. *Circulation: Genomic and Precision Medicine*. 2020; 13(6):696-706, PMID: 33196317.
- Chen XK., Yi ZN., Wong GTC., <u>Hasan KMM</u>., Kwan JSK., Ma ACH., Chang RCC. Is exercise a senolytic medicine? A systematic review. *Aging cell*. 2020; e13294, PMID: 33378138.

Conference presentations

Thesis related:

- 1. Virtual live Keystone eSymposia meeting on Autophagy: Mechanisms and Disease, October 5-8, 2020.
 - "Role of autophagy in the maintenance of definitive hematopoiesis using zebrafish platform" (Poster presentation)

Kazi Md. Mahmudul Hasan, Xiang-Ke Chen and Alvin Chun-hang Ma.

2. Virtual 11th EUROPEAN ZEBRAFISH MEETING 2020, October 26-27, 2020

"Autophagy inhibition perturbed definitive hematopoiesis leading to aberrant myeloproliferation in Zebrafish models" (Oral presentation)* <u>Kazi Md. Mahmudul Hasan</u>, Xiang-Ke Chen and Alvin Chun-hang Ma.

Awarded (5,000 HKD) from the Department of Health Technology and Informatics, The Hong Kong Polytechnic University, for the oral presentation.

3. Cell Bio 2020 Virtual-an Online ASCB/EMBO Meeting, December 02-16, 2020

"Autophagy insufficiency perturbed definitive hematopoiesis in zebrafish model" (Poster presentation)

Kazi Md. Mahmudul Hasan, Xiang-Ke Chen, Zhenni Yi and Alvin Chun-hang Ma.

Other conferences

1. Virtual 11th EUROPEAN ZEBRAFISH MEETING 2020, October 26-27, 2020

"Zebrafish calreticulin loss of function model as a potential therapeutic target for human CALR mutated myeloproliferative neoplasms" (Oral presentation) <u>Kazi Md. Mahmudul Hasan</u>, Xiang-Ke Chen and Alvin Chun-hang Ma.

2. The 14th International Symposium on Healthy Aging, March 16-17, 2019

"Systemic inflammation induces IL-1b-mediated microglia invasion in the Zebrafish brain" (Poster presentation) **X Chen, KMM Hasan**, JSK Kwan, ACH Ma, RCC Chang.

3. American Society of Human Genetics (ASHG Virtual Meeting), October 27-30, 2020

"Novel damaging mutations in CC2D1A suggest a role in human heterotaxy and ciliary dysfunction"

<u>ACH Ma</u>, CCY Mak, KS Yeung, LCS Pei, D Ying, HC YU, **KMM Hasan**, X Chen, PC Chow, YF Cheung, BHY Chung.

Acknowledgments

First of all, I would like to express my greatest and sincerest gratitude to my supervisor, Dr. Alvin Chun-hang Ma, for giving me an invaluable opportunity to join his laboratory for my research work, together with his generous patience, continuous guidance, and encouragement throughout my PhD study.

I would like to solely thank Professor Shea-ping Yip for his remembrance while I always emailed him for doing my PhD in his department. It may not be possible for me if he would not introduce me to my boss Dr. Alvin Chun-hang Ma for doing the PhD research work. I am also thankful to my labmate Mr. Xiang-Ke Chen for his important guidance and for helping me while conducting lab experiments. I would like to thank Ms. Zhenni Yi and Mr. Jack Jark-Yin Lau for their help sometimes while doing experiments. I would like to thank Dr. Xiang Zou, Dr. Kenneth K. Y. Cheng, and Dr. Chi-ming Wong for their approval of my confirmation report. I would also like to thank Dr. Raymond K. H. Hui, Dr. Ms. Joey C. Y. Chiu, Ms. Natalie C. Y. Chen, Dr. Michael Yat-fai Yuen, and Dr. Ryan Ho-yin Chow for their continuous support while conducting laboratory training and experiments.

My deepest thanks are also extended to many of my native and nonnative friends while living in the PolyU student Halls of Residence and working on the university campus.

Last but not least, I must acknowledge my dearest parents, my beloved wife, and my relatives for their continuous supports and efforts to smooth my PhD study.

Table of contents

| CERTIFICATE OF ORIGINALITY | iii |
|---|------|
| Abstract | iv |
| Referred publication(s) | vi |
| Conference presentations | vii |
| Acknowledgments | ix |
| List of figures | xiii |
| List of tables | xv |
| List of abbreviations | xvi |
| Chapter 1: Introduction | 1 |
| 1.1 Autophagy | 2 |
| 1.2 Types of autophagy | 2 |
| 1.3 REGULATORY MECHANISM OF CANONICAL MACROAUTOPHAGY | 4 |
| 1.4 IMPORTANCE OF THE ULK1 | 7 |
| 1.5 Hematopoiesis | |
| 1.6 AUTOPHAGY IN HEMATOPOIESIS | |
| 1.6.1 Autophagy in HSCs maintenance | |
| 1.6.2 Autophagy in progenitor cells | |
| 1.6.3 Autophagy in lymphoid maturation | |
| 1.6.4 Autophagy in myelopoiesis and granulopoiesis | |
| 1.7 AUTOPHAGY AND MALIGNANT HEMATOPOIESIS | |
| 1.8 ZEBRAFISH AS A MODEL TO STUDY AUTOPHAGY AND HEMATOPOIESIS | |

| 1.9 ZEBRAFISH EMBRYONIC HEMATOPOIESIS | 25 |
|---|----|
| 1.9.1 Zebrafish primitive hematopoiesis2 | 26 |
| 1.9.2 Zebrafish definitive hematopoiesis2 | 29 |
| Chapter 2: Objectives | 31 |
| Chapter 3: Materials and Methods | 33 |
| 3.1 ZEBRAFISH STRAINS, FEEDING AND MAINTENANCE | 34 |
| 3.2 ZEBRAFISH EMBRYO COLLECTION AND STAGING | 34 |
| 3.3 ULK1 PROTEIN SEQUENCE ALIGNMENT | 34 |
| 3.4 GENERATION OF THE ULK1 MUTANTS BY TALENS | 37 |
| 3.5 MICROINJECTION | 38 |
| 3.6 TALEN MECHANISM AND EVALUATION OF TALEN ACTIVITIES BY GENOTYPING 3 | 38 |
| 3.7 ANTI-SENSE RNA PROBE SYNTHESIS 4 | 42 |
| 3.8 IN SITU HYBRIDIZATION 4 | 44 |
| 3.9 Flow Cytometry, cell sorting and CYTO-ID [®] staining | 46 |
| 3.10 WESTERN BLOT | 48 |
| 3.11 TREATMENT WITH AUTOPHAGY MODULATORS AND LYSOTRACKER RED STAINING 4 | 49 |
| 3.12 LIGHT-SHEET AND CONFOCAL MICROSCOPY | 49 |
| 3.13 PHOSPHO-HISTONE H3 (PH3) IMMUNOSTAINING | 50 |
| 3.14 STATISTICAL ANALYSIS | 50 |
| Chapter 4: Results | 52 |
| 4.1 PHYLOGENETICALLY ULK1 CONSERVED AMONG VERTEBRATES | 53 |
| 4.2 GENE SYNTENY OF ZEBRAFISH ULK1B AND HUMAN ULK1 ARE CONSERVED | 53 |

| 4.3 Spatial expression pattern of ulk1b during zebrafish embryonic | |
|---|----|
| DEVELOPMENT | 53 |
| 4.4 GENE TARGETING OF ZEBRAFISH ULK1A AND ULK1B | 57 |
| 4.5 ULK1B ABLATION PERTURBED AUTOPHAGY ACTIVATION, BUT NOT FLUX AT THE | |
| PROTEIN LEVEL | 57 |
| 4.6 Autophagy activation and flux were affected in the neurons of $ulk1b$ | |
| MUTANTS | 63 |
| 4.7 ULK1B MUTANTS DID NOT AFFECT LEUKOCYTE AUTOPHAGY ACTIVATION | 63 |
| 4.8 ulk 1 b inhibition perturbed autophagy flux and most likely autophagy | |
| ACTIVATION IN LEUKOCYTES | 66 |
| 4.9 Calpeptin induces autophagy in leukocytes of wild-type and ulk1b $$ | |
| MUTANTS | 66 |
| 4.10 Somatically targeted $ulk1b^{TAL}$ induced HSCs depletion and | |
| MYELOPROLIFERATION | 66 |
| 4.11 STABLE ULK1B KNOCK-OUT PERTURBED DEFINITIVE HEMATOPOIESIS | 78 |
| 4.12 AUTOPHAGY INHIBITOR 3-MA PERTURBED DEFINITIVE HEMATOPOIESIS IN | |
| ZEBRAFISH | 78 |
| 4.13 Calpeptin only rescued the increased neutrophil numbers in ulk1b | |
| MUTANTS | 78 |
| Chapter 5: Discussion | 87 |
| Chapter 6: Conclusion | 97 |
| | |
| References | 99 |

List of figures

| Figure 1.1: Mechanism of autophagy |
|--|
| Figure 1.2: <i>Atgs</i> involved in hematopoietic differentiation18 |
| Figure 1.3: Timeline of developmental hematopoiesis in zebrafish27 |
| Figure 3.1: Overview of zebrafish husbandry35 |
| Figure 3.2: Zebrafish embryonic developmental stages |
| Figure 3.3: Microinjector system for zebrafish embryo microinjection40 |
| Figure 3.4: Generation of somatically targated $ulk1a^{TAL}$ and $ulk1b^{TAL}$ by TALEN41 |
| Figure 3.5: Flow diagram for the quantification of myeloid cells by flow cytometry in |
| zebrafish embryos47 |
| Figure 4.1: Phylogenetic relationship, multiple sequence alignment and amino acid |
| sequence homology of Ulk1 orthologues |
| Figure 4.2: Human <i>ULK1</i> , zebrafish <i>ulk1a</i> and <i>ulk1b</i> synteny55 |
| Figure 4.3: Spatial expression pattern of zebrafish <i>ulk1b</i> |
| Figure 4.4: RFLP assay for zebrafish <i>ulk1a</i> and <i>ulk1b</i> |
| Figure 4.5: Generation of zebrafish <i>ulk1b</i> mutants by TALEN59 |
| Figure 4.6: Autophagy levels in somatically targeted <i>ulk1a</i> groups and stable <i>ulk1b</i> |
| mutants60 |
| Figure 4.7: TALEN mediated somatically targated <i>ulk1a</i> did not affect autophagy61 |
| Figure 4.8: Autophagy activation, but not autophagy flux was affected in zebrafish <i>ulk1b</i> |
| mutants62 |
| Figure 4.9: <i>ulk1b</i> deletion inhibits autophagy flux in <i>ulk1b</i> zebrafish mutants64 |
| Figure 4.10: Quantitation of the autophagosomes, lysosomes and autolysosomes |

| Figure 4.11: Autophagy activation was inhibited in the leukocytes upon 3-MA |
|---|
| treatment |
| Figure 4.12: Autophagy flux and most likely activation decreased upon <i>ulk1b</i> ablation68 |
| Figure 4.13: Calpeptin-induced autophagy in leukocytes |
| Figure 4.14: Somatically targated $ulk1a^{TAL}$ did not affect definitive hematopoiesis71 |
| Figure 4.15: Quantitation of hematopoietic cell numbers in <i>ulk1a</i> siblings72 |
| Figure 4.16: Somatically targeted $ulk1b^{TAL}$ perturbed definitive hematopoiesis73 |
| Figure 4.17: Quantitation of hematopoietic cell numbers in <i>ulk1b</i> siblings74 |
| Figure 4.18: <i>ulk1b^{-/-}</i> mutants induces leukocyte numbers |
| Figure 4.19: Macrophages were unchanged somatically targated <i>ulk1b</i> 76 |
| Figure 4.20: Autophagy deficiency-induced HSC proliferation77 |
| Figure 4.21: Loss of <i>ulk1b</i> perturbed definitive hematopoiesis79 |
| Figure 4.22: Quantitation of hematopoietic cell numbers in <i>ulk1b</i> siblings80 |
| Figure 4.23: 3-MA recapitulated <i>ulk1b</i> mutant phenotypes in wild-type siblings81 |
| Figure 4.24: Quantitation of HSC and myeloid cell numbers after 3-MA treatment82 |
| Figure 4.25: Calpeptin unable to rescue the HSCs decrease in <i>ulk1b</i> mutants |
| Figure 4.26: Calpeptin only rescued neutrophil cell numbers in <i>ulk1b</i> mutants |
| Figure 4.27: Quantitation of myeloid cells in <i>ulk1b</i> mutants and siblings |
| Figure 5.1: Diagram indicating the role of <i>ulk1b</i> in zebrafish definitive hematopoiesis94 |

List of tables

| Table 1.1: Canonical autophagy-dependent and independent function(s) of the core | |
|--|----|
| ATGs | 8 |
| Table 1.2: Autophagy defects during hematopoietic differentiation in mice | 23 |
| Table 1.3: Key human autophagy proteins and zebrafish homologs | 28 |
| Table 3.1: List of primers used in this study | 43 |
| Table 4.1: Summary of the ulk1b autophagy in hematopoietic cells | 86 |

List of abbreviations

| СМА | Chaperone-mediated autophagy |
|--------|--|
| HSC70 | Heat shock protein 70 |
| LAMP2A | Lysosome-associated membrane protein type 2A |
| ATG | Autophagy-related gene |
| ULK1 | Unc-51 like autophagy activating kinase |
| BECN1 | Coiled-coil myosin-like BCL2-interacting protein |
| LAP | LC3-associated phagocytosis |
| LC3 | Microtubule-associated protein 1A/1B-light chain 3 |
| mTOR | Mammalian target of rapamycin |
| АМРК | 5' AMP-activated protein kinase or AMPK or 5' |
| | adenosine monophosphate-activated protein kinase |
| PI3Ks | Phosphoinositide 3-kinases |
| PE | Phosphatidylethanolamine |
| FIP200 | FAK family kinase-interacting protein of 200 kDa |
| VPS 34 | Vacuolar protein sorting 34 |
| BCR | Breakpoint cluster region protein |
| TALEN | Transcription activator-like effector nucleases |
| GFP | Green fluorescent protein |
| CRISPR | Clustered regularly interspaced short palindromic |
| | repeats |
| LPM | Lateral plate mesoderm |

| ICM | Intermediate cell mass |
|----------|---|
| RBI | Rostral blood island |
| CMPs | Common myeloid progenitors |
| hpf | Hours post-fertilization |
| ALPM | Anterior lateral plate mesoderm |
| PLPM | Posterior lateral plate mesoderm |
| VDA | Ventral wall of dorsal aorta |
| AGM | Aorta-gonad-mesonephros |
| CHT | Caudal hematopoietic tissue |
| EHT | Endothelial-hematopoietic transition |
| GMPs | Granulocyte-macrophage progenitors |
| PM | Primitive monocyte |
| CLP | Common lymphoid progenitor |
| HSPCs | Hematopoietic stem and progenitor cells |
| ROS | Reactive oxygen species |
| NK cells | Natural killer cells |
| ER | Endoplasmic reticulum |
| ATP | Adenosine triphosphate |
| PMNL | Polymorphonuclear leukocytes |
| AML | Acute myeloid leukemia |
| MDS | Myelodysplastic syndrome |
| ALL | Acute lymphoid leukemia |
| MCL | Mantle cell lymphoma |

| HTLV1 | Human T-cell lymphotropic virus type 1 |
|-------------------|---|
| PBS | Phosphate-buffered saline |
| PTU | 1-phenyl 2-thiourea |
| КОН | Potassium hydroxide |
| H_2O_2 | Hydrogen peroxide |
| NCBI | National Center for Biotechnology Information |
| RFLP | Restriction fragment length polymorphism |
| PCR | Polymerase chain reaction |
| WISH | Whole-mount in situ hybridization |
| EDTA | Ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid |
| 3-MA | 3-Methyladenine |
| CQ | Chloroquine |
| PVDF | Polyvinylidene difluoride |
| NBT | p-nitroblue tetrazolium chloride |
| BCIP | 5-bromo-4-chloro-3-indolyl-phosphate |
| PHB | Pre-hybridization buffer |
| SDS | Sodium dodecyl sulfate |
| IPTG | Isopropyl β- d-1-thiogalactopyranoside |
| dNTP | Deoxynucleoside triphosphate |
| DIG | Digoxigenin |
| AP | Alkaline phosphatase |
| CaCl ₂ | Calcium chloride |
| BCA | Bicinchoninic Acid |

| MIP | Maximum intensity projection |
|-------------------|------------------------------|
| NaCl | Sodium chloride |
| DMSO | Dimethyl sulfoxide |
| PFA | Paraformaldehyde |
| MgCl ₂ | Magnesium chloride |
| PH3 | Phosphohistone H3 |
| MPN | Myeloproliferative neoplasm |
| SEM | Standard error of the mean |
| ANOVA | Analysis of variance |

Chapter 1: Introduction

1.1 Autophagy

The term "autophagy" was first coined by Nobel Prize winner in Physiology or Medicine and English-born Belgian cytologist and biochemist Christian de Duve in 1963 [1]. Autophagy is an adaptive and highly conserved metabolic process in eukaryotes consisting of *de novo* synthesis of double-membrane vesicles (autophagosomes), engulfment of cytoplasmic materials and its delivery to the lysosome for degradation under different physiological and pathological conditions such as immunity, hematopoiesis, infections, cancer, aging and neurodegeneration [2-7]. During starvation, stress and amino acid insufficiency, autophagy play a key role in replenishing biosynthetic precursors through the breakdown of cytoplasmic organelles, responding to the stress-mediated cytotoxicity, in particular degrading aggregated proteins, damaged organelles and pathogens [8, 9]. Autophagy is a cytoprotective mechanics in which both too high and too low levels of autophagy may be deleterious to the organisms and leading to cell death [10].

1.2 Types of autophagy

Depending on cargo size and the routes by which cytoplasmic components are managed to degradation, autophagy can be classified into three major categories: microautophagy, chaperon-mediated autophagy and macroautophagy. Microautophagy was first mentioned in yeast and it is the degradation and direct engulfment of organelles such as peroxisome and nucleus by autophagic tubes near the boundary membrane where vacuole invaginates and engulfs cytosolic components directly into the lysosomes [11]. Maintaining cellular homeostasis, cell survival and cargo size under nitrogen limitation are the key roles of microautophagy [12]. Chaperone-mediated autophagy (CMA) does not involve vesicle formation rather a direct translocation of specific proteins across the lysosome membrane. CMA includes the selective degradation of KFERQ-like motifbearing substrate proteins to the lysosomes through heat shock protein 70 (HSC70) chaperon and cochaperones like HSP40, the carboxyl terminus of HSC70-interacting protein (CHIP), HSP70–HSP90 organizing protein (HOP) and their engulfment inside the lysosomes through lysosome-associated membrane protein type 2A (LAMP2A) [13]. In contrast, macroautophagy involves double-membrane vesicle formation, encapsulation of cellular organelles, lysosomal fusion and cargo degradation [14].

Autophagy has been previously described as a non-selective or canonical nutrient recycling phenomenon that occurs ceaselessly at the basal level and delineates the random consumption as well as successive degradation of cytoplasmic organelles, aggregated proteins et cetera [15]. Consequently, selective autophagy has been evolved as a discriminant selection, strictly regulated as damaged and cytosolic cargo degradation pathway for the removal of dysfunctional endoplasmic reticulum (ER-phagy) and parts of the ER membranes (reticulophagy), superfluous protein aggregates (aggrepahgy), dispensable peroxisomes (pexophagy), polluted mitochondria (mitophagy), excess ribosomes (ribophagy), lipid droplets (lipophagy), storage or release of ferritin iron (ferritinophagy), stress granules (granulophagy) and intracellular pathogens (xenophagy) to generate certain nutriments in response to environmental stimuli, therefore fostering cell survival and organism health [16-22]. In selective autophagy, the shape and size of the phagophore are regulated by the cargo itself and a variety of adaptor proteins including p62, optineurin (OPTN), nuclear dot protein 52 kDa (NDP52), neighbor of

BRCA1 gene 1 (NBR1), nuclear FMRP interacting protein (NUF1P1) and others to link cargoes to the autophagy machinery [20].

It is well-established fact that canonical autophagy is present at the basal levels and closely associated with the regulation of cellular homeostasis in almost all cell types [23, 24]. Autophagosome formation during canonical autophagy requires the hierarchical activities of different autophagy-related genes (ATGs). Non-canonical autophagy occurred during autophagy initiation, elongation and nucleation [25]. One of the most common forms of non-canonical autophagy is the Beclin 1 (*BECN1*: coiled-coil, moesin-like BCL2-interacting protein) independent autophagy which occurs in the context of cellular survival, proliferation, cell death and the development of immune cells [26]. Another important non-canonical pathway is the LC3-associated phagocytosis (LAP) where LC3 conjugates to the phagosome membrane and plays critical roles in normal cell physiology and disease pathology [27]. Here, the canonical autophagy-dependent and independent roles are summarized (Table 1.1).

1.3 Regulatory mechanism of canonical macroautophagy

Macroautophagy is the most common cytoplasmic cargo clearance mechanism, hereafter, referred to as autophagy. Autophagy prevails at a basal level in most cell types to coordinate cellular homeostasis [14]. Many signaling activities including eukaryotic cell growth and metabolism are regulated by autophagy [28].

Autophagy induction is triggered through distinct signaling cascades under starved conditions or pathogen infection [28, 29]. Under nutrient deprivation and glucose

availability, the mammalian target of rapamycin (mTOR) switches on and prevents ULK1 activation through phosphorylating Ulk1 Ser 757 and disrupting its association with adenosine monophosphate (AMP)-activated protein kinase (AMPK) [30]. During low glucose content, AMPK is activated and mTOR is inhibited, thereby suppressing ULK1 Ser 757 phosphorylation, allowing ULK1 phosphorylation by AMPK interaction and eventually activating autophagy [30]. Next, ULK1 forms a tetrameric complex with FAK family kinase interacting protein of 200 kDa (FIP200), ATG13, and ATG101 to recruit the VPS34 complex for phagophore isolation and autophagosome initiation [31, 32] (Figure 1.1). The class III phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase (PtdIns3K) catalytic subunit VPS34 then interacts with ATG14, VPS15 and BECN1 to form a protein complex (PI3KC3) which is essential for the initiation and expansion of autophagosomes [33]. Furthermore, PI3KC3 synthesizes the lipid phosphatidylinositol-3-phosphate (PI3P), which recruited WD-repeat protein interacting with phosphoInositides (WIPI) proteins and subsequently WIPIs recruit Atg16L1 that conjugates with the autophagosome marker microtubule-associated protein 1A/1B-light chain 3 (LC3; mammalian ortholog of ATG8) through Atg5/12/16L1 complex recruitment [34]. During autophagosome maturation, LC3 translocated from the cytosol to the isolation membrane where the cysteine protease ATG4 cleaved pro-LC3 to generate LC3-I. Then, LC3-I is subsequently transferred by ATG7 to the expanded phagophore membrane where LC3-I travel through Atg3, lipidated to LC3-II and attached to the phagophore membrane [35]. In parallel, ATG5/12/16L complex stimulated the conjugation of LC3-I to phosphatidylethanolamine (PE) to form lipidated LC3 (LC3-II) which binds to receptor molecules such as p62 inside the inner and outer membranes of the autophagosome [36].





Autophagy is initiated under nutrient starvation, stress and pathogen infection where the 5' AMP-activated protein kinase (AMPK) activates the ULK1 complex. Autophagy induction results in the recruitment of ATGs to the isolation membrane that forms a cup-shaped structure also termed as phagophore. The isolation membrane then gradually elongated and results in a sphere around the cytosol. Eventually, the isolation membrane seals into a double-membrane vesicle called the autophagosome, where it engulfed cytosolic organelles as autophagic cargo. During phagophore elongation and autophagosome formation, delipidated LC3-I conjugates with the lipid-containing phosphatidylethanolamine (PE) to form lapidated LC3-II. After autophagosome formation, it fuses with the lysosome to form autolysosome where cytoplasmic cargos are broken down by the resident lysosomal hydrolases for cytosolic cargo degradation.

Additionally, LC3-II is also involved in phagophore extension and closure during autophagosome formation. The next step is the fusion of the matured autophagosome with the hydrolase enzyme-containing lysosome, referred to as autophagolysosome to provide its cytoplasmic organelle for degradation (Figure 1.1) [37].

1.4 Importance of the ULK1

ULK1 is a macroautophagy initiatory kinase and paralog of the yeast Atg1 protein. In the human genome, there are five Atg1 orthologues namely ULK1, ULK2, ULK3, ULK4, and STK36 [38]. Among them, only ULK1 and ULK2 have autophagy regulatory functions [39]. Both genes encoded serine/threonine protein kinases having a conserved N-terminal catalytic domain, a serine-proline rich central domain, and a C-terminal interacting region [40]. Although ULK1 and ULK2 are involved in autophagy induction, growing pieces of evidence suggested their functional differences concerning autophagy and other biological properties. Previously it was suggested that autophagy deficiency via ULK1 ablation associated with slow ribosomal and mitochondrial clearance in the reticulocytes while ULK1 is not essential for starvation-induced autophagy in mice [41]. They also found that during erythroid differentiation, ULK1 but not ULK2 upregulated. Another study indicated that functions of ULK2 are more likely to compensate ULK1 ablation in a cell-type manner [40]. ULK1 and ULK2 also played autophagy-independent roles in lipid metabolism [42]. More recently, researchers found that ULK1 and ULK2 have major differences in their transcriptional and post-translational regulators and their autophagy-related interactors [43].

| Protein | Autophagy | Canonical autophagy | Rf. | Canonical autophagy | Rf. |
|--------------------|------------|--|-------------|--|---------------------------|
| name | step(s) | dependent functions(s) | | independent function(s) | |
| ULK1 or ATG1 | Initiation | Mitochondrial respiration, ATP production, lipid metabolism, mitochondrial and ribosomal clearance | [42, 44] | Cell death and apoptosis, endocytosis, immune signaling, antiproliferative and antineoplastic effects in MPNs, ER-to-Golgi trafficking, cellular homeostasis, ammonia-induced autophagy, endosomal trafficking | [45- 52] |
| ATG2A ATG2B | Elongation | Regulates lipid homeostasis, promotes Atg9-Atg18 interaction, programmed cell size reduction | [53- 55] | iDISC dependent caspase-8 activation, apoptosis, lipid droplet localization | [56, 57] |
| ATG3 | Elongation | Induces HIV infection and cell death | [58] | LAP, endosomal trafficking, apoptosis | [59- 61] |
| ATG4B ATG4D | Elongation | Sense balance and Otoconial development induces HIV infection and cell death | [58, 62] | LAP, mitochondrial dysfunction, apoptosis | [59, 63] |
| ATG5 | Elongation | Maintenance of innate lymphocytes, skeletal homeostasis, antiviral immune responses | [64- 66] | Immunity, intracellular pathogen killing, apoptosis, adipogenesis | [67- 70] |
| ATG6 or Beclin1 | Nucleation | Induces HIV infection and cell death | [58] | Apoptosis, cell death, cancer cell growth, embryogenesis, tumor suppression, STAT3 phosphorylation, DNA damage repair, receptor degradation and cytokinesis, induces viral transmission, improves the life | [26, 71- 78] |
| ATG7 | Elongation | Maintains cellular and behavioral responses, regulates potassium (K ⁺) level in hypokalemia | [79, 80] | Cell shrinkage, cell cycle arrest, mitochondrial clearance, adipogenesis, ISC integrity maintenance, promotes neuronal health and longevity | [55, 68, 81- 83] |

 Table 1.1: Canonical autophagy-dependent and independent function(s) of the core

 ATGs

| ATG8 or | Cargo | Maintains tissue | [84] | LAP, apoptosis, virus replication, | [67, |
|---------|------------|------------------------------|-------|------------------------------------|-------|
| LC3 | selection | homeostasis | | cancer cell survival, lysosome | 85- |
| | | | | biogenesis, exocytosis | 88] |
| ATG9 | Initiation | Pathogenesis of POI | [89] | Maintain lysosomal degradation, | [90, |
| | | | | axonal degeneration, STING and | 91] |
| | | | | TBK1 assembly | |
| ATG10 | Elongation | Not known | - | Apoptosis, deficiency leads to ALS | [92- |
| | | | | and FTD molecular defects, | 94] |
| | | | | lysosomal degradation, suppress | |
| | | | | HCV replication | |
| ATG12 | Elongation | Mitochondrial homeostasis, | [66, | Endosomal trafficking, | [59, |
| | | cell death, antiviral immune | 95, | mitochondrial apoptosis, endosome | 97, |
| | | responses, osteoclast | 96] | to lysosome trafficking | 98] |
| | | secretion, pathogen control | | | |
| ATG13 | Initiation | Cell cycle progression | [99] | Control virus replication, | [100] |
| | | | | cardiac development | , |
| | | | | | [101] |
| ATG14 | Nucleation | Autophagosome- | [102] | Autophagic cell death | [103] |
| | | endolysosome fusion | | | |
| ATG16L1 | Elongation | Urothelial vesicle | [104, | Apoptosis | [67, |
| | | trafficking | 105] | | 106] |
| ATG18 | Elongation | Programmed cell size | [55] | Neural homeostasis | [107] |
| | | reduction | | | |
| ATG101 | Initiation | Maintaining respiratory | [108] | Not known | - |
| | | function | | | |
| FIP200 | Initiation | Maintaining respiratory | [108] | Control virus replication | [100] |
| | | function | | | |
| VPS15 | Nucleation | Not known | - | Skeletal muscle function, | [76, |
| | | | | endocytosis, neuronal migration | 109, |
| | | | | | 110] |
| VPS34 | Nucleation | T-cell homeostasis | [111] | Endocytosis, receptor degradation | [76] |
| | | | | and cytokinesis | |

ULK1: Unc-51 Like Autophagy Activating Kinase 1, LAP: LC3-associated phagocytosis, iDISC: intracellular death-inducing signaling complex, Rf: reference(s), PAS: pre-autophagosomal structure, ISC: intestinal stem cell, STING: stimulator of IFN genes, TBK1: TANK-binding kinase 1, POI: primary ovarian insufficiency, FTD: frontotemporal dementia, ALS: amyotrophic lateral sclerosis, HCV: hepatitis C virus, VPS34: vacuolar protein sorting 34, FIP200: FAK family-interacting protein of 200 kDa

Despite either ULK1 or ULK2 knock-out and their functional differences, both homologs have reasonable importance as knock-out of both ULK1 and ULK2 showed neonatal lethality, which is similar to the deletion of other core ATGs including ATG5 and ATG 7 [41, 46]. Consequently, it remains elusive and challenging to study the general autophagy pathway via ablation of Atg5 or Atg7 or the upstream modulators such as Ulk1, Beclin 1 and Fip200 as the evidence suggested that, loss of core autophagy genes and their key initiatory kinases are often lethal and ultimately causes apoptosis [41, 112-114].

1.5 Hematopoiesis

Hematopoiesis is the process by which hematopoietic stem cells (HSCs) give rise to all blood cell types such as leukocytes, red blood cells and platelets [115]. Physiologically, all these blood cells reside inside the bone marrow microenvironment known as the HSC niche [116]. In mammals, hematopoiesis occurs sequentially in four distinct areas including the yolk sac, aorta-gonad mesonephros (AGM), fetal liver and bone marrow [115]. The first wave of blood cell production inside the yolk sac is called "primitive". Primitive hematopoiesis generates red blood cells for tissue oxygenation as the embryo grows quickly. Hematopoiesis in the primitive state is transient and is quickly replaced by adult-type "definitive" hematopoiesis. Throughout embryogenesis, definitive hematopoiesis is associated with hematopoietic stem cells and multipotent progenitors (HSCs/MPPs), which later become mature blood cells and immune cells [117].

During steady-state and under stress conditions, a complex network of HSC-intrinsic mechanisms including transcriptional regulation, metabolic adaptation and epigenetic modification as well as extrinsic factors such as local signals inside the bone marrow microenvironment and long-distance signals from outside the bone marrow regulate the balance between HSC self-renewal and differentiation to maintain homeostasis [116]. Throughout vertebrate evolution, hematopoiesis has generally been conserved [118]. Studies of human hematopoiesis have been complemented and significantly extended by the manipulation of animal models, such as the mouse and zebrafish.

1.6 Autophagy in hematopoiesis

Autophagy is the major lysosomal degradation pathway and it plays a key role in maintaining hematopoiesis. The autophagic process causes the breakdown of cellular organelles and is required for cellular homeostasis, including differentiation processes, such as adipogenesis, erythropoiesis, and lymphopoiesis [119]. To identify the role of autophagy in hematopoiesis, different types of conditional Atg knock-out mice models have been used to avoid embryonic and neonatal lethality [120-123]. Autophagy is required for HSCs differentiation and maintenance. For instance, selective degradation of mitochondria (mitophagy) is crucial for regulating HSCs identity [124]. FIP200, a critical regulator of autophagy induction, led to the proper functioning and in vivo maintenance of HSC [112]. Furthermore, Atg7 deficiency in the hematopoietic system led to the loss of HSC function and dysregulated myeloid cell proliferation [125]. Therefore, autophagy is required for a variety of HSC functions including quiescence, self-renewal, and differentiation [126].

Autophagy is also essential for the development and differentiation of other blood cell types such as B cells, T cells and erythroid cells [127-131] (Figure 1.2). Red blood cell (RBC) differentiation provided the first evidence that autophagy may be involved in hematopoietic differentiation. Additionally, most of the cellular organelles in peripheral tissues are removed when the cells are terminally differentiated into red blood cells. Autophagy is induced in polychromatic erythroblasts at the same time that several autophagy genes are expressed at high levels [132].

1.6.1 Autophagy in HSCs maintenance

During cell differentiation, mTOR pathway inhibition predominantly induces autophagy and potentiates HSC quiescence and self-renewal activities by suppressing mitochondrial functionality [133-135]. Mice with HSC-specific deletion of core autophagy gene *Atg12* resulted in a significant increase in apoptosis [136]. Lack of autophagy by conditionally deleted *Atg7* in the HSCs resulted in disrupted megakaryopoiesis and thrombopoiesis as observed by enlarged platelets with excessive functional abnormalities during platelet activation and aggregation [137]. On the other hand, deletion of FOXO3A, a putative transcription factor of the HSC, and further crossing with GFP-LC3 mice demonstrated that *Foxo3a* regulates pro-autophagy gene expression in HSCs and maintains the quiescence of HSCs to protect them from starvation-induced metabolic stress [136, 138].

HSCs-specific autophagy-deficient mice showed the expansion of hematopoietic stem and progenitor cells (HSPCs), leading to bone marrow failure and severe anemia. Afterward, those mice undergone complete loss of HSC compartment and eventually die [139, 140]. Knock-out of *Atg5* in mouse hematopoietic cells also resulted in lymphopenia and progressive anemia [140]. However, whether this cellular proliferation occurs either cell-autonomously or due to cytopenias is elusive. Moreover, it has been shown that mice with *Atg5* deficiency in HSCs resulted in survival defects including severe anemia, lymphopenia and significant reduction of HSCs [141]. Similarly, mice with autophagy deficiency via FIP200 ablation inside fetal HSCs were embryonically lethal [112].

Although, it has been reported that Atg7 is curial for HSC maintenance but the overall autophagy data including how Atg7 knock-out influence the autophagy activation and how it is regulating autophagy flux were missing [142]. The maintenance of young and aged HSCs compartment was clearly shown by another study while isolating HSCs and granulocyte/macrophage progenitors from the GFP-LC3 transgenic mice bone marrow and measuring p62 and GFP-LC3 levels [136]. Later, it has been suggested that Atg7 deficiency-induced aberrant megakaryocyte differentiation [137]. This study measured the LC3-II protein levels to observe autophagy activation upon conditionally knocking out Atg7 from the hematopoietic system. However, they did not show the autophagy flux changes and autophagy drugs (such as rapamycin, calpeptin, 3-MA, chloroquine) induced modulatory effects in Atg7 knock-out mice, which were essential to confirm such phenotypes were due to Atg7 regulated autophagy or Atg7 independent autophagy. One study did not interpret the autophagy level upon Atg5 knock-out [141], while another study investigated the autophagy by only observing p62 level accumulation [112], which is not sufficient to monitor autophagy according to the autophagy guideline [143]. In any experimental setup, measurement and detection of LC3-II level and detection of

autophagy flux by using chloroquine or bafilomycin A1 are critical to assess autophagy more precisely. In further research study by using *Atg5* and *Atg7* deficient mice model, autophagy has been assessed more precisely, demonstrated that high autophagy flux is essential for the maintenance of HSCs [144]. Nevertheless, all of these studies indicated that autophagy is essential for HSPCs homeostasis.

1.6.2 Autophagy in progenitor cells

Likewise the HSCs maintenance and normal functioning, autophagy also played essential roles for the maintenance of hematopoietic progenitors including the common myeloid progenitors (CMPs), common lymphoid progenitors (CLPs), megakaryocyte erythrocyte progenitors (MEPs), NK cell progenitors (NKPs) and granulocyte-macrophage progenitors (GMPs) in bone marrow (BM). Mice with the ablation of Atg7 in the HSPC compartment resulted in significantly reduced CMPs and CLPs in the BM and consequently induced severe myeloid proliferation, likely to human acute myeloid leukemia (AML) [7]. Furthermore, since ATG5 or ATG7 knock-down resulted in decreased HSPC frequencies, high autophagic flux is essential for the maintenance of myeloid and erythroid progenitor cells function in vitro and in vivo [144]. Recently, it has been suggested that chemically induced Atg5 deletion upon tamoxifen administration resulted in a significant reduction in CMPs, MEPs and GMPs in the BM [145]. Previously it has been reported that the mTOR signaling pathway modulated the myeloid progenitorderived macrophage differentiation by autophagy inhibition [146]. Conditional deletion of Atg7 in the mice hematopoietic system showed a significant reduction in CMPS, CLPs

and NKPs inside the BM [142], although, this study did not measure or detect the autophagy status in the *Atg7* deficient mice hematopoietic system.

1.6.3 Autophagy in lymphoid maturation

Autophagy renders pivotal roles in lymphoid differentiation and maturation (Figure 1.3). Mechanistic insights using experimental mouse models suggested that deletions of selected *Atgs* such as *Atg5* or *Atg7* inside the T-cell and B-cell compartments involved fundamental autophagy process and regulating cellular renewal, differentiation and immune cell functions during lymphoid maturation.

1.6.3.1 Role of autophagy during B lymphocyte development

During early embryogenesis, B lymphocytes development initiated in a stepwise manner such as pro-B cells, pre-B cells, and immature B cells from HSCs inside the bone marrow while autophagic activity including *Beclin 1* expression and autophagosome abundance was first reported during pro-B cell time point [147-150]. Afterward immature B cells migrate and secrete antibodies to the secondary lymphoid organs where they get fully matured. B lymphocytes are categorized into B-1 and B-2 lymphocytes depending on their cell surface marker expression properties [151].

The first evidence concerning the necessity of autophagy during B-cell development comes from the conditional knock-out of the Atg5 mice model [129]. ATG5 deletion in B lymphocytes resulted in defective B cell development during pro-B cell to pre-B cell transition stages with a substantial decrease in B-1 lymphocytes inside bone marrow [129]. Cell death occurs more frequently in peripheral B-1 cells, which reduced their

numbers in contrast with the unaffected peripheral B-2 lymphocytes, indicating a relative autophagy dependency [129]. Matured B cells further differentiated into either quiescent memory B cells or long-lived antibody-secreting plasma cells [152]. Autophagy defective plasma cells and memory B cells are incapable of continuous protein biosynthesis and eventually come across misfolded protein aggregation due to apoptosis [153, 154].

1.6.3.2 Autophagy in T lymphocytes

Autophagy plays important role in T-lymphocyte homeostasis [155]. Deficiency of Atg5 in mice showed full T lymphocytes maturation but peripheral T and B lymphocytes and total thymocytes were reduced [156]. Targeted deletion of Vps34 and Atg16l1 in the T-cell compartment of aged mice models impaired the normal development of innate natural killer (NK) T lymphocytes [157, 158]. Consistent with the aforementioned findings, Atg7 ablated mice within the T-cell compartment perturbed cellular differentiation of invariant natural killer T (iNKT) cells in peripheral lymphoid organs [159]. Under normal circumstances, iNKT cells display upregulated mitophagy during thymus development. Impairment of Atg7 led to the accumulation of mitochondrial ROS and apoptosis [159]. Furthermore, targeted deletion of T-cell-specific core autophagy gene Atg5 or Atg7 resulted in autophagy deficiency and defective T lymphocyte production [160].
1.6.3.3 Autophagy in natural killer lymphoid cells

NKPs derived from CLPs differentiated into immature or innate NK cells (iNKs) and eventually into mature NKs (mNKs), ensure immune response against viral infections and pathogen attacks [161-163]. NKP specific *Atg5* deficient mice showed severe reduction in iNKs and mNKs within the bone marrow and spleen leading to the accumulation of ROS and damaged mitochondria [164].

1.6.4 Autophagy in myelopoiesis and granulopoiesis

Myelopoiesis is a stepwise differentiation and maturation of HSCs to CMPs by terminal differentiation which led to the production of monocytes and granulocytes including neutrophils, basophils and eosinophils. As a result, myelopoiesis is sometimes subdivided into monocytopoiesis and granulopoiesis [165]. It currently remains elusive that how autophagy mediates the monocyte and granulocyte differentiation.

1.6.4.1 Autophagy in erythropoiesis

Autophagy plays a critical role during erythropoiesis where nucleus removal from the erythroblasts initiates reticulocyte formation inside bone marrow [166]. Deficiency of *Atg 5* and *Atg7* in mice may diminish the mitochondrial clearance but could not abolish total autophagy [167, 168]. One of the previous studies reported that in mice deficient with *Ulk1*, *Atg5* and *Ulk1/Atg5* at developmental hematopoiesis, *Ulk1* dependent autophagy plays the most predominant role in mitochondrial clearance than the *Atg5* dependent autophagy [44]. Similarly, Fip200 ablation impaired the erythroid maturation and rendered defective fetal HSC maintenance [112].





Autophagy plays a vital role during hematopoiesis indicating that specific stages of hematopoietic cell differentiation require the putative mechanistic involvement of different autophagy genes as well as the multiple autophagy factors. HSPC, hematopoietic stem and progenitor cell; CMP, common myeloid progenitor; CLP, common lymphoid progenitor; MEP, megakaryocyte-erythroid progenitor; GMP, granulocyte-macrophage progenitor; NK cell, natural killer cell.

Studies suggested that mice deficient in *Gata-1* suffered from immature proerythroblast stage and subsequently undergone cell death and apoptosis [169]. *Gata-1* deficient mice exhibited severe anemia and embryonic lethality whereas GATA-1 expression induces

autophagy by upregulating *ATG4B*, *ATG8* homologs and *ATG12* expression in primary human erythroblasts by direct transcriptional control [170, 171].

1.6.4.2 Autophagy in neutrophil granulocytes

Granulopoiesis is the sequential differentiation of GMPs to become eosinophils, neutrophils, basophils and macrophages inside bone marrow [165]. Granulocytes, also known as polymorphonuclear leukocytes (PMNL) are white blood cells where neutrophil granulocytes are the short-lived and widely abundant cells of the host immune system and its functional impairments leading to serious immunodeficiency syndromes [172]. Mice HSC compartments deleted with Atg7, displayed myelodysplastic syndrome (MDS) [139] and targeted deletion of Atg7 during earliest granulopoiesis leading to immature precursor accumulation that prevents neutrophil differentiation in vivo [173]. Furthermore, *Atg7* ablation led to the defective lipophagy in neutrophil differentiation, although the exact molecular profiling of how lipophagy directed into the autophagy machinery was unknown. Moreover, no direct proof found regarding autophagy activity in basophil or eosinophil granulocytes. During the process of neutrophil development and maturation, autophagy acts as a defender mechanics to degrade extracellular materials by canonical autophagy [174], LC3-dependent phagocytosis [175] and xenophagy [176], while mice with Atg5 or Atg7 deficiency led to neutrophil degranulation and disrupted ROS generation [177].

1.6.4.3 Autophagy in monocyte and macrophage development

Monocytes are bone marrow-derived white blood cells or leukocytes, circulating inside the blood and upon migrating from the bloodstream into tissues, monocytes are terminally differentiated into macrophages and dendritic cells [178]. Monocytes are involved in various cytokine induction, antigen presentation while conferring innate immunity and tissue homeostasis [179]. Macrophages are multifaceted innate immune phagocytes that serve as a first-line host defense against intracellular pathogen invasion by mounting pro-inflammatory responses via phagocytosis, releasing cytokines and renovate damaged tissues [180]. Only a few pieces of literature reported the role of autophagy during monocyte to macrophage differentiation. Circulating monocytes derived from CMPs can generate macrophages and dendritic cells inside tissues through cellular differentiation [181]. However, detailed mechanistic insights and molecular events have not been elucidated. Mice lacking Atg5 inside the granulocytes and monocytes/macrophages resulted in intracellular pathogen infection, indicating an essential role of Atg5 in cellular immunity and to kill intracellular pathogens via autophagy-independent GTPase trafficking [182].

1.6.4.4 Autophagy in thrombopoiesis and the development of thrombocytes

Thrombocytes or platelets are generated from the megakaryocyte progenitors (MPs) and are colorless, small and flowing cell fragments in the bloodstream that immediately respond to blood vessel injury, form blood clotting, prevent bleeding and assist in hemostasis [183]. Autophagy events also take place in thrombocytes where higher LC3-II turnover is observed in thrombocytes compared to starved thrombocytes [184]. It has been suggested that megakaryocyte and thrombocyte-specific ablation of Atg7 indicated a markedly reduced LC3-II level, defective platelet aggregation, abrogated granule cargo packaging, impaired hemostasis and thrombus formation without affecting platelet morphology [184].

In most cases, mice have been used as a common *in vivo* vertebrate model system while targeting different autophagy genes in the hematopoietic systems to delineate the autophagy activities and hematopoietic outcomes (Table 1.2). Nevertheless, the use of transparent *in vivo* models such as zebrafish can be helpful to elucidate the dynamic nature of autophagy in hematopoietic tissues with more details.

1.7 Autophagy and malignant hematopoiesis

The role of autophagy in hematological malignancies is double-faced and paradoxical because of its tumor-suppressive and tumor-promoting properties [185]. Dysregulations of HSPCs self-renewal and differentiation capacity are associated with malignant hematopoiesis. Autophagy is vital for the maintenance of life-long hematopoiesis and deletion of ULK1-interacting partners including FIP200, ATG5 or ATG7 impaired the normal survival capacity of HSCs in mice [112, 139, 140]. In particular, heterozygous deletion of ATG5 induces the disease progression of acute myeloid leukemia (AML) [140]. Conversely, human AML cells with ATG7 knock-down have reduced proliferation rate, enhanced chemosensitivity and improved outcomes in AML therapy [140]. Autophagy inactivation by Atg5 or Atg7 deletion increased the ROS generation, cell death and survival ability in leukemic mice [186]. Mice with HSC specific deletion of Atg7 resulted in defective mitophagy and MDS (myelodysplastic syndrome, a complex bone marrow failure disorders associated with aging, impaired clonal hematopoiesis and

anemia)-like phenotypes [142]. In vivo mouse model demonstrated that HSCs isolated from leukemic mice exhibit a higher level of basal autophagy compared to the nonleukemic mice [187]. Deletion of Atg3 or treatment with autophagy inhibitors to inactivate autophagy from murine bone marrow cells prevented BCR-Abl-mediated leukemogenesis (leukemia induction process that associates multiple genetic and. epigenetic events) *in vitro* [188].

1.8 Zebrafish as a model to study autophagy and hematopoiesis

The optical clarity, high fecundity, externally developed embryos, high throughput chemical screening and the availability of transgenic and mutant strains of zebrafish made them a robust and prime vertebrate animal model for studying developmental biology, disease pathogenesis and more recently to explore autophagy during embryogenesis [189, 190]. Moreover, the revolution in gene editing such as Transcription Activator-Like Effectors Nucleases (TALENs) [191, 192], Clustered Regularly Interspaced Palindromic Repeats (CRISPR) system based genome editing [193] and Tol2 transgenesis were promptly implemented in zebrafish opened up the possibility for cell-type or tissue-specific genetic manipulations [194-200]. Having conserved orthologues of human ATGs such as ULK1 (58%), ULK2 (74%), ATG7 (77%), ATG5 (81%), ATG3 (82%) and human-like sequential multi-lineage hematopoiesis over murine model [201], it may have the likelihood that the results obtained in autophagy research using zebrafish model would be linked to humans as well.

| Model system | Target cells | Hematopoietic outcomes | Rf. |
|---|--------------|---|--------------|
| Eir200flox/flox y Tio2 Cro | | Myeloproliferation, HSC apoptosis and | [112] |
| $F1p200^{1000 Hox} \times 11e2$ -Cre | | severe anemia. | [112] |
| $Atg5^{flox/flox} \times Vav\text{-}iCre$ | | Anemia. | [202] |
| A to flox/flox to X to Con | HCC. | Lymphopenia, anemia, accumulation of | [140] |
| Atg3 ^{noxnox} × vav-Cre | HSCs | monocytes, macrophages and neutrophils. | [140] |
| $Atg12^{\rm flox/flox} \times Mx1\text{-}cre$ | | Loss of HSCs. | [136] |
| A de Tflox/flox | | Loss of HSC function, severe | [120] |
| Atg/ ^{novnox} × Vav-Cre | | myeloproliferation. | [139] |
| | | Defective antibody responses in B cells, | [129, |
| $Atg5^{flox/flox} \times CD19\text{-}Cre$ | | increased cell death in BM and depletion in | 203, |
| | | B-1 B cells. | 204] |
| A flor/- 1 flor | B cells | Decreased T1 B cells and follicular B-cell | |
| Atg $5^{\text{flox}/2}$ × Mb1 Cre and | | numbers, reduced B-1a and B-2 B-cell | [130] |
| $Atg5^{100/-} \times CD21$ Cre | | proportion. | |
| $Atg5^{flox/flox} \times Gzmb-Cre$ | | | [205] |
| $Atg7^{flox/flox} \times Gzmb\text{-}Cre$ | | Loss of T cell function. | [205] |
| | | Loss of iNKT in lymphoid organs, | [1.60 |
| $Atg7^{flox/flox} \times CD4\text{-}Cre$ | | lymphopenia, severely compromised CD8+ | [160, |
| | | memory T cells. | 206] |
| $Atg3^{flox/flox} \times Lck-Cre$ | | Decreased T cell numbers. | [207] |
| t floy/flox C DDT? | T cells | Loss of CD8 ⁺ T cells, a severe reduction in | [200] |
| $Atg S^{10x/10x} \times Cre-ER^{12}$ | | lymphoid specific memory T cells. | [208] |
| $Atg5^{flox/flox} 	imes CD4-Cre$ | | Significant reduction in iNKT, CD4 and | [127, |
| $Atg7^{flox/flox} \times Lck-Cre$ | | CD8 T cell numbers. | 209] |
| Vps34 ^{flox/flox} :CD4-Cre | | Impaired T cell homeostasis and anemia. | [157] |
| | | | [10,1] |
| Atg16l1 ^{flox/flox} ;Cd11c- ^{Cre} | | Expanded T cell proliferation. | [210] |
| Atg3 ^{flox/flox} Ubc;cre-ERT2 | | Loss of memory NK cells. | [211] |
| Nkp46 ^{cre} \times Bnip31 ^{flox/flox} | | · | |
| Atg5 ^{flox/flox} ;NKp46-Cre | | Impairment in NK cell development, | |
| FoxO1 ^{flox/flox} ;FoxO1 ^{AAA/+} ; | NK cells | reduction in iNKs and mNKs in the spleen | [164] |
| NKp46-Cre | | and BM. | |
| CD4 Cre-Atg7 ^{-/-} | | Abrogated iNKT development, progressive | [212] |
| | | anemia. | [-] |

Table 1.2: Autophagy defects during hematopoietic differentiation in mice

| $Atg7^{\rm flox/flox} \times Vav\text{-}iCre$ | Erythrocytes | Impaired red blood cell development and severe anemia. | [213] |
|---|-----------------------------------|---|-------------------------|
| Becn1 ^{flox/flox} -Lyz2-cre ^{+/-} Fip200 ^{flox/flox} -Lyz2-cre ^{+/-} | Monocytes/ Macrophages | Perturbed lymphoid and myeloid cell homeostasis, altered macrophage differentiation. | [214] |
| Atg7 ^{Flox/Flox} ; Mx-Cre | Mast cells | Impairment of mast cell degranulation. | [215] |
| Vav-Cre \times Atg7 ^{flox/flox} Cebpa-cre \times Atg7 ^{flox/flox} Mx1-cre \times Atg5 ^{flox/flox} Atg7 ^{flox/flox} ;Lyz2-Cr Atg7 ^{flox/flox} ;LysM-cre | Neutrophils and Eosinophils | Impaired neutrophil differentiation. Eosinophilic inflammation. Reduced neutrophil degranulation, increased circulating neutrophil numbers, decreased inflammatory potential of neutrophils. | [173] [216] [177] |
| CD11c-Cre-Atg5 ^{flox/flox} | Dendritic cells | Reduced migration of DCs. | [217] |
| Atg7 ^{flox/flox} ;PF4-Cre | Megakaryocytes and Platelets | Impaired thrombosis, robust bleeding, platelet aggregation. | [184] |
| Atg7 ^{flox/flox} ;Vav-Cre | | Impeded megakaryocyte differentiation, abnormal platelet production. | [218] |
| Atg5 ^{flox/flox} ;PF4-Cre | | Delayed thrombus formation, pulmonary thrombosis, significantly reduced thrombin- induced platelet aggregation. | [219] |

mNKs, mature natural killers; BM, bone marrow; iNKT, invariant natural killer T; CD, cluster of differentiation; DCs, dendritic cells.

Some of the landscapes already demonstrated that further studies of autophagy in zebrafish could result in a novel understanding of the physiological role of the autophagy mechanism [220-222]. In particular, cloning of zebrafish microtubule-associated protein 1A/1B-light chain 3 (Lc3) targeting autophagosomes and generation of a transgenic green fluorescence protein (GFP) tagged Lc3 fish line (GFP-Lc3) implemented as an excellent platform to monitor autophagy lively under microscopic imaging [223]. The

below table showed the previously identified zebrafish autophagy homologs for different human autophagy proteins (Table 1.3).

Zebrafish (*Danio rerio*) has emerged as a robust in vivo model for vertebrate hematopoiesis with unique features including high fecundity, optical transparency, dispensable early embryonic hematopoiesis, as well as highly amendable for genetic and chemical manipulation [224, 225]. Zebrafish hematopoiesis has a higher similarity to mammals considering the highly conserved complex regulatory networks and various hematopoietic lineages [115]. Particularly in early embryogenesis, zebrafish embryos do not require a fully effective circulatory system. As a result, it can be utilized as a model to provoke loss-of-function for gene expression. Compare with *in vitro* model, the zebrafish model provides more comprehensive information about the regulation of hematopoiesis, which is dynamic with interactions between hematopoietic cells and their niche at the whole-organism level.

1.9 Zebrafish embryonic hematopoiesis

Zebrafish are being utilized as a perfect model system to study vertebrate developmental hematopoiesis [201, 224, 226-228]. Unlike mammals, zebrafish eggs are fertilized externally and easily available for examining the one-cell embryonic stage. Although invertebrate model organisms such as fruit flies (*Drosophila melanogaster*) have shown their importance while studying embryogenesis [229-231], these models are not quite suitable for working on hematopoiesis and associated mature blood cells because of limited blood cell proliferation or differentiation [232], inappropriate vascular network [233], deficits equivalents of the lymphoid lineages and its mature blood cells [234]. With

the advancing genetic technologies in the past decade, zebrafish models played important roles in modeling hematopoietic defects, which essentially contributes to a comprehensive picture of vertebrate hematopoiesis.

1.9.1 Zebrafish primitive hematopoiesis

During the initial wave of zebrafish primitive hematopoiesis, lateral plate mesoderm (LPM) is the place where the early hematopoietic progenitor as defined by *scl* first appeared in the bud stage at 11 hpf [224]. Afterward, primitive hematopoiesis occurs in the intermediate cell mass (ICM) positioned in the trunk ventral to the notochord and the rostral blood island (RBI) originating from the cephalic mesoderm where it predominantly generates erythrocytes and some primitive macrophages [201, 235, 236].

At 12 hours post-fertilization (hpf) stage, CMPs (*pu.1/spi1b*) first arises in the anterior lateral plate mesoderm (ALPM) [237], and differentiate as well as later migrate to the anterior yolk sac in the rostral blood island (RBI) where they expressed the pan-leukocyte marker (*l-plastin/lcp1*) after 16 hpf [238-240]. During the embryonic development of both mammals and zebrafish, hematopoiesis occurs in two successive waves namely primitive or embryonic hematopoietic wave and definitive wave [241-243]. Subsequently, pan-leukocyte marker expressed genes subdivided into neutrophil (*mpx/mpo*) and macrophage (*mpeg1.1*) lineages [244, 245] (Figure 1.3).



Figure 1.3: Timeline of developmental hematopoiesis in zebrafish.

Around 11 hours post-fertilization (hpf), embryonic primitive hematopoiesis (blue) initiates when the multipotent precursor cells (hemangioblasts, can differentiate into both endothelial and hematopoietic cells) appeared in the anterior lateral mesoderm (ALM) and posterior-lateral mesoderm (PLM). Blood circulation begins at around 24 hpf (pink) and a transient definitive wave initiates in the posterior blood island (PBI) shortly after the appearance of erythro-myeloid progenitors (EMP). Definitive HSPCs arise from the hemogenic endothelial cells of the dorsal aorta (DA) at 26 hpf and migrate to the CHT at 48 hpf. Lymphoid progenitor cells arise at around 54 hpf and seed inside the thymus (site for lymphoid T cells maturation). CMP: common myeloid progenitors.

| Human | Zebrafish | Functions in the autophagy pathway | |
|----------|----------------------|---|-------|
| proteins | homolog | | |
| | ulk1a, | Initiator of the autophagy pathway, part of the ULK- | |
| u | ulk1b | ATG13-ATG101-FIP200 complex that inhibits mTORC1 | [246] |
| ULK2 | ulk2 | complex; | |
| ATG101 | atg101 | Part of the ULK complex, responsible for initiating cellular autophagy | |
| ATG13 | atg13 | Under nutrient starvation, enhances the kinase activity of ULK complex | |
| FIP200 | Rb1cc1 | Novel mammalian autophagy factor that functions together with ULKs and is essential for autophagosome formation | |
| Beclin 1 | beclin 1 | Interacts with BCL-2 binding protein; facilitating membrane extension, cargo recruitment and autophagosome maturation | [250] |
| WIPI1 | Wipi1 | Major phosphatidylinositol 3-phosphate (PtdIns3P) effectors at the nascent autophagosome | [251] |
| ATG9A | atg9a | Its phosphorylation renders autophagosome assembly | [252] |
| ATG3 | atg3 | The ubiquitin-conjugating enzyme that catalyzes the conjugation of Atg8 and phosphatidylethanolamine (PE) and promotes the lipidation process | [253] |
| ATG4B | atg4b | A cysteine protease that converts the pro-LC3 to LC3-I; conjugate LC3-I with phosphatidylethanolamine (PE) and yield LC3-II | [254] |
| ATG5 | atg5 | Conjugates with ATG12 and assists in autophagy | [255] |
| ATG7 | atg7 | Autophagosomal membrane development and fusion within cells | [256] |
| GABARAP | gabarapa gabarapb | Binds to LC3 and plays a critical role in autophagosome- lysosome fusion | [257] |
| MAP1LC3B | map11c3b | Referred to as LC3, the most widely used marker of autophagosomes | [143] |
| ATG10 | atg10 | Promoting autophagosome formation | [94] |
| ATG12 | atg12 | Facilitates the LC3 lipidation | [258] |

Table 1.3: Key human autophagy proteins and zebrafish homologs

Human autophagy proteins and their zebrafish homologs were identified utilizing the National Center for Biotechnology Information (NCBI) Gene search tools (https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/gene/).

Primitive erythropoiesis first arises in the posterior lateral plate mesoderm (PLPM) at 12 hpf and further migrates to the intermediate cell mass (ICM) at 18 hpf characterized by the expression of *gata1* and embryonic hemoglobin [260]. Cells within the ICM further differentiate into the endothelial cells of the trunk vasculature and proerythroblasts which begin to enter the circulation around 24 hpf. In the intermediate wave of hematopoiesis, the EMPs arise in the posterior blood island (PBI) region autonomously at 30 hpf that generate both myeloid cells (*spi1b*, *lcp1* and *mpx*) and erythrocytes (*gata1*) [261] (Figure 1.3).

1.9.2 Zebrafish definitive hematopoiesis

Zebrafish definitive hematopoiesis arises from the ventral wall of dorsal aorta (VDA) which is similar to the mammalian aorta-gonad-mesonephros (AGM) expressing hematopoietic stem cells *myb* and *runx1* at 36 hpf through endothelial-hematopoietic transition (EHT) [262-265] (Figure 1.3). At 40 hpf, zebrafish thrombocytes arise inside the region of VDA and its circulation begins at 48 hpf characterized by the expression of CD41^{high} in transgenic CD41:GFP zebrafish embryos [266, 267]. Subsequently, it migrates to the caudal hematopoietic tissue (CHT) which is comparable to the mammalian fetal liver. Afterward, the hematopoietic cells come to the kidney and thymus where the multi-lineage hematopoiesis and T lymphocytes are produced and eventually harbored inside the kidney marrow where life-long hematopoiesis takes place [224].

At the end of the primitive wave and the initiation of definitive hematopoiesis, a transient hematopoietic wave arises where the EMPs generate independently from the posterior blood island (PBI) [268] (Figure 1.3).

Upon knock-down or knock-out of different core *Atgs* including *FIP200*, *Atg5*, *Atg7*, *Atg12* and *Atg16* inside the hematopoietic system, it is clear that autophagy plays a critical role while regulating HSCs and its downstream blood progenitors. However, the function of the core autophagy gene and autophagy activating kinase *Ulk1* in the hematopoietic system remaining elusive. In this study, the role of *Ulk1* regulated autophagy in definitive hematopoiesis has been studied using the zebrafish model.

Chapter 2: Objectives

This study made use of the optically clear and robust zebrafish model to investigate the role of autophagy during embryonic hematopoiesis *in vivo*, based on TALEN-mediated knock-out of autophagy initiating kinase ulk1.

Objectives:

- 1. To develop zebrafish *ulk1* knock-out models.
- 2. To examine the effects of *ulk1* knock-out in autophagy activation and flux.
- 3. To investigate the effects of *ulk1* knock-out in definitive hematopoiesis.
- To examine if the effects of *ulk1* knock-out on hematopoiesis is autophagydependent or independent

Chapter 3: Materials and Methods

3.1 Zebrafish strains, feeding and maintenance

Wild-type, Tg(*myb*:GFP) [269], Tg(*mpeg1.1*:eGFP) [270], Tg(*coro1a*:DsRed) [271] and Tg(*GFP-Lc3*) [223] zebrafish lines were kept in normal aquatic conditions. Hatched brine shrimp were fed twice daily to the fish. Natural spawning was used to collect embryos and staged as previously mentioned guidelines [272, 273]. All zebrafish embryonic experiments were performed under the approval and guidelines of the Animal Subjects Ethics Sub-Committee (ASESC), The Hong Kong Polytechnic University.

3.2 Zebrafish embryo collection and staging

To obtain embryos, adult male and female zebrafish were set in a mating tank as 1:3 or 2:4 ratio and separated by a divider one day before embryo collection (Figure 3.1). The next day, the divider was removed and allow the male and female fishes to meet, and embryos were collected from natural spawning. Developmental stages were determined following Kimmel *et al* and staged as mentioned in previous ethical approval [273] (Figure 3.2).

3.3 ULK1 protein sequence alignment

Amino acid sequences for human ULK1 (NP_003556.2), mouse Ulk1 (NP_001334323.1), zebrafish ulk1a (NP_001124103.1) and ulk1b (XP_005161178.1) were obtained from National Center for Biotechnology Information (NCBI) and aligned by ClustalW2 (https://www.ebi.ac.uk/Tools/msa/clustalw2/). Phylogenetic tree of ULK1 protein in human, mouse and zebrafish was built up using the neighbor-joining method.



Figure 3.1: Overview of zebrafish husbandry.

(A) The multi-tank aquatic system for zebrafish husbandry in the Department of Health Technology and Informatics, The Hong Kong Polytechnic University. (B) Collection tanks were set to obtain embryos consisting of an outer tank in combination with an inner tank, which contains mesh at the bottom for embryo collection. A divider plate is set inside the inner tank to separate male and female fishes before mating and covered by a lid on the top.





Stages for zebrafish embryonic development adopted from Kimmel et al 1995 [273].

3.4 Generation of the *ulk1* mutants by TALENs

TALEN sequences targeting the genomic region of zebrafish *ulk1a* exon 2 and *ulk1b* exon 4 were designed and synthesized as described previously [274]. Briefly, each TALEN arm was constructed by mixing an appropriate amount of six corresponding plasmids with 1 μ L 10x NEBuffer 3.1 (New England Biolabs) and 0.5 μ L BsmBI enzyme (Thermo Scientific) mix, gently centrifuged for a few seconds and incubated at 55^oC for 30 minutes.

Afterward, each reaction was added with 1.5 μ L 10X T4 DNA Ligase Reaction Buffer (New England Biolabs), 0.5 μ L T4 DNA Ligase (New England Biolabs) and 0.5 μ L Esp3I enzyme (Thermo Scientific) and made up to 15 μ L with deionized water. The whole reaction mixtures were subjected to thermocycler incubations as 37^oC for 5 minutes, 16^oC for 10 minutes for 10 cycles, 37^oC for 15 minutes, 80^oC for 5 minutes and 4^oC forever.

To identify the correct constructs, colony PCR was performed. PCR reactions were then transformed to the TOP10 competent cells following blue/white screening whereas positive white clones were selected and further verified by Sanger sequencing. After confirmed by sequencing results, *ulk1a* and *ulk1b* plasmids were linearized and further purified by PCR purification kit (Qiagen, #28104). Next, every single-stranded DNA was reverse-transcribed to mRNA by T3 mMessage mMachine Kit (Ambion, #AM1348).

3.5 Microinjection

Zebrafish embryos were microinjected as described in previous protocols [275, 276]. Briefly, *ulk1a* left and right TALEN arms and *ulk1b* left and right TALEN arms obtained from T3 mMessage mMachine *in vitro* transcription were mixed respectively to an appropriate amount. One-cell-stage zebrafish embryos were then individually microinjected by 100 pg of *ulk1a* and *ulk1b* TALEN mRNA into the yolk using stereomicroscope (Nikon SMZ800N, USA) and a pressure-controlled PLI-90 pico-liter injector (Harvard Apparatus Limited, USA) (Figure 3.3).

3.6 TALEN mechanism and evaluation of TALEN activities by genotyping

Mechanistically TALEs are genomic tools being used to modify DNA according to their specific loci using customizable DNA binding motifs. DNA recognition domains of TALEs are composed of tracts of identical 33-35 amino acid residues and a partial repeat domain. Within each unit, adenine (NI, NN and HD); guanine (NK, NN and NH for) and thymine (NG) are the repeat-variable di-residues (RVDs) that bind to a specific nucleotide [277, 278]. In the zebrafish model system, TALE nucleases or TALENs have been successfully used to introduce targeted mutations either through non-homologous end joining (NHEJ) or by homology-directed repair (HDR) and homology-independent repair (HIR) using a donor template. With comparable mutagenic activity, TALENs are more specific in binding and have fewer sequence constraints in targeting the genome, compared to other customizable nucleases.

Microinjected embryos from 36 hpf to 2 dpf were collected for restriction fragment length polymorphism (RFLP) genotyping as mentioned previously [279]. To check TALEN mutagenic activities in F0 chimeric mutants, embryos were taken one by one into the PCR strips and digested with genomic DNA (gDNA) extraction buffer (a mixture of KCl, MgCl₂, Triton X-100, Tris-HCl of pH 8.0, NP-40 and proteinase K) at 55^oC for 3 to 5 hours with shaking. Afterward, reaction mixtures were incubated for 10 minutes at 98^oC to inactivate the proteinase K and PCR amplified using the genotyping primers (Table 3.1).

Then the PCR products were digested with AciI and NheI restriction enzymes targeting selected bases at the spacer region of *ulk1a* exon 2 and *ulk1b* exon 4 respectively (Figure 3.4). During the imaging of performed agarose gel electrophoresis, an extra undigested PCR band was detected in both somatically targated *ulk1a* and *ulk1b* groups.



Figure 3.3: Microinjector system for zebrafish embryo microinjection.

The system contains a stereomicroscope (Nikon SMZ800N, USA), a gas pressure microinjector (Harvard Apparatus, USA) and a micromanipulator (KANETEC, Japan).



Figure 3.4: Generation of somatically targated *ulk1a^{TAL}* and *ulk1b^{TAL}* by TALEN.

(A-B) Schematic illustration representing TALEN mediated genome editing of zebrafish *ulk1a* and *ulk1b*. 14-20bp spacer region containing the mutation initiation site. AciI and NheI restriction enzymes were used in these genotyping assays to cut in a specified location of *ulk1a* and *ulk1b*.

In this study, somatically targated *ulk1a* and *ulk1b* groups were presented as *ulk1a*^{TAL} and *ulk1b*^{TAL} respectively, while their wild-type siblings were introduced as controls. Stable *ulk1b* wild type controls and their mutant siblings were presented as *ulk1b*^{+/+} and *ulk1b*^{-/-}.

3.7 Anti-sense RNA probe synthesis

Complementary DNA (cDNA) sequences of the target genes were PCR amplified and sub-cloned into the pGEM-T-easy vectors (Promega, USA) following the manufacturer's guidelines. The plasmid was ligated and transformed into the One Shot TOP10 chemically competent cells with blue/white screening using isopropyl β - d-1thiogalactopyranoside (IPTG) and β -galactosidase combination (1:1). Colonies with white appearance were picked for overnight liquid broth culture at 37°C shaking incubator. The overnight culture was then mini prepped by QIAprep Spin Miniprep Kit (Qiagen, USA) to purify the plasmid DNAs according to the manufacturer's instructions. Purified plasmids were then verified by sequencing using T7 and SP6 primer. Confirmed plasmid DNAs were linearized by specific restriction enzymes and then purified by QIAquick PCR Purification Kit (Qiagen, USA) and concentrations were measured by a spectrophotometer (Thermo Scientific, USA). Purified single-stranded DNAs were next used as the template for anti-sense RNA probe synthesis using DIG RNA Labeling Kit and T7 or SP6 RNA polymerase (Roche Applied Science). To perform the whole-mount in situ hybridization (WISH), following plasmids, their linearized restriction enzymes and RNA polymerases were utilized to synthesize riboprobes and to complete the reverse transcription reaction: *spi1b*- SacI-HF, T7; *myb*- SalI-HF, T7; *lcpI*- NsiI-HF, T7; *mpx*- PstI-HF, T7 and *ulk1b*- SacII.

| Primer Name | Primer sequence |
|------------------------|---------------------------|
| Genotyping Primer Sets | |
| Zf-ulk1b-Exon_4-GF | TTCATGGCCCGGGGGT |
| Zf-ulk1b-Exon_4-GR | CTGCTAGGAAGCTCCTCATGG |
| Zf-ulk1a-Exon_2-GF | AGACTTGATCGGACATGGCG |
| Zf-ulk1a-Exon_2-GR | CTCCTGGCAAAGGCACAAAC |
| WISH Probe Primer Sets | |
| Zf-spi1b-PF | TACATCATCCCACCCAGCAAAC |
| Zf-spi1b-PR | AATGCTTTCTGTCTGTGTGGGCTC |
| Zf-lcp1-PF | GAAGACCAGCGTCCATCTGC |
| Zf-lcp1-PR | CCAGCTCCACCGCATAGTTA |
| Zf-mpx-PF | CTCTGAACCCTGCTTCCCAAT |
| Zf- <i>mpx</i> -PR | TGGAATCTCTATCAGTCTCTTTCCA |
| Zf-myb-PF | CAGCACTCCACCTTAGCACA |
| Zf- <i>myb</i> -PR | TTGGGAGTTCGGAACAGCTC |
| Zf-ulk1b-PF | CCCCTACCCAGGATTCTCCA |
| Zf-ulk1b-PR | GACCACTTGTTTGACGGTGC |

Table 3.1: List of primers used in this study.

GF, Genotyping forward primer; GR, Genotyping reverse primer; PF, WISH probe forward primer; PR, WISH probe reverse primer.

Briefly, 800 ng to 1 µg linearized plasmid DNA, 1 µL RNase inhibitor, 2 µL 10x transcription buffer, 2 µL 10x NTP labeling mixture and 2 µL T7 or Sp6 RNA polymerase were made up to 20 µL with nuclease-free water. The reaction mixture was incubated overnight at 37^{0} C and 1 µL deoxyribonuclease (DNase) was added, mixed gently and incubated again at 37^{0} C for 15 minutes.

Then, approximately 60 μ L 7.5 M lithium chloride (LiCl) was added to each reaction and incubated overnight at -20^oC for the precipitation of the RNA probe. At 4^oC, the reaction mixture was then centrifuged at 12,000 g for 15 minutes and the upper flow was discarded. Next, ice-cold 70% ethanol was added to wash the pellet, centrifuged for 5 minutes at 7,500 g and the supernatant was removed. Afterward, the pellet was air-dried, resuspended in nuclease-free water. The concentration of the synthesized RNA probes was measured by NanoDrop 2000 Spectrophotometer (Thermo Scientific, USA). Riboprobes were further 100-fold diluted in pre-hybridization buffer solution and stored under -20^oC.

3.8 In situ hybridization

WISH was performed to determine the spatial and temporal gene expression pattern in zebrafish embryos at the mRNA level during embryonic development [280]. Protocols for WISH have been described previously [275, 276]. Embryos with mentioned developmental stages were collected and fixed with 4% paraformaldehyde (PFA) at room temperature for at least 4 hours. Afterward, fixed embryos were subsequently dehydrated in 25%, 50%, 75% and 100% ethanol for 5 minutes each and stored at -20^oC overnight. Embryos were further rehydrated (100%, 75%, 50% and 25% ethanol) and washed two

times in phosphate-buffered saline with Tween-20 (PBST). To avoid unwanted autophagy induction, 1-phenyl 2-thiourea (PTU) was not used to inhibit the conventional pigmentation in this study [281]. Instead, 4% PFA fixed zebrafish embryos were bleached with 3% H₂O₂ and 1% KOH before WISH. Older embryos other than 24 hpf were penetrated with Proteinase K (20 mg/mL, Roche) at 1:1000 dilution in PBST and re-fixed with 4% PFA for 30 minutes. After subsequent washes in PBST, embryos were soaked in 600 μ L pre-hybridization buffer (PHB) (20x SSC buffer, 50% formamide, 50 μ g/ml heparin, 5x saline-sodium citrate, 0.1% Tween 20, 5mg/ml rRNA) and incubated in the water bath at 65^oC for 4 hours. Afterward, embryos were hybridized overnight with anti-sense mRNA probes at 65^oC.

Next day, embryos were stepwise washed with 2x SSC and PHB mixture (25% 2x SSC in 75% PHB, 50% 2x SSC in 50% PHB, 75% 2x SSC in 25% PHB, and 100% 2x SSC for 15 minutes each) at 65^oC water bath, followed by 30 minutes 0.2x SSC wash at room temperature. Then subsequently washed in 0.2x SSC and PBST mixture (75% 0.2x SSC in 25% PBST, 50% 0.2x SSC in 50% PBST, 25% 0.2x SSC in 75% PBST and three times in 100% PBST) at room temperature for 5 minutes each. Then, embryos were hybridized with anti-digoxygenin antibody (1:4000) (Roche, Germany) at 4^oC overnight with slow motion shaking.

On day three, embryos were washed four times with PBST each of 20 minutes before washing with AP buffer (100 mM NaCl, 100 mM Tris-HCl with pH 9.5, 0.05% Tween 20 and 5 mM MgCl₂,) three times (5 minutes for each wash). Then the embryos were incubated and conjugated to chromogenic alkaline phosphatase that hydrolyzes the 5-

bromo-4-chloro-3-indolyl phosphate (BCIP) to 5-bromo-4-chloro-3-indole and inorganic phosphate. The organic compound is oxidized by nitro blue tetrazolium (NBT) to form an insoluble dark blue diformazan precipitate (NBT/BCIP (Roche, Germany))[282]. After the staining, substrate solution was removed and PBST added before image analysis using a Nikon SMZ1270/1270i stereomicroscope (Nikon Instruments Inc., NY, USA). For long-term storage, stained embryos were immersed in 100% ethanol and stored at -20^oC.

3.9 Flow Cytometry, cell sorting and CYTO-ID[®] staining

Flow cytometry was performed to enumerate the lineage-specific quantification of hematopoietic populations using transgenic embryos. Embryos as indicated stages were first anesthetized and digested with 0.05% trypsin-EDTA reagent (GibcoTM, #25300054) for 50-75 minutes at 28.5^oC. Trypsin digestion was terminated by adding 10mM CaCl₂ followed by embryo dissociation into single-cell suspension by pipetting. Dissociated cells were further washed and harvested in 1mL phosphate-buffered saline (VWRTM, #E404-200TABS) with 2% fetal bovine serum (GibcoTM, #10500-064) and filtered through a 40 µm cell strainer (Falcon®, #352340). Samples were spun down at 1200 rpm for 5 minutes at room temperature and washed two times with PBS having 2% (vol/vol) FBS. Then, the percentages of eGFP⁺ cells from different reporter lines were quantified by BD FACSAriaTM III Cell Sorter (BD Biosciences) (Figure 3.5). Data were further analyzed by FlowJo version 7.6 software. To get the net fluorescence intensity, nonspecific immunofluorescent background or autofluorescence (AF) of the fluorescent samples were subtracted from the non-fluorescent wild-type samples. For CYTO-ID[®]





Corola DsRed positive leukocytes were sorted out by flow activated cell sorting. Tg(*Corola*:DsRed) zebrafish embryos were used and the cells were trypsin digested prior to cell sorting. green that stains acidic autophagosomes, sorted *coro1a*:DsRed positive cells were centrifuged and washed with PBS one time. Then green color CYTO-ID[®] kit and Hoechst stain added at 1:1 ratio, incubate in dark at 37⁰ for 30 minutes. Samples were further washed with PBS and image under the confocal microscope.

3.10 Western blot

CelLyticTM MT Cell Lysis Reagent (Sigma Aldrich, #C3228) was used to deyolk and homogenize the zebrafish embryos. By using BCA assay kits (Thermo ScientificTM, # 23225), protein concentrations were determined, and the lysates were mixed with the sodium dodecyl sulfate (SDS) loading buffer and heat-denatured. Then the 12% TGX™ FastCast[™] Acrylamide Kit (Bio-Rad Laboratories, Inc., #1610175) was used to electrophorese the protein samples. Afterward, proteins were transferred to the polyvinylidene difluoride (PVDF) membrane (Bio-Rad Laboratories, #1620264) and blocked in 5% no fat dry milk (Bio-Rad Laboratories, #1706404). After subsequent washes using Tris-buffered saline (150 mM NaCl, 50 mM Tris base, pH 7.5) with Tween-20 (Bio-Rad Laboratories, #1610781) (TBST), snipped membranes were hybridized with anti-GAPDH (Cell Signaling Technology, #2118; 1:20000) and anti-Lc3b (Abcam, #ab48394; 1:1000) primary antibodies and incubated overnight at 4^oC. PVDF membranes were further washed in TBST and probed with goat anti-rabbit secondary antibody (Abcam, #ab6721; 1:3000) for 2 hours at room temperature. The membranes were then cleansed with TBST, signals were developed applying Clarity Western ECL Substrate (Bio-Rad Laboratories, #1705061) and imaged under ChemiDoc XRS+ System (Bio-Rad Laboratories).

3.11 Treatment with autophagy modulators and LysoTracker red staining

Zebrafish embryos were treated with 3-MA (Selleckchem, #S2767) which is the class III PI3K inhibitor, calpeptin (Selleckchem, #S7396) which is the calpain protease I and II inhibitor and late stage autophagy degradation blocker chloroquine (Selleckchem, #S4157) which is also known as the autophagosome and lysosome fusion inhibitor, at 10 mM, 50 µM and 100 µM and concentration respectively as previously stated [283]. F1 *ulk1b* mutant Tg(GFP-Lc3) embryos were incrossed to get the wild type, heterozygous and homozygous siblings. To interpret and access the autophagy flux level, 2 dpf zebrafish embryos were treated with CQ to block the autophagy degradation pathway. Lysosome dye, also known as LysoTrackerTM Red DND-99 fluorescent dye, was diluted to a 10µM final concentration. Then the Tg(GFP-Lc3) zebrafish embryos at 4 dpf age were incubated with the diluted lysosome dye in dark for 45 minutes at 28.5^oC [220, 284]. Afterward, embryos were carefully washed 3 times before imaging.

3.12 Light-sheet and confocal microscopy

Positive fluorescence signals containing zebrafish embryos were first screened by the Nikon SMZ18 stereomicroscope (Nikon Instruments Inc., NY, USA). Then tricaine (Sigma-Aldrich, # A5040) was used at 0.164 mg/ml concentration to anesthetize the embryos. Afterward, embryos were mounted in 1.5% low gelling temperature agarose (Sigma-Aldrich, # A9045) into a 35 mm glass capillary for light-sheet imaging. Live images were captured by a Zeiss Light-sheet Z.1 Selective Plane Illumination Microscope (Carl Zeiss Microscopy, NY, USA) with a 20X objective lens. On the other hand, confocal images for the CYTO-ID[®] stained blood cells were taken using a Leica

TCS SPE Confocal Microscope (Leica Microsystems, Wetzlar, Germany) with the 40x objective lens. Furthermore, light sheet and confocal images were processed and analyzed by ZEN imaging and Leica LAS-X imaging software, respectively.

3.13 Phospho-Histone H3 (pH3) immunostaining

Zebrafish Tg(*myb*:GFP) embryos were fixed with 4% PFA for 4 hours at room temperature. Then the embryos were permeabilized with pre-chilled acetone for 20 minutes at -20^oC. After PBST wash, embryos were blocked under 0.1% DMSO, 2% normal goat serum, 0.1% bovine serum albumin and 0.2% Triton-X100 in PBS containing block buffer for half an hour and hybridized with rabbit anti-phospho-Histone H3 (Ser10) polyclonal antibody (Cell Signaling Technology, #9701; 1:1000) for 16 hours or overnight at 4^oC. Embryos were further washed with PBST and incubated with Alexa Fluor 594 goat anti-rabbit secondary antibody (Invitrogen, #A-11012; 1:500) for one hour at room temperature and again washed with PBST before microscopic imaging.

3.14 Statistical analysis

Maximum intensity projections (MIPs) were performed using Z-Stack images (20 out of 100 layers) to analyze the relative number of autophagosomes (GFP-Lc3⁺), lysosomes (LysoTracker-red⁺) and merged GFP-Lc3⁺ and LysoTracker-red⁺ puncta containing autolysosomes. At least five individual cells were counted per sample and the number of puncta per cell was calculated. ImageJ software version 1.8.0 (NIH) was used to quantify western-blot bands. During WISH analysis, HSCs and myeloid cell numbers were counted manually. Statistical analyses were performed by Mann-Whitney nonparametric U-test and the analysis of variance (ANOVA) with Tukey's multiple comparisons tests

using GraphPad Prism, version 7 (GraphPad Software, CA, USA). In all experiments, results were presented as mean \pm standard error of the mean (SEM) and p-value less than 0.05 (p < 0.05) were considered statistically significant.

Chapter 4: Results
4.1 Phylogenetically ULK1 conserved among vertebrates

Zebrafish *ulk1* is duplicated into *ulk1a* and *ulk1b*. We first examined the phylogenetic relationship among human, mouse, rat, medaka fish and zebrafish *Ulk1* genes (Figure 4.1A). Based on the phylogenetic analysis, zebrafish *ulk1b* is evolutionally more related to human *ULK1*, mouse and rat *Ulk1* and medaka fish *ulk1b* thought multiple sequence alignment showed zebrafish *ulk1a* and *ulk1b* shared very high amino acid sequence similarlity across the whole protein (Figure 4.1B). Overall, zebrafish *ulk1a* and *ulk1b* share 47.85% and 58.02% sequence identity to their human orthologue, respectively (Figure 4.1C).

4.2 Gene synteny of zebrafish *ulk1b* and human *ULK1* are conserved

Gene synteny of human *ULK1*, zebrafish *ulk1a* and *ulk1b* were examined. *Stx2a*, *Sfswap*, *Mmp17*, *Ulk1* and *Pus1* are syntenic in both human and zebrafish genome. On the other hand, zebrafish *ulk1a* gene synteny (*fam101a*, *ncor2*, *ep400*, *ulk1a* and *adgrd1*) *is* not conserved with the human *ULK1* (Figure 4.2).

4.3 Spatial expression pattern of *ulk1b* during zebrafish embryonic development

Whole-mount in situ hybridization (WISH) was performed to investigate the spatial expression pattern of *ulk1b* during embryogenesis. Early maternal *ulk1b* transcripts were detected at the two-cell stage, suggesting that *ulk1b* may play a role in early embryogenesis (Figure 4.3 i). During the oblong to sphere stage, *ulk1b* expressed ubiquitously (Figure 4.3 ii). Later at 24 hpf and 48 hpf, *ulk1b* was predominantly expressed in the head region, with subtle expression also detected in cells along with the



Figure 4.1: Phylogenetic relationship, multiple sequence alignment and amino acid sequence homology of Ulk1 orthologues.

(A) Diagram showing the evolutionary relationship among zebrafish (Dr) *ulk1a* and *ulk1b* human (*Hs*) *ULK1*, mouse (*Mm*) *Ulk1*, rat (*Rn*) *Ulk1*, Japanese medaka (*Ol*) *ulk1a* and *ulk1b*. Scale bar represented 0.1 (10%) of genetic variation. (B) Multiple sequence alignment showing the conserved N terminus domain of zebrafish *ulk1a* and *ulk1b* human *ULK1*, mouse *Ulk1*, rat *Ulk1*, Japanese medaka *ulk1a* and *ulk1b* (C) Amino acid sequence similarities between zebrafish (*Dr*) *ulk1a* and *ulk1b* with human (*Hs*) *ULK1;* zebrafish *ulk1a* and *ulk1b* with mouse; zebrafish *ulk1a* and *ulk1b* with rat; zebrafish *ulk1a* and *ulk1b* and *ulk1b* with Japanese medaka *ulk1a* and *ulk1b* after alignment with protein BALST (Basic Local Alignment Search Tool).





The gene synteny of human *ULK1* surrounding q24.33 position in chromosome 12, zebrafish *ulk1b* gene synteny in chromosome 21, and zebrafish *ulk1a* synteny in chromosome 8. In both human *ULK1* and zebrafish *ulk1a* and *ulk1b*, solid arrows represented the specified and fixed position of a particular gene on the chromosome, and the arrow orientations indicated the RNA/transcript direction.



Figure 4.3: Spatial expression pattern of zebrafish *ulk1b*.

Representative lateral views indicating the spatial expression pattern of the zebrafish *ulk1b* using antisense probe at two-cell (i), oblong to sphere (ii), 24 hpf (iii) and 48 hpf (iv) stages. mpf, minutes post fertilization; hpf, hours post-fertilization.

somite and caudal hematopoietic tissue (CHT) (Figure 4.3 iii and iv).

4.4 Gene targeting of zebrafish *ulk1a and ulk1b*

Next, we targeted zebrafish *ulk1a* and *ulk1b* through TALEN-mediated genome editing. TALENs successfully generated small indels at *ulk1a* and *ulk1b* loci in F0 as shown by the uncut bands in restriction fragment length polymorphism (RFLP) genotyping (Figure 4.4). Somatically targeted F0 *ulk1b* embryos were raised and out-crossed with wild-type where further RFLP genotyping and DNA sequencing confirmed a 5-base-pair (bp) deletion in *ulk1b* stable mutants (Figure 4.5 A to C).

4.5 *ulk1b* ablation perturbed autophagy activation, but not flux at the protein level To assess the autophagy activation, immunoblot analyses were performed with whole embryo lysate to measure the autophagosome-associated Lc3-II protein level. Immunoblot analyses showed that the Lc3-II level was unchanged in somatically targeted *ulk1a* groups while significantly decreased in *ulk1b* mutants compared to the controls, respectively (Figure 4.6 A and B). Next, to examine and visualize whether the somatically targeted *ulk1a* groups and *ulk1b* knock-out affect autophagy flux, zebrafish embryos were treated with CQ. As shown by the significantly increased level of Lc3-II protein, CQ treatment significantly blocked autophagy flux in wild-type, *ulk1a^{TAL}* and *ulk1b* mutants (Figure 4.7 and 4.8). However, the fold-increased in Lc3-II observed in both *ulk1a^{TAL}* and *ulk1b* mutants after CQ treatment were similar to the wild-type controls, indicated that autophagy flux was not affected by somatically targeted *ulk1a* and *ulk1b* knock-out.



Figure 4.4: RFLP assay for zebrafish *ulk1a* and *ulk1b*.

(A-B) Genotyping performed by RFLP assay after *ulk1a* and *ulk1b* TALEN mRNA microinjection. bp, base pair; M, marker; wild type siblings as control; *ulk1a^{TAL}*, *ulk1a* with TALEN mRNA injected; *ulk1b^{TAL}*, *ulk1b* with TALEN mRNA injected; *PCR^{amp}*, PCR amplicon; Uncut, restriction enzyme undigested PCR product; Cut, restriction enzyme digested PCR product



Figure 4.5: Generation of zebrafish *ulk1b* mutants by TALEN.

(A) Genotyping for *ulk1b* F1 siblings done by the RFLP assay. bp, base pair; M, marker; *ulk1b*^{+/+}, wild type sibling as control; *ulk1b*^{+/-}, heterozygous mutant; *ulk1b*^{-/-}, homozygous mutant. (B) A 5bp (Δ 5 bp) mutation was confirmed by Sanger sequencing in zebrafish *ulk1b* exon 4. Red arrowheads and stars indicating the TALEN target site to induce possible mutation. (C) Computer-aided ExPASy translator tool given ulk1b truncate protein sequence corresponding to 92 amino acids (a.a).



Figure 4.6: Autophagy levels in somatically targeted *ulk1a* groups and stable *ulk1b* mutants.

(A) Western blot results showing that Lc3-II protein level in TALEN mediated somatically targeted zebrafish *ulk1a* chimeric mutants (*ulk1a^{TAL}*) compared to *ulk1a* wild type siblings as control. (B) Western blot results also showing the Lc3-II protein level in zebrafish *ulk1b* stable mutants (*ulk1b^{-/-}*) compared to the *ulk1b* wild type control siblings (*ulk1b^{+/+}*). Relative Lc3-II protein levels were normalized by GAPDH while setting up the wild-type control value as 1.0. Each control and mutant group comprising in a total of 75 embryos for three independent experiments. Statistical analyses were performed by Mann-Whitney U test in between control siblings and mutants. Error bars were presented here as mean \pm standard error of the mean (SEM). *, p < 0.05; ns, not significant.



Figure 4.7: TALEN mediated somatically targated *ulk1a* **did not affect autophagy.** Representative immune blot images showed the compassion of Lc3-II protein level in somatically targated *ulk1a* groups (colum bar 2) compared to wild type controls (colum bar 1) treated with E3 fish water. To visualize the autophagy flux or Lc3II accumulation, both *ulk1a*^{TAL} groups (colum bar 4) and wild type control groups (colum bar 3) were treated with CQ. In the bar chart, relative Lc3-II protein levels were normalized by GAPDH while setting up the *ulk1a* control sibling's (colum bar 1) value as 1.0. Each group comprising in a total of 75 embryos for five independent experiments.

Statistical analysis was performed by two-way ANOVA using Tukey's post-hoc method and error bars were presented here as mean \pm standard error of the mean (SEM). *, p < 0.05; ns, not significant and ^{##}, p < 0.01 compared to the CQ untreated *ulk1a^{TAL}*.



Figure 4.8: Autophagy activation, but not autophagy flux was affected in zebrafish *ulk1b* mutants.

Western blot showed the compassion of Lc3-II protein level in *ulk1b* mutants (colum bar 2) compared to wild type controls (colum bar 1) treated with E3 fish water. To visualize the autophagy flux or Lc3II accumulation, both *ulk1b* mutants (colum bar 4) and wild type controls (colum bar 3) were treated with CQ. Relative Lc3-II protein levels were normalized by GAPDH while set up the E3 fish water treated *ulk1b*^{+/+} (colum bar 1) value as 1.0. Each group comprising in a total of 75 embryos for three independent experiments.

Statistical analysis was performed by two-way ANOVA using Tukey's post-hoc method and error bars were presented here as mean \pm standard error of the mean (SEM). **, p < 0.01; ***, p < 0.001; ns, not significant and ^{###}, p < 0.001 compared to the CQ untreated *ulk1b* mutants.

4.6 Autophagy activation and flux were affected in the neurons of *ulk1b* mutants

Since autophagy is highly active in embryonic neurons [285], further analyses were performed to examine the effects of *ulk1b* knock-out on autophagy initiation and flux level in neurons of Tg(GFP-Lc3) using high-resolution microscopy. Light-sheet imaging showed that autophagosome (GFP-Lc3⁺), lysosome (LysoTracker-red⁺) and autolysosome (GFP-Lc3⁺ and LysoTracker-red⁺) puncta significantly reduced in the neuron cells of zebrafish *ulk1b* mutants (*ulk1b*^{-/-}) compared to the wild type siblings (Figure 4.9 and Figure 4.10). CQ treatment further reduced the number of autolysosomes significantly in both control and *ulk1b* mutants. Importantly, autophagosome (GFP-Lc3⁺) puncta significantly increased by 1.64 fold after CQ treatment in control groups, but not in *ulk1b* mutants (1.01 fold), suggesting that autophagy flux were inhibited in the neuron cells of *ulk1b* mutants (Figure 4.9 and Figure 4.9 and Figure 4.9).

4.7 *ulk1b* mutants did not affect leukocyte autophagy activation

To measure autophagy in hematopoietic cells, leukocytes were isolated from the 3 dpf $ulk1b^{+/+}$ and $ulk1b^{-/-}$ in leukocyte-specific fluorescent reporter background Tg(*coro1a*:DsRed) by fluorescent-activated cell sorting (FACS). Sorted *coro1a*:DsRed positive cells were stained with autophagy detection kit CYTO-ID[®] green that can measure autophagic vacuoles. To validate the CYTO-ID[®] assay, treatment with autophagy inhibitor, 3-MA was performed, which significantly reduced the green autophagic vacuoles compared to the E3 treated $ulk1b^{+/+}$ leukocytes (Figure 4.11).



Neurons in zebrafish midbrain

Figure 4.9: *ulk1b* deletion inhibits autophagy flux in *ulk1b* zebrafish mutants.

Schematic illustration showing the imaging of Lc3 positive cells in the midbrain section. The relative number of autophagosomes (GFP-Lc3), lysosomes (LysoTracker-red) and autolysosomes (GFP-Lc3 and LysoTracker-red) puncta per cell in the neurons were counted based on Z-Stack image analysis (20 layers out of 100 layers) with maximal intensity projection (MIP). All four groups individually comprise a total of nine Tg(GFP-Lc3) experimental embryos to complete three biological replicates. Yellow and red boxes showing the autophagosome (GFP-Lc3) and autolysosome (GFP-Lc3 and LysoTracker-red) puncta respectively. CQ: Chloroquine. Scale bar: 40µm (Merged) and 4µm (Enlarged).



Figure 4.10: Quantitation of the autophagosomes, lysosomes and autolysosomes The relative number of autophagosome (A), lysosome (B) and autolysosome (C) was counted from Figure 4.9. Statistical analyses were performed by two-way ANOVA using Tukey's post-hoc method and error bars were presented here as mean \pm standard error of the mean (SEM). *, p < 0.05; ***, p < 0.001 and ns, not significant.

4.8 *ulk1b* inhibition perturbed autophagy flux and most likely autophagy activation in leukocytes

Autophagy flux in zebrafish leukocytes was next examined by treatment with CQ. A significantly increased number of autophagic vacuoles were observed in CQ treated $ulk1b^{+/+}$ control with a flux increment of 1.55 fold. In contrast, no changes in the number of autophagic vacuoles were observed in CQ treated $ulk1b^{-/-}$ (1.09 fold), indicating that autophagy flux was significantly inhibited in leukocytes of $ulk1b^{-/-}$. ulk1b knockout likely inhibit autophagy activation because there is no increase in puncta in $ulk1b^{-/-}$ compare with $ulk1b^{+/+}$ (Figure 4.12).

4.9 Calpeptin induces autophagy in leukocytes of wild-type and *ulk1b* mutants

We next examined if treatment with autophagy inducer, calpeptin can induce leukocyte autophagy in zebrafish embryos. In both $ulk1b^{+/+}$ and $ulk1b^{-/-}$ siblings, autophagic vacuoles in leukocytes were significantly increased after calpeptin treatment (Figure 4.13).

4.10 Somatically targeted *ulk1b^{TAL}* induced HSCs depletion and myeloproliferation The effect of *ulk1a* and *ulk1b* deficiency on definitive hematopoiesis was examined by WISH. Somatically targeted *ulk1a* (*ulk1a^{TAL}*) had no effects on the expression of HSCs (*myb*), pan-leukocytes (*lcp1*), neutrophils (*mpx*) and myeloid progenitors (*spi1b*) compared to the controls (Figure 4.14 and Figure 4.15). However, somatically targeted *ulk1b^{TAL}* significantly increased the number of *spi1b*, *lcp1* and *mpx* positive cells,





Representative images showing the CYTO-ID[®] green positive autophagy vacuoles targeting autophagosomes, pre-autophagosomes and autolysosomes on *coro1a*:DsRed positive leukocytes at 3 dpf zebrafish embryos either in the presence or absence of 3-MA. Blue Hoechst dye staining the nuclei. Yellow arrow head indicating the autophagy vacuoles. Scale bar: 4µm. Statistical analysis was performed by Mann-Whitney U test in between control siblings and mutants. Error bars were presented here as mean \pm standard error of the mean (SEM). *, p < 0.05; ns, not significant.



Figure 4.12: Autophagy flux and most likely activation decreased upon *ulk1b* ablation.

Representative images showing the CYTO-ID[®] green positive vacuoles in leukocytes at 3 dpf $ulk1b^{+/+}$ and $ulk1b^{-/-}$ zebrafish embryos either treated or untreated with CQ. Blue Hoechst dye staining the nuclei. Yellow arrow head indicating the autophagy vacuoles. Scale bar: 4µm. Statistical analysis was performed by two-way ANOVA using Tukey's post-hoc method and error bars were presented here as mean ± standard error of the mean (SEM). *, p < 0.05; ns, not significant; *ns*, not significant compared to the *ulk1b*^{-/-}.





Representative images showing CYTO-ID[®] green positive vacuoles in Tg(*coro1a*:DsRed) positive *ulk1b*^{+/+} and *ulk1b*^{-/-} embryos at 3 dpf either treated with DMSO or calpeptin (CP). Blue Hoechst dye staining the nuclei. Scale bar: 4µm. Statistical analysis was performed by two-way ANOVA using Tukey's post-hoc method and error bars were presented here as mean \pm standard error of the mean (SEM). * p < 0.05; ns, not significant; *ns*, not significant compared to the DMSO treated controls.

while decreasing the number of *myb* positive HSCs compared to the wild-type control. (Figure 4.16 and Figure 4.17).

Flow cytometry analysis further demonstrated that knock-out of *ulk1b* increased the number of *coro1a*-positive leukocytes (Figure 4.18). However, no significant difference in the *mpeg1.1*-positive macrophage population was observed in *ulk1b*^{TAL} compared to the wild-type control (Figure 4.19).

Cellular proliferation of the HSC was also examined by immunostaining of phosphohistone H3 (PH3) in Tg(*myb:GFP*) at 72 hpf. The relative number of PH3-positive *myb* significantly increased in *ulk1b*^{TAL} compared to controls (Figure 4.20).

Taken together, these results suggested that $ulk1b^{TAL}$ perturbed definitive hematopoiesis, in particular, induced myeloproliferation.



Figure 4.14: Somatically targated $ulk1a^{TAL}$ **did not affect definitive hematopoiesis.** In situ hybridization indicated the *myb, spi1b, lcp1* and *mpx* gene expression pattern at the CHT region of control and $ulk1a^{TAL}$ groups at 2 dpf. Scale bar: 300µm.



Figure 4.15: Quantitation of hematopoietic cell numbers in *ulk1a* siblings.

The relative number of *myb*, *spi1b*, *lcp1* and *mpx* positive cells were quantified from WISH results. Statistical analyses were performed by Mann-Whitney U test in between uninjected controls and *ulk1a^{TAL}*. Error bars were presented here as mean \pm standard error of the mean (SEM). ns, not significant.







Figure 4.17: Quantitation of hematopoietic cell numbers in *ulk1b* siblings.

The relative number of *myb*, *spi1b*, *lcp1* and *mpx* positive cells were quantified from WISH results. Statistical analyses were performed by Mann-Whitney U test in between uninjected controls and $ulk1b^{TAL}$. Error bars were presented here as mean \pm standard error of the mean (SEM). *, p < 0.05; **, p < 0.01; ***, p < 0.001 and ns, not significant.



Figure 4.18: *ulk1b^{-/-}* mutants induces leukocyte numbers.

Flow cytometry-based cellular analysis showing the quantitation of *coro1a*:DsRed positive cells from the wild type controls and *ulk1b* mutants. Statistical analysis was performed by Mann-Whitney U test in between controls and *ulk1b^{-/-}*. Error bars were presented as mean \pm standard error of the mean (SEM). **, p < 0.01.



Figure 4.19: Macrophages were unchanged somatically targated *ulk1b*.

Flow cytometry-based cellular analysis showing the quantitation of *mpeg1.1*:eGFP positive cells from the wild-type controls and TALEN mediated $ulk1b^{TAL}$ groups. Statistical analysis was performed by Mann-Whitney U test in between controls and $ulk1b^{TAL}$. Error bars were presented as mean \pm standard error of the mean (SEM). ns, not significant.



Figure 4.20: Autophagy deficiency-induced HSC proliferation.

Staining of GFP-positive HSC with phospho histone 3 (pH3) protein in the CHT of 3 dpf control and *ulk1b*^{TAL}. Arrowhead indicates double-positive proliferative HSCs. Statistical analysis was performed by Mann-Whitney U test in between controls and *ulk1b*^{TAL}. Error bars were presented here as mean \pm standard error of the mean (SEM). Scale bar: 8µm. *, p < 0.05.

4.11 Stable *ulk1b* knock-out perturbed definitive hematopoiesis

The potential role of autophagy in hematopoiesis was further examined in stable homozygous *ulk1b* mutant (*ulk1b*^{-/-}). Similar to the hematopoietic phenotypes observed in chimeric mutants, the number of *spi1b*, *lcp1* and *mpx* positive cells significantly increase in *ulk1b*^{-/-} compared with *ulk1b*^{+/+} siblings while the number of *myb* positive HSCs decreased. (Figure 4.21 and 4.22).

4.12 Autophagy inhibitor 3-MA perturbed definitive hematopoiesis in zebrafish

Next, the link between autophagy and the hematopoietic phenotypes observed in *ulk1b* mutants was investigated by treatment with 3-MA. As shown by WISH, the number of myeloid progenitors, leukocyte and neutrophil increase and HSC reduced after 3-MA treatment compared with controls, indicated that 3-MA can recapitulate the hematopoietic phenotypes in *ulk1b* mutants (Figure 4.23 and Figure 4.24).

4.13 Calpeptin only rescued the increased neutrophil numbers in *ulk1b* mutants

To further investigate if hematopoietic phenotypes observed in *ulk1b* mutants are autophagy-dependent, $ulk1b^{-/-}$ zebrafish embryos were treated with autophagy inducer calpeptin. However, calpeptin treatment could only rescue the increase in neutrophils, but not other hematopoietic lineages (Figure 4.25 to Figure 4.27). The effects of *ulk1b* knock-out and the autophagy drugs (3-MA and calpeptin) on zebrafish definitive hematopoiesis were also summarized (Table 4.1).



Figure 4.21: Loss of *ulk1b* perturbed definitive hematopoiesis.

Representative WISH images showing the expression of *myb*, *spi1b*, *lcp1* and *mpx* gene in $ulk1b^{+/+}$ and $ulk1b^{-/-}$ siblings at 2 dpf in the CHT region. Scale bar: 300µm.



Figure 4.22: Quantitation of hematopoietic cell numbers in *ulk1b* siblings.

The relative number of *myb*, *lcp1*, *spi1b* and *mpx* positive cells were quantified from WISH results. Statistical analyses were performed by Mann-Whitney U test in between $ulk1b^{+/+}$ and $ulk1b^{-/-}$. Error bars were presented here as mean \pm standard error of the mean (SEM). **, p < 0.01; ***, p < 0.001 and ns, not significant.



Figure 4.23: 3-MA recapitulated *ulk1b* **mutant phenotypes in wild-type siblings.** Representative WISH analysis indicated the expression of *myb, spi1b, lcp1* and *mpx* positive cells in E3 fish water treated and 3-MA treated wild type siblings in definitive hematopoiesis. Scale bar: 300µm.



Figure 4.24: Quantitation of HSC and myeloid cell numbers after 3-MA treatment. The relative number of *myb*, *spi1b*, *lcp1* and *mpx* positive cells were quantified from WISH results. Statistical analyses were performed by the Mann-Whitney U test. Error bars were presented here as mean \pm standard error of mean (SEM).*, p < 0.05 and **, p < 0.01.



Figure 4.25: Calpeptin unable to rescue the HSCs decrease in *ulk1b* mutants.

The expression of *myb* positive cells in DMSO treated between $ulk1b^{+/+}$, $ulk1b^{-/-}$ and calpeptin treated $ulk1b^{-/-}$ embryos at 2 dpf. Scale bar: 300µm. Statistical analysis was performed by one-way ANOVA using Tukey's post-hoc method and error bars were presented here as mean \pm standard error of the mean (SEM). *, p < 0.05 and ns, not significant.



Figure 4.26: Calpeptin only rescued neutrophil cell numbers in *ulk1b* mutants. Representative images from WISH analysis showed the expression of *spi1b*, *lcp1* and *mpx* in DMSO treated *ulk1b*^{+/+}, *ulk1b*^{-/-} and calpeptin treated *ulk1b*^{-/-} embryos in the CHT. Scale bar: 300μ m.



Figure 4.27: Quantitation of myeloid cells in *ulk1b* mutants and siblings.

The relative number of *spilb*, *lcp1* and *mpx* positive cells was quantified from WISH results. Statistical analyses were performed by one-way ANOVA using Tukey's post-hoc method and error bars were presented here as mean \pm standard error of the mean (SEM). *, p < 0.05; **, p < 0.01; ***, p < 0.001 and ns, not significant.

| Conditions | <i>myb</i> ⁺ cells (HSCs) | <i>spi1b</i> ⁺ cells (CMPs) | <i>lcp1</i> ⁺ cells (Leukocytes) | <i>mpx</i> ⁺ cells (Neutrophils) | Compared to |
|---------------------------------------|--------------------------------------|---|--|--|-----------------------------|
| ulk1b knock-out | Decreased | Increased | Increased | Increased | ulk1b ^{+/+} |
| Control + 3-MA | Decreased | Increased | Increased | Increased | ulk1b ^{+/+} |
| <i>ulk1b</i> knock-out + Calpeptin | Not rescued | Not rescued | Not rescued | Rescued | DMSO + ulk1b ^{-/-} |

 Table 4.1: Summary of the *ulk1b* autophagy in hematopoietic cells

Chapter 5: Discussion

In this study, optically clear zebrafish lines were employed to investigate the role of autophagy in definitive hematopoiesis. In zebrafish, *ulk1* is duplicated into *ulk1a* and *ulk1b*. The phylogenetic tree showed that both zebrafish *ulk1a* and *ulk1b* are the orthologues of human *ULK1*. Synteny analysis indicated that zebrafish *ulk1b* is highly conserved with the human *ULK1* and shared 58% amino acid sequence similarity with the human counterpart. Furthermore, knock-out of *ulk1b* perturbed autophagy and definitive hematopoiesis. Although *ulk1a* shared nearly 48% amino acid sequence similarity with the human *ULK1*, the gene synteny of zebrafish *ulk1a* and human *ULK1* were not conserved. Moreover, overall autophagy and hematopoietic phenotypes were unchanged after somatically targeting *ulk1a*, indicating that *ulk1a* may play either compensatory or redundant roles during autophagy and definitive hematopoiesis. Therefore, this study focused on *ulk1b*-regulated autophagy and its role in regulating zebrafish definitive hematopoiesis.

Zebrafish *ulk1b* was ubiquitously expressed during early embryonic development and later expressed in the head region, somites and CHT. Consistent with the predominant expression of zebrafish *atg5* in the forebrain, midbrain, and hindbrain [286], higher expression of *ulk1b* was also detected in the zebrafish head region. Previously studies reported that zebrafish *ulk1* transcription started from 23 hpf [223] and at the one-cell stage [287], respectively. In this study, ubiquitous expression of zebrafish *ulk1b* was also detected in one to two-cell stage embryos, similar to the high expression of other zebrafish *atg5*, *atg7*, *becn1* and *atg12* in one to two-cell stage [286, 287]
and highlighted the importance of *ulk1b*-regulated autophagy during early embryonic development.

Autophagy is an essential process for embryogenesis, whereas autophagy deficiency in zebrafish results in developmental defects including abnormal heart structure, defective cardiac looping, abnormal valve development and reduced survival [286, 287]. As expected, TALEN mediated chimeric knock-out of *ulk1b* leaded to embryonic death and deformities as previously shown by atg5, atg7 and becn1 morpholino knock-down [286, 287]. However, more than 50% of the chimeric knock-out *ulk1b* embryos survived with normal morphology. Although both studies suggested that zebrafish atg5 knock-down mediated embryonic deformities signify atg5 in body development, stable atg5 mutant data were missing. Recently, it has been reported that zebrafish embryos with homozygous deletion of atgs ($fip200^{-/-}$, $atg101^{-/-}$, $atg13^{-/-}$, $atg9a^{-/-}$: $atg9b^{-/-}$, $atg2a^{-/-}$: $atg2b^{-}$ ^{/-}, atg5^{-/-}, atg14^{-/-} atg16l1^{-/-}) usually died around 2 weeks-post-fertilization [108]. Moreover, conventional knock-out of the core Atgs including FIP200, Atg9A, and Atg13 causes embryonic lethality in mice [288-290] and mice with the deletion of Atg conjugation components including Atg3, Atg5, Atg7, Atg12, and Atg16L1 can survive during embryonic development but die within one day after birth [120-122, 291, 292]. However, knock-out of either Ulk1 or Ulk2 in mice displayed normal development and viability [293]. In this study, homozygous *ulk1b* mutants also survived with normal gross development, probably due to the functional redundancy or compensatory effects of ulk1a and/or the presence of non-canonical autophagy. Collectively, ulk1b knock-out

zebrafish is potentially a better model of autophagy-deficiency than other *atgs* knock-out models in the hematopoietic study because *ulk1b* mutants have normal gross morphology.

At the whole embryo level, loss of *ulk1b* perturbed autophagy activation with markedly reduced Lc3-II protein level while the autophagy activation in somatically targeted *ulk1a* groups was unaffected. Previously, it has been reported that mice with either *Ulk1* or *Ulk2* knock-out and *Ulk1/Ulk2* double knock-out (DKO) were associated with a reduced level of LC3-II protein expression [293, 294]. Decreased Lc3-II protein level was also observed in zebrafish upon *atg5* morpholino knock-down [295]. However, none of the studies reported a complete removal of Lc3II protein upon *Ulk1*, *Ulk2* or *Ulk1/Ulk2* knock-out, which suggested that a lower level of autophagy is still ongoing. The amount of Lc3-II protein found in *ulk1b* mutants might be generated in *ulk1b*-independent autophagy.

Furthermore, autophagy flux was evaluated by assaying Lc3-II turnover in zebrafish whole embryo tissue lysate by treating with late-step autophagy inhibitor, CQ. CQ treatment indicated that autophagy flux was not significantly affected in both somatically targeted *ulk1a* groups and *ulk1b* stable mutants, unlike the previous study that reported that knock-out of *Ulk1* in mouse embryonic stem cells (ESCs) significantly reduced autophagy flux [296]. Autophagy flux in *ulk1* mutants was further investigated by using Tg(GFP:Lc3) with LysoTracker Red staining. Similar to our previous report [285], autophagy level is largely varied in different embryonic tissues with the highest level detected in skin, muscle and neuron. In *ulk1b* mutant, defective autophagy activation as

well as autophagy flux were found in neurons, suggested that different canonical and non-canonical autophagy pathways, including ulk1b-dependent and ulk1b-independent autophagy, are ongoing in different embryonic tissues.

Despite the well-known effect of autophagy in blood cells [112, 139, 140, 213, 218], the role of *ulk1*-regulated autophagy in hematopoiesis is largely unknown. To study the role of autophagy in embryonic hematopoiesis, we examined the effects of ulk1b knock-out on hematopoiesis, in particular, the effects on autophagy status in hematopoietic cells as well as the effects on different hematopoietic lineages. Autophagy vacuoles were measured on *corola*:DsRed-positive leukocytes, whereby FACS-sorted *corola*:DsRed leukocytes were stained with CYTO-ID[®] green autophagy detection dye that can visualize autophagic vacuoles (including amphisomes and autolysosomes) and autophagy activation and flux were monitored in presence of either CQ or bafilomycin A1 [297]. Notably, autophagy flux was significantly reduced in *corola*:DsRed-positive leukocytes of *ulk1b* mutants compared to wild-type siblings. Also, both chimeric and stable homologous *ulk1b* mutants displayed a decrease in the number of HSC and an increase in the number of myeloid lineages, highlighted the previously unknown role of ulk1b on definitive hematopoiesis. While the connection between the decreased HSC and myeloproliferation requires further investigation, maybe *ulk1b* knock-out increased HSC proliferation, driving the differentiation into progenitor and myeloid lineages while depleting the HSC population. Since *ulk1b*-regulated autophagy knock-out induce myeloproliferation, alterations of this dynamic process might influence the HSC fate and hematopoietic system homeostasis. However, in patient having FLT3-ITD mutated acute

myeloid leukemia, higher expression of ULK1 have found with increased phosphorylation of ULK1 while treating with autophagy inhibitors can ameliorate the ULK1 phosphorylation [298]. In our findings, *ulk1b* mutants with perturbed definitive hematopoiesis were associated with inhibited autophagy flux, whereas higher flux is visualized in the transformation from HSCs to leukemia stem cells (LSCs) [299]. While LSCs and AMLs are malignant cells, here we focused on normal hematopoietic cells in our zebrafish models. Autophagy might have differential role on the basis of cell types, for instance, autophagy could protect AML cells while restricting the proliferation of normal cells.

A significantly lower level of autophagy flux has been detected in *Atg7* deficient aged mice bone marrow macrophages and indicated that higher flux is essential for preventing age-related immune senescence and increased cell death [300]. Higher autophagic flux is also important for the maintenance of HSCs quiescence and stemness, ESCs identity and proper neutrophil differentiation and function in mice [173, 301, 302]. It is also reported that autophagy flux inhibition led to HSPCs proliferation defects in zebrafish mutants [303]. While our study identified *ulk1b*-regulated autophagy flux in zebrafish leukocytes, autophagy in other hematopoietic lineages was not examined due to the limitation in lineage-specific red fluorescent reporter lines, which certainly warrants further investigations.

To investigate if the hematopoietic phenotypes observed in *ulk1b* mutants were autophagy-dependent, we chemically modulated autophagy with 3-MA and calpeptin.

Treatment with 3-MA, which is a PI3K inhibitor blocking early autophagosome formation, recapitulated hematopoietic phenotypes observed in *ulk1b* mutants, strongly suggested that an autophagy-dependent role of *ulk1b* in definitive hematopoiesis. However, treatment with autophagy inducer, calpeptin cannot rescue all hematopoietic phenotypes in *ulk1b* mutants except the increase in neutrophils (Figure 5.1).

There is a possibility that calpeptin cannot restore autophagy to the threshold level in every hematopoietic lineage, or maybe calpeptin cannot rescue *ulk1b*-dependent canonical autophagy. Although calpeptin induces autophagy activation in leukocytes of both wild-type and *ulk1b* mutants, consistent with the previous study [304], its effects on autophagy flux in leukocytes as well as autophagy in other hematopoietic lineages were not examined. While the failure in rescuing hematopoietic phenotypes in *ulk1b* mutant does not support the autophagy-dependent hypothesis, calpeptin might not be able to completely restore the autophagy and thus rescue all hematopoietic phenotypes in *ulk1b* mutants. Also, maintenance of different hematopoietic lineages may require a tightly regulated autophagy level, either increased or decreased autophagy beyond a certain threshold might result in deregulation of zebrafish hematopoiesis.

In current understanding, autophagy is complex and not a linear pathway, there are multiple canonical and non-canonical autophagy pathways and the precise autophagy network in vertebrate hematopoiesis remains largely unknown. One limitation of our study is that we did not use other genetic tools such as antisense oligo or morpholino to knockdown *ulk1* gene function to study autophagy and hematopoiesis, and to justify the



Figure 5.1: Diagram indicating the role of *ulk1b* in zebrafish definitive hematopoiesis.

Zebrafish *ulk1b* was a positive regulator of HSPCs maintenance. Knock-out of *ulk1b* perturbed autophagy and definitive hematopoiesis while generating an increased number of myeloid cells at the expense of HSCs. Some of the hematopoietic defects can be partially rescued by chemically targeting *ulk1b* with the autophagy inducer calpeptin. Red dash arrowheads indicated the suppression of autophagy upon *ulk1b* ablation. Green dash arrowhead indicated the rescue of neutrophil cell numbers upon autophagy induction, while the black dash arrowheads indicated that calpeptin treatment cannot rescue the HSCs, CMPs and leukocytes in the *ulk1b* mutants.

existing data generated by TALEN gene targeting. However, morpholino has its own limitation such as its knockdown efficacy and non-specific gene effects [305]. Conversely, TALEN technology has lower off-target effects, higher specificity and such an approach in this study led to the development of stable mutants of *ulk1* from somatically targeting the F0 embryos. Nevertheless, somatically targeting *ulk1a* and *ulk1b* using other advanced technologies such as CRISPR/Cas9 and TALEN targeting other exons of *ulk1* would justify our data more precisely.

The major limitation in this project is that we only targeted *ulk1a* and *ulk1b* ubiquitously in zebrafish to study the role of autophagy in definitive hematopoiesis. Moreover, we just worked on *ulk1a* chimeric mutants, which possibly carried a mixture of *ulk1a* mutations including in-frame mutation or mutation that does not alter the gene function. This could be the reason *ulk1a* chimeric mutants have very subtle phenotypes concerning autophagy and hematopoiesis. Furthermore, we also did not study the wild-type endogenous *ulk1b* mRNA overexpression experiment in the stable mutants, which might elaborate the function of *ulk1b* in autophagy and hematopoiesis more detail. In particular, with various autophagy assays currently available in the field, the basal autophagy level in blood cells, especially, in leukocytes are nearly undetectable. Further studies targeting different *atgs* in a lineage-specific manner and better autophagy assay with much higher sensitivity are needed. Nevertheless, our study demonstrated that zebrafish is a unique and efficient *in vivo* model with great potential to elucidate the role of autophagy and hematopoiesis.

Autophagy has been reported to implicate in hematological malignancies. While many studies have reported that autophagy inhibition overcomes drug resistance [306, 307] and suppresses leukemia cell growth [308, 309], others have demonstrated that autophagy suppression is important for leukemia development [310, 311]. These contradictive results suggested that autophagy plays paradoxical roles in leukemogenesis depending on cellular contexts. Our results showing that autophagy suppression would lead to deregulation of normal myelopoiesis, demonstrating the important anti-oncogenic role of autophagy during early stage of myeloid malignancies. Further investigation with bona fide models of hematological malignancy and tissue specific knock-out of autophagy from the myeloid cell are warranted. For instance, zebrafish has emerged as an important model organism for human cancer and models of hematological malignancies including myeloproliferative neoplasm (MPN), acute myeloid leukemia (AML), chronic myeloid leukemia (CML) and acute lymphoblastic leukemia (ALL) with highly conserved oncogenic pathways and pharmacologic responses were reported [312-316]. With the well-developed methodologies in autophagy study [223, 281, 284] and genetic engineering [317] zebrafish could be developed into a unique modelling platform to define the role of autophagy in hematological malignancies, which will provide important information for the development of autophagy-related therapeutic strategies against these heterogeneous diseases.

Chapter 6: Conclusion

In summary, using the zebrafish embryonic model, we demonstrated that zebrafish *ulk1b* played essential roles in autophagy and definitive hematopoiesis. While ulk1b-dependent and independent autophagy are ongoing in different tissues during zebrafish embryonic development, *ulk1b* but not somatically targated *ulk1a^{TAL}* induced the decrease in HSC as well as the increase in myeloid lineages, which is likely autophagy-dependent.

References

- Sabatini DD, Adesnik M: Christian de Duve: Explorer of the cell who discovered new organelles by using a centrifuge. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 2013, 110(33):13234-13235.
- 2. Deretic V, Saitoh T, Akira S: Autophagy in infection, inflammation and immunity. *Nature Reviews Immunology* 2013, **13**(10):722-737.
- Yue Z, Jin S, Yang C, Levine AJ, Heintz N: Beclin 1, an autophagy gene essential for early embryonic development, is a haploinsufficient tumor suppressor. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 2003, 100(25):15077-15082.
- Deretic V, Levine B: Autophagy, immunity, and microbial adaptations. *Cell Host & Microbe* 2009, 5(6):527-549.
- Maiuri MC, Zalckvar E, Kimchi A, Kroemer G: Self-eating and self-killing: crosstalk between autophagy and apoptosis. Nature Reviews Molecular Cell Biology 2007, 8(9):741-752.
- Levine B, Kroemer G: Autophagy in the pathogenesis of disease. *Cell* 2008, 132(1):27-42.
- Mortensen M, Watson AS, Simon AK: Lack of autophagy in the hematopoietic system leads to loss of hematopoietic stem cell function and dysregulated myeloid proliferation. *Autophagy* 2011, 7(9):1069-1070.
- Mizushima N, Komatsu M: Autophagy: renovation of cells and tissues. *Cell* 2011, 147(4):728-741.
- Nakatogawa H, Suzuki K, Kamada Y, Ohsumi Y: Dynamics and diversity in autophagy mechanisms: lessons from yeast. Nature Reviews Molecular Cell Biology 2009, 10(7):458-467.
- Gómez-Díaz C, Ikeda F: Roles of ubiquitin in autophagy and cell death. Seminars in Cell & Developmental Biology 2019, 93:125-135.
- 11. Farré JC, Krick R, Subramani S, Thumm M: **Turnover of organelles by autophagy in yeast**. *Current Opinion in Cell Biology* 2009, **21**(4):522-530.

- 12. Li WW, Li J, Bao JK: Microautophagy: lesser-known self-eating. *Cellular and Molecular Life Sciences : CMLS* 2012, **69**(7):1125-1136.
- Kaushik S, Cuervo AM: The coming of age of chaperone-mediated autophagy. Nature Rreviews Molecular Cell Biology 2018, 19(6):365-381.
- Ravikumar B, Sarkar S, Davies JE, Futter M, Garcia-Arencibia M, Green-Thompson ZW, Jimenez-Sanchez M, Korolchuk VI, Lichtenberg M, Luo S *et al*: Regulation of mammalian autophagy in physiology and pathophysiology. *Physiological Reviews* 2010, 90(4):1383-1435.
- 15. Dikic I, Elazar Z: Mechanism and medical implications of mammalian autophagy. *Nature Reviews Molecular Cell Biology* 2018, **19**(6):349-364.
- 16. Abreu S, Kriegenburg F, Gómez-Sánchez R, Mari M, Sánchez-Wandelmer J, Skytte Rasmussen M, Soares Guimarães R, Zens B, Schuschnig M, Hardenberg R et al: Conserved Atg8 recognition sites mediate Atg4 association with autophagosomal membranes and Atg8 deconjugation. EMBO Reports 2017, 18(5):765-780.
- Lystad AH, Simonsen A: Assays to monitor aggrephagy. *Methods* 2015, 75:112-119.
- Feng Y, He D, Yao Z, Klionsky DJ: The machinery of macroautophagy. *Cell Research* 2014, 24(1):24-41.
- Shaid S, Brandts CH, Serve H, Dikic I: Ubiquitination and selective autophagy. *Cell Death & Differentiation* 2013, 20(1):21-30.
- Zaffagnini G, Martens S: Mechanisms of selective autophagy. Journal of Molecular Biology 2016, 428(9 Pt A):1714-1724.
- Rogov V, Dötsch V, Johansen T, Kirkin V: Interactions between Autophagy Receptors and Ubiquitin-like Proteins Form the Molecular Basis for Selective Autophagy. *Molecular Cell* 2014, 53(2):167-178.
- 22. Lahiri V, Hawkins WD, Klionsky DJ: Watch what you (Self-) eat: Autophagic mechanisms that modulate metabolism. *Cell Metabolism* 2019, **29**(4):803-826.
- 23. Mizushima N: The pleiotropic role of autophagy: from protein metabolism to bactericide. *Cell Death & Differentiation* 2005, 12 Suppl 2:1535-1541.

- Anding AL, Baehrecke EH: Cleaning house: Selective autophagy of organelles. Developmental Cell 2017, 41(1):10-22.
- Codogno P, Mehrpour M, Proikas-Cezanne T: Canonical and non-canonical autophagy: Variations on a common theme of self-eating? *Nature Reviews Molecular Cell Biology* 2012, 13(1):7-12.
- Scarlatti F, Maffei R, Beau I, Codogno P, Ghidoni R: Role of non-canonical Beclin 1-independent autophagy in cell death induced by resveratrol in human breast cancer cells. *Cell Death & Differentiation* 2008, 15(8):1318-1329.
- 27. Martinez J, Almendinger J, Oberst A, Ness R, Dillon CP, Fitzgerald P, Hengartner MO, Green DR: Microtubule-associated protein 1 light chain 3 alpha (LC3)-associated phagocytosis is required for the efficient clearance of dead cells. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 2011, 108(42):17396-17401.
- Saxton RA, Sabatini DM: mTOR signaling in growth, metabolism, and disease. *Cell* 2017, 168(6):960-976.
- González A, Hall MN: Nutrient sensing and TOR signaling in yeast and mammals. *The EMBO Journal* 2017, 36(4):397-408.
- Kim J, Kundu M, Viollet B, Guan KL: AMPK and mTOR regulate autophagy through direct phosphorylation of Ulk1. *Nature Cell Biology* 2011, 13(2):132-141.
- Ganley IG, Lam DH, Wang J, Ding X, Chen S, Jiang X: ULK1·ATG13·FIP200 complex mediates mTOR signaling and is essential for autophagy. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* 2009, 284(18):12297-12305.
- Mercer CA, Kaliappan A, Dennis PB: A novel, human Atg13 binding protein, Atg101, interacts with ULK1 and is essential for macroautophagy. *Autophagy* 2009, 5(5):649-662.
- Bilanges B, Posor Y, Vanhaesebroeck B: PI3K isoforms in cell signalling and vesicle trafficking. Nature Reviews Molecular Cell Biology 2019, 20(9):515-534.
- Dooley Hannah C, Razi M, Polson Hannah EJ, Girardin Stephen E, Wilson Michael I, Tooze Sharon A: WIPI2 links LC3 conjugation with PI3P,

autophagosome formation, and pathogen clearance by recruiting Atg12–5-16L1. *Molecular Cell* 2014, **55**(2):238-252.

- 35. Tsapras P, Nezis IP: Caspase involvement in autophagy. *Cell Death & Differentiation* 2017, **24**(8):1369-1379.
- Martens S, Fracchiolla D: Activation and targeting of ATG8 protein lipidation. Cell Discovery 2020, 6(1):1-11.
- Yu L, Chen Y, Tooze SA: Autophagy pathway: Cellular and molecular mechanisms. *Autophagy* 2018, 14(2):207-215.
- Lee EJ, Tournier C: The requirement of uncoordinated 51-like kinase 1 (ULK1) and ULK2 in the regulation of autophagy. *Autophagy* 2011, 7(7):689-695.
- Zachari M, Ganley IG: The mammalian ULK1 complex and autophagy initiation. Essays in Biochemistry 2017, 61(6):585-596.
- 40. Lazarus MB, Novotny CJ, Shokat KM: Structure of the human autophagy initiating kinase ULK1 in complex with potent inhibitors. ACS Chemical Biology 2015, 10(1):257-261.
- Kundu M, Lindsten T, Yang CY, Wu J, Zhao F, Zhang J, Selak MA, Ney PA, Thompson CB: Ulk1 plays a critical role in the autophagic clearance of mitochondria and ribosomes during reticulocyte maturation. *Blood* 2008, 112(4):1493-1502.
- Ro SH, Jung CH, Hahn WS, Xu X, Kim YM, Yun YS, Park JM, Kim KH, Seo M, Ha TY *et al*: Distinct functions of Ulk1 and Ulk2 in the regulation of lipid metabolism in adipocytes. *Autophagy* 2013, 9(12):2103-2114.
- 43. Demeter A, Romero-Mulero MC, Csabai L, Ölbei M, Sudhakar P, Haerty W, Korcsmáros T: ULK1 and ULK2 are less redundant than previously thought: computational analysis uncovers distinct regulation and functions of these autophagy induction proteins. *Scientific Reports* 2020, 10(1):10940.
- 44. Honda S, Arakawa S, Nishida Y, Yamaguchi H, Ishii E, Shimizu S: Ulk1mediated Atg5-independent macroautophagy mediates elimination of mitochondria from embryonic reticulocytes. *Nature Communications* 2014, 5(1):1-13.

- Joo JH, Wang B, Frankel E, Ge L, Xu L, Iyengar R, Li-Harms X, Wright C, Shaw TI, Lindsten T *et al*: The noncanonical role of ULK/ATG1 in ER-to-Golgi trafficking is essential for cellular homeostasis. *Molecular Cell* 2016, 62(4):491-506.
- Cheong H, Lindsten T, Wu J, Lu C, Thompson CB: Ammonia-induced autophagy is independent of ULK1/ULK2 kinases. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 2011, 108(27):11121-11126.
- 47. Longatti A, Lamb CA, Razi M, Yoshimura S, Barr FA, Tooze SA: TBC1D14 regulates autophagosome formation via Rab11- and ULK1-positive recycling endosomes. *The Journal of Cell Biology* 2012, 197(5):659-675.
- 48. Scott RC, Juhász G, Neufeld TP: Direct induction of autophagy by Atg1 inhibits cell growth and induces apoptotic cell death. *Current Biology* 2007, 17(1):1-11.
- 49. Joshi A, Iyengar R, Joo JH, Li-Harms XJ, Wright C, Marino R, Winborn BJ, Phillips A, Temirov J, Sciarretta S *et al*: Nuclear ULK1 promotes cell death in response to oxidative stress through PARP1. *Cell Death & Differentiation* 2016, 23(2):216-230.
- 50. Zhou X, Babu JR, da Silva S, Shu Q, Graef IA, Oliver T, Tomoda T, Tani T, Wooten MW, Wang F: Unc-51-like kinase 1/2-mediated endocytic processes regulate filopodia extension and branching of sensory axons. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 2007, 104(14):5842-5847.
- 51. Konno H, Konno K, Barber GN: Cyclic dinucleotides trigger ULK1 (ATG1) phosphorylation of STING to prevent sustained innate immune signaling. *Cell* 2013, 155(3):688-698.
- 52. Saleiro D, Mehrotra S, Kroczynska B, Beauchamp EM, Lisowski P, Majchrzak-Kita B, Bhagat TD, Stein BL, McMahon B, Altman JK *et al*: Central role of ULK1 in type I interferon signaling. *Cell Reports* 2015, 11(4):605-617.

- 53. Valverde DP, Yu S, Boggavarapu V, Kumar N, Lees JA, Walz T, Reinisch KM, Melia TJ: ATG2 transports lipids to promote autophagosome biogenesis. *The Journal of Cell Biology* 2019, 218(6):1787-1798.
- 54. Gómez-Sánchez R, Rose J, Guimarães R, Mari M, Papinski D, Rieter E, Geerts WJ, Hardenberg R, Kraft C, Ungermann C *et al*: Atg9 establishes Atg2-dependent contact sites between the endoplasmic reticulum and phagophores. *The Journal of Cell Biology* 2018, 217(8):2743-2763.
- 55. Chang T-K, Shravage BV, Hayes SD, Powers CM, Simin RT, Wade Harper J, Baehrecke EH: Uba1 functions in Atg7- and Atg3-independent autophagy. *Nature Cell Biology* 2013, 15(9):1067-1078.
- 56. Tang Z, Takahashi Y, Chen C, Liu Y, He H, Tsotakos N, Serfass JM, Gebru MT, Chen H, Young MM *et al*: Atg2A/B deficiency switches cytoprotective autophagy to non-canonical caspase-8 activation and apoptosis. *Cell Death & Differentiation* 2017, 24(12):2127-2138.
- 57. Velikkakath AK, Nishimura T, Oita E, Ishihara N, Mizushima N: Mammalian Atg2 proteins are essential for autophagosome formation and important for regulation of size and distribution of lipid droplets. *Molecular Biology of the Cell* 2012, 23(5):896-909.
- 58. Wang X, Gao Y, Tan J, Devadas K, Ragupathy V, Takeda K, Zhao J, Hewlett I: HIV-1 and HIV-2 infections induce autophagy in Jurkat and CD4+ T cells. *Cell Signaling* 2012, 24(7):1414-1419.
- 59. Martinez J, Malireddi RKS, Lu Q, Cunha LD, Pelletier S, Gingras S, Orchard R, Guan J-L, Tan H, Peng J et al: Molecular characterization of LC3-associated phagocytosis reveals distinct roles for Rubicon, NOX2 and autophagy proteins. *Nature Cell Biology* 2015, 17(7):893-906.
- 60. Yoo BH, Zagryazhskaya A, Li Y, Koomson A, Khan IA, Sasazuki T, Shirasawa S, Rosen KV: Upregulation of ATG3 contributes to autophagy induced by the detachment of intestinal epithelial cells from the extracellular matrix, but promotes autophagy-independent apoptosis of the attached cells. *Autophagy* 2015, **11**(8):1230-1246.

- Liu K, Zhao Q, Liu P, Cao J, Gong J, Wang C, Wang W, Li X, Sun H, Zhang C et al: ATG3-dependent autophagy mediates mitochondrial homeostasis in pluripotency acquirement and maintenance. *Autophagy* 2016, 12(11):2000-2008.
- Mariño G, Fernández AF, Cabrera S, Lundberg YW, Cabanillas R, Rodríguez F, Salvador-Montoliu N, Vega JA, Germanà A, Fueyo A *et al*: Autophagy is essential for mouse sense of balance. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation* 2010, 120(7):2331-2344.
- 63. Betin VM, Lane JD: Caspase cleavage of Atg4D stimulates GABARAP-L1 processing and triggers mitochondrial targeting and apoptosis. *Journal of Cell Science* 2009, **122**(Pt 14):2554-2566.
- 64. DeSelm CJ, Miller BC, Zou W, Beatty WL, van Meel E, Takahata Y, Klumperman J, Tooze SA, Teitelbaum SL, Virgin HW: Autophagy proteins regulate the secretory component of osteoclastic bone resorption. Developmental Cell 2011, 21(5):966-974.
- 65. O'Sullivan TE, Geary CD, Weizman OE, Geiger TL, Rapp M, Dorn GW, 2nd, Overholtzer M, Sun JC: Atg5 is essential for the development and survival of innate lymphocytes. *Cell Reports* 2016, 15(9):1910-1919.
- 66. Jounai N, Takeshita F, Kobiyama K, Sawano A, Miyawaki A, Xin KQ, Ishii KJ, Kawai T, Akira S, Suzuki K *et al*: **The Atg5 Atg12 conjugate associates with innate antiviral immune responses**. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 2007, **104**(35):14050-14055.
- 67. Young MM, Takahashi Y, Khan O, Park S, Hori T, Yun J, Sharma AK, Amin S, Hu CD, Zhang J et al: Autophagosomal membrane serves as platform for intracellular death-inducing signaling complex (iDISC)-mediated caspase-8 activation and apoptosis. The Journal of Biological Chemistry 2012, 287(15):12455-12468.
- Nishida Y, Arakawa S, Fujitani K, Yamaguchi H, Mizuta T, Kanaseki T, Komatsu M, Otsu K, Tsujimoto Y, Shimizu S: Discovery of Atg5/Atg7independent alternative macroautophagy. *Nature* 2009, 461(7264):654-658.

- 69. Zhao Z, Fux B, Goodwin M, Dunay IR, Strong D, Miller BC, Cadwell K, Delgado MA, Ponpuak M, Green KG *et al*: Autophagosome-independent essential function for the autophagy protein Atg5 in cellular immunity to intracellular pathogens. *Cell Host & Microbe* 2008, 4(5):458-469.
- 70. Baerga R, Zhang Y, Chen PH, Goldman S, Jin S: Targeted deletion of autophagy-related 5 (atg5) impairs adipogenesis in a cellular model and in mice. Autophagy 2009, 5(8):1118-1130.
- 71. Zhu Y, Zhao L, Liu L, Gao P, Tian W, Wang X, Jin H, Xu H, Chen Q: Beclin 1 cleavage by caspase-3 inactivates autophagy and promotes apoptosis. *Protein & Cell* 2010, 1(5):468-477.
- 72. Hu F, Li G, Huang C, Hou Z, Yang X, Luo X, Feng Y, Wang G, Hu J, Cao Z: The autophagy-independent role of BECN1 in colorectal cancer metastasis through regulating STAT3 signaling pathway activation. *Cell Death & Disease* 2020, 11(5):1-13.
- 73. Cao Y, Klionsky DJ: Physiological functions of Atg6/Beclin 1: a unique autophagy-related protein. *Cell Research* 2007, 17(10):839-849.
- 74. Xu F, Fang Y, Yan L, Xu L, Zhang S, Cao Y, Xu L, Zhang X, Xie J, Jiang G et al: Nuclear localization of Beclin 1 promotes radiation-induced DNA damage repair independent of autophagy. Scientific Reports 2017, 7(1):1-14.
- 75. Elgendy M, Ciro M, Abdel-Aziz AK, Belmonte G, Zuffo RD, Mercurio C, Miracco C, Lanfrancone L, Foiani M, Minucci S: Beclin 1 restrains tumorigenesis through Mcl-1 destabilization in an autophagy-independent reciprocal manner. *Nature Communications* 2014, 5(1):5637:1-11.
- 76. Thoresen SB, Pedersen NM, Liestøl K, Stenmark H: A phosphatidylinositol 3kinase class III sub-complex containing VPS15, VPS34, Beclin 1, UVRAG and BIF-1 regulates cytokinesis and degradative endocytic traffic. Experimental Cell Research 2010, 316(20):3368-3378.
- Sun P, Nie K, Zhu Y, Liu Y, Wu P, Liu Z, Du S, Fan H, Chen C-H, Zhang R et al: A mosquito salivary protein promotes flavivirus transmission by activation of autophagy. Nature Communications 2020, 11(1):260:1-15.

- 78. Fernández ÁF, Sebti S, Wei Y, Zou Z, Shi M, McMillan KL, He C, Ting T, Liu Y, Chiang W-C *et al*: Disruption of the beclin 1–BCL2 autophagy regulatory complex promotes longevity in mice. *Nature* 2018, 558(7708):136-140.
- 79. Su LY, Luo R, Liu Q, Su JR, Yang LX, Ding YQ, Xu L, Yao YG: Atg5- and Atg7-dependent autophagy in dopaminergic neurons regulates cellular and behavioral responses to morphine. *Autophagy* 2017, 13(9):1496-1511.
- 80. Kim W-Y, Nam SA, Choi A, Kim Y-M, Park SH, Kim HL, Kim H, Han K-H, Yang CW, Lee M-S et al: Atg7-dependent canonical autophagy regulates the degradation of aquaporin 2 in prolonged hypokalemia. Scientific Reports 2019, 9(1):3021:1-14.
- Lee IH, Kawai Y, Fergusson MM, Rovira, II, Bishop AJ, Motoyama N, Cao L, Finkel T: Atg7 modulates p53 activity to regulate cell cycle and survival during metabolic stress. *Science* 2012, 336(6078):225-228.
- 82. Trentesaux C, Fraudeau M, Pitasi CL, Lemarchand J, Jacques S, Duche A, Letourneur F, Naser E, Bailly K, Schmitt A *et al*: Essential role for autophagy protein ATG7 in the maintenance of intestinal stem cell integrity. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 2020, 117(20):11136-11146.
- 83. Juhász G, Erdi B, Sass M, Neufeld TP: Atg7-dependent autophagy promotes neuronal health, stress tolerance, and longevity but is dispensable for metamorphosis in Drosophila. *Genes & Development* 2007, 21(23):3061-3066.
- 84. Salah FS, Ebbinghaus M, Muley VY, Zhou Z, Al-Saadi KRD, Pacyna-Gengelbach M, O'Sullivan GA, Betz H, König R, Wang ZQ *et al*: Tumor suppression in mice lacking GABARAP, an Atg8/LC3 family member implicated in autophagy, is associated with alterations in cytokine secretion and cell death. *Cell Death & Disease* 2016, 7(4):e2205-e2205.
- Reggiori F, Monastyrska I, Verheije MH, Calì T, Ulasli M, Bianchi S, Bernasconi R, de Haan CA, Molinari M: Coronaviruses Hijack the LC3-I-positive EDEMosomes, ER-derived vesicles exporting short-lived ERAD regulators, for replication. *Cell Host & Microbe* 2010, 7(6):500-508.

- 86. Scherz-Shouval R, Weidberg H, Gonen C, Wilder S, Elazar Z, Oren M: p53dependent regulation of autophagy protein LC3 supports cancer cell survival under prolonged starvation. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 2010, 107(43):18511-18516.
- 87. Gu Y, Princely Abudu Y, Kumar S, Bissa B, Choi SW, Jia J, Lazarou M, Eskelinen E-L, Johansen T, Deretic V: Mammalian Atg8 proteins regulate lysosome and autolysosome biogenesis through SNAREs. *The EMBO Journal* 2019, 38(22):e101994:1-22.
- Heckmann BL, Green DR: LC3-associated phagocytosis at a glance. *Journal of Cell Science* 2019, 132(5):1-7.
- Delcour C, Amazit L, Patino LC, Magnin F, Fagart J, Delemer B, Young J, Laissue P, Binart N, Beau I: ATG7 and ATG9A loss-of-function variants trigger autophagy impairment and ovarian failure. *Genetics in Medicine* 2019, 21(4):930-938.
- 90. Jia S, Wang Y, You Z, Liu B, Gao J, Liu W: Mammalian Atg9 contributes to the post-Golgi transport of lysosomal hydrolases by interacting with adaptor protein-1. FEBS Letters 2017, 591(24):4027-4038.
- 91. Yamaguchi J, Suzuki C, Nanao T, Kakuta S, Ozawa K, Tanida I, Saitoh T, Sunabori T, Komatsu M, Tanaka K *et al*: Atg9a deficiency causes axon-specific lesions including neuronal circuit dysgenesis. *Autophagy* 2018, 14(5):764-777.
- 92. Shen H, Lin Z, Shi H, Wu L, Ma B, Li H, Yin B, Tang J, Yu H, Yin X: MiR-221/222 promote migration and invasion, and inhibit autophagy and apoptosis by modulating ATG10 in aggressive papillary thyroid carcinoma. *3 Biotech* 2020, **10**(8):339:1-11.
- 93. Catanese A, Olde Heuvel F, Mulaw M, Demestre M, Higelin J, Barbi G, Freischmidt A, Weishaupt JH, Ludolph AC, Roselli F *et al*: Retinoic acid worsens ATG10-dependent autophagy impairment in TBK1-mutant hiPSCderived motoneurons through SQSTM1/p62 accumulation. *Autophagy* 2019, 15(10):1719-1737.
- 94. Zhao Q, Hu Z-Y, Zhang J-P, Jiang J-D, Ma Y-y, Li J-r, Peng Z-g, Chen J-h: **Dual** roles of two isoforms of autophagy-related gene ATG10 in HCV-subgenomic

replicon mediated autophagy flux and innate immunity. *Scientific Reports* 2017, **7**(1):11250:1-15.

- 95. DeSelm Carl J, Miller Brian C, Zou W, Beatty Wandy L, van Meel E, Takahata Y, Klumperman J, Tooze Sharon A, Teitelbaum Steven L, Virgin Herbert W: Autophagy proteins regulate the secretory component of osteoclastic bone resorption. *Developmental Cell* 2011, 21(5):966-974.
- 96. Hwang S, Maloney Nicole S, Bruinsma Monique W, Goel G, Duan E, Zhang L, Shrestha B, Diamond Michael S, Dani A, Sosnovtsev Stanislav V *et al*: Nondegradative role of Atg5-Atg12/ Atg16L1 autophagy protein complex in antiviral activity of interferon gamma. *Cell Host & Microbe* 2012, 11(4):397-409.
- 97. Rubinstein Assaf D, Eisenstein M, Ber Y, Bialik S, Kimchi A: **The autophagy** protein Atg12 associates with antiapoptotic Bcl-2 family members to promote mitochondrial apoptosis. *Molecular Cell* 2011, **44**(5):698-709.
- 98. Murrow L, Malhotra R, Debnath J: ATG12–ATG3 interacts with Alix to promote basal autophagic flux and late endosome function. *Nature Cell Biology* 2015, 17(3):300-310.
- 99. Li Z, Tian X, Ji X, Wang J, Chen H, Wang D, Zhang X: ULK1-ATG13 and their mitotic phospho-regulation by CDK1 connect autophagy to cell cycle. *PLoS Biology* 2020, 18(6):e3000288:1-29.
- 100. Mauthe M, Langereis M, Jung J, Zhou X, Jones A, Omta W, Tooze SA, Stork B, Paludan SR, Ahola T *et al*: An siRNA screen for ATG protein depletion reveals the extent of the unconventional functions of the autophagy proteome in virus replication. *The Journal of Cell Biology* 2016, 214(5):619-635.
- 101. Kaizuka T, Mizushima N: Atg13 is essential for autophagy and cardiac development in mice. *Molecular and Cellular Biology* 2016, **36**(4):585-595.
- 102. Diao J, Liu R, Rong Y, Zhao M, Zhang J, Lai Y, Zhou Q, Wilz LM, Li J, Vivona S et al: ATG14 promotes membrane tethering and fusion of autophagosomes to endolysosomes. *Nature* 2015, 520(7548):563-566.
- 103. Liu Y, Shoji-Kawata S, Sumpter RM, Wei Y, Ginet V, Zhang L, Posner B, Tran KA, Green DR, Xavier RJ *et al*: Autosis is a Na+,K+-ATPase-regulated form

of cell death triggered by autophagy-inducing peptides, starvation, and hypoxia-ischemia. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 2013, **110**(51):20364-20371.

- 104. Cadwell K, Liu JY, Brown SL, Miyoshi H, Loh J, Lennerz JK, Kishi C, Kc W, Carrero JA, Hunt S *et al*: A key role for autophagy and the autophagy gene Atg1611 in mouse and human intestinal Paneth cells. *Nature* 2008, 456(7219):259-263.
- 105. Wang C, Bauckman KA, Ross ASB, Symington JW, Ligon MM, Scholtes G, Kumar A, Chang HW, Twentyman J, Fashemi BE *et al*: A non-canonical autophagy-dependent role of the ATG16L1(T300A) variant in urothelial vesicular trafficking and uropathogenic Escherichia coli persistence. *Autophagy* 2019, 15(3):527-542.
- 106. Heckmann BL, Teubner BJW, Boada-Romero E, Tummers B, Guy C, Fitzgerald P, Mayer U, Carding S, Zakharenko SS, Wileman T *et al*: Noncanonical function of an autophagy protein prevents spontaneous Alzheimer's disease. *Science Advances* 2020, 6(33):eabb9036:1-12.
- 107. Ji C, Zhao H, Li D, Sun H, Hao J, Chen R, Wang X, Zhang H, Zhao YG: Role of Wdr45b in maintaining neural autophagy and cognitive function. *Autophagy* 2020, 16(4):615-625.
- 108. Morishita H, Kanda Y, Kaizuka T, Chino H, Nakao K, Miki Y, Taketomi Y, Guan JL, Murakami M, Aiba A *et al*: Autophagy is required for maturation of surfactant-containing lamellar bodies in the lung and swim bladder. *Cell Reports* 2020, 33(10):108477:1-16.
- 109. Nemazanyy I, Blaauw B, Paolini C, Caillaud C, Protasi F, Mueller A, Proikas-Cezanne T, Russell RC, Guan K-L, Nishino I *et al*: Defects of Vps15 in skeletal muscles lead to autophagic vacuolar myopathy and lysosomal disease. *EMBO Molecular Medicine* 2013, 5(6):870-890.
- Gstrein T, Edwards A, Přistoupilová A, Leca I, Breuss M, Pilat-Carotta S, Hansen AH, Tripathy R, Traunbauer AK, Hochstoeger T *et al*: Mutations in Vps15 perturb neuronal migration in mice and are associated with

neurodevelopmental disease in humans. *Nature Neuroscience* 2018, **21**(2):207-217.

- 111. Willinger T, Flavell RA: Canonical autophagy dependent on the class III phosphoinositide-3 kinase Vps34 is required for naive T-cell homeostasis. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 2012, 109(22):8670-8675.
- 112. Liu F, Lee JY, Wei H, Tanabe O, Engel JD, Morrison SJ, Guan JL: FIP200 is required for the cell-autonomous maintenance of fetal hematopoietic stem cells. *Blood* 2010, 116(23):4806-4814.
- 113. Mortensen M, Simon AK: Nonredundant role of Atg7 in mitochondrial clearance during erythroid development. *Autophagy* 2010, **6**(3):423-425.
- 114. Kang R, Zeh HJ, Lotze MT, Tang D: The Beclin 1 network regulates autophagy and apoptosis. *Cell Death & Differentiation* 2011, 18(4):571-580.
- 115. Orkin SH, Zon LI: Hematopoiesis: an evolving paradigm for stem cell biology. *Cell* 2008, 132(4):631-644.
- Morrison SJ, Scadden DT: The bone marrow niche for haematopoietic stem cells. *Nature* 2014, 505(7483):327-334.
- 117. Zhu Y, Wang T, Gu J, Huang K, Zhang T, Zhang Z, Liu H, Tang J, Mai Y, Zhang Y et al: Characterization and generation of human definitive multipotent hematopoietic stem/progenitor cells. Cell Discovery 2020, 6(1):89:1-18.
- 118. Zon LI: Developmental biology of hematopoiesis. Blood 1995, 86(8):2876-2891.
- 119. Salemi S, Yousefi S, Constantinescu MA, Fey MF, Simon HU: Autophagy is required for self-renewal and differentiation of adult human stem cells. *Cell Research* 2012, 22(2):432-435.
- 120. Sou YS, Waguri S, Iwata J, Ueno T, Fujimura T, Hara T, Sawada N, Yamada A, Mizushima N, Uchiyama Y *et al*: The Atg8 conjugation system is indispensable for proper development of autophagic isolation membranes in mice. *Molecular Biology of the Cell* 2008, 19(11):4762-4775.

- 121. Kuma A, Hatano M, Matsui M, Yamamoto A, Nakaya H, Yoshimori T, Ohsumi Y, Tokuhisa T, Mizushima N: The role of autophagy during the early neonatal starvation period. *Nature* 2004, 432(7020):1032-1036.
- 122. Komatsu M, Waguri S, Ueno T, Iwata J, Murata S, Tanida I, Ezaki J, Mizushima N, Ohsumi Y, Uchiyama Y *et al*: Impairment of starvation-induced and constitutive autophagy in Atg7-deficient mice. *The Journal of Cell Biology* 2005, 169(3):425-434.
- 123. Malhotra R, Warne JP, Salas E, Xu AW, Debnath J: Loss of Atg12, but not Atg5, in pro-opiomelanocortin neurons exacerbates diet-induced obesity. *Autophagy* 2015, 11(1):145-154.
- 124. Ito K, Turcotte R, Cui J, Zimmerman SE, Pinho S, Mizoguchi T, Arai F, Runnels JM, Alt C, Teruya-Feldstein J *et al*: Self-renewal of a purified Tie2+ hematopoietic stem cell population relies on mitochondrial clearance. *Science* 2016, 354(6316):1156-1160.
- 125. Mortensen M, Watson AS, Simon AK: Lack of autophagy in the hematopoietic system leads to loss of hematopoietic stem cell function and dysregulated myeloid proliferation. *Autophagy* 2011, 7(9):1069-1070.
- 126. Guan J-L, Simon AK, Prescott M, Menendez JA, Liu F, Wang F, Wang C, Wolvetang E, Vazquez-Martin A, Zhang J: Autophagy in stem cells. *Autophagy* 2013, 9(6):830-849.
- 127. Pua HH, Guo J, Komatsu M, He YW: Autophagy is essential for mitochondrial clearance in mature T lymphocytes. *Journal of Immunology* 2009, 182(7):4046-4055.
- 128. Wei J, Long L, Yang K, Guy C, Shrestha S, Chen Z, Wu C, Vogel P, Neale G, Green DR *et al*: Autophagy enforces functional integrity of regulatory T cells by coupling environmental cues and metabolic homeostasis. *Nature Immunology* 2016, 17(3):277-285.
- 129. Miller BC, Zhao Z, Stephenson LM, Cadwell K, Pua HH, Lee HK, Mizushima NN, Iwasaki A, He YW, Swat W *et al*: The autophagy gene ATG5 plays an essential role in B lymphocyte development. *Autophagy* 2008, 4(3):309-314.

- 130. Arnold J, Murera D, Arbogast F, Fauny JD, Muller S, Gros F: Autophagy is dispensable for B-cell development but essential for humoral autoimmune responses. *Cell Death & Differentiation* 2016, 23(5):853-864.
- 131. Mortensen M, Ferguson DJ, Edelmann M, Kessler B, Morten KJ, Komatsu M, Simon AK: Loss of autophagy in erythroid cells leads to defective removal of mitochondria and severe anemia in vivo. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 2010, 107(2):832-837.
- 132. Betin VM, Singleton BK, Parsons SF, Anstee DJ, Lane JD: Autophagy facilitates organelle clearance during differentiation of human erythroblasts: evidence for a role for ATG4 paralogs during autophagosome maturation. Autophagy 2013, 9(6):881-893.
- 133. Gan B, Hu J, Jiang S, Liu Y, Sahin E, Zhuang L, Fletcher-Sananikone E, Colla S, Wang YA, Chin L *et al*: Lkb1 regulates quiescence and metabolic homeostasis of haematopoietic stem cells. *Nature* 2010, 468(7324):701-704.
- 134. Nakada D, Saunders TL, Morrison SJ: Lkb1 regulates cell cycle and energy metabolism in haematopoietic stem cells. *Nature* 2010, 468(7324):653-658.
- 135. Gurumurthy S, Xie SZ, Alagesan B, Kim J, Yusuf RZ, Saez B, Tzatsos A, Ozsolak F, Milos P, Ferrari F *et al*: The Lkb1 metabolic sensor maintains haematopoietic stem cell survival. *Nature* 2010, 468(7324):659-663.
- 136. Warr MR, Binnewies M, Flach J, Reynaud D, Garg T, Malhotra R, Debnath J, Passegué E: FOXO3A directs a protective autophagy program in haematopoietic stem cells. *Nature* 2013, 494(7437):323-327.
- 137. Cao Y, Cai J, Zhang S, Yuan N, Li X, Fang Y, Song L, Shang M, Liu S, Zhao W et al: Loss of autophagy leads to failure in megakaryopoiesis, megakaryocyte differentiation, and thrombopoiesis in mice. *Experimental Hematology* 2015, 43(6):488-494.
- 138. Warr MR, Binnewies M, Flach J, Reynaud D, Garg T, Malhotra R, Debnath J, Passegué E: FOXO3A directs a protective autophagy program in haematopoietic stem cells. *Nature* 2013, 494(7437):323-327.
- Mortensen M, Soilleux EJ, Djordjevic G, Tripp R, Lutteropp M, Sadighi-Akha E,
 Stranks AJ, Glanville J, Knight S, Jacobsen SE *et al*: The autophagy protein

Atg7 is essential for hematopoietic stem cell maintenance. *The Journal of Experimental Medicine* 2011, **208**(3):455-467.

- 140. Watson AS, Riffelmacher T, Stranks A, Williams O, De Boer J, Cain K, MacFarlane M, McGouran J, Kessler B, Khandwala S *et al*: Autophagy limits proliferation and glycolytic metabolism in acute myeloid leukemia. *Cell Death Discovery* 2015, 1(1):15008:1-10.
- 141. Jung HE, Shim YR, Oh JE, Oh DS, Lee HK: The autophagy protein Atg5 plays a crucial role in the maintenance and reconstitution ability of hematopoietic stem cells. *Immune Network* 2019, **19**(2):1-13.
- 142. Mortensen M, Soilleux EJ, Djordjevic G, Tripp R, Lutteropp M, Sadighi-Akha E, Stranks AJ, Glanville J, Knight S, Jacobsen S-EW *et al*: The autophagy protein Atg7 is essential for hematopoietic stem cell maintenance. *The Journal of Experimental Medicine* 2011, 208(3):455-467.
- 143. Klionsky DJ, Abdel-Aziz AK, Abdelfatah S, Abdellatif M, Abdoli A, Abel S, Abeliovich H, Abildgaard MH, Abudu YP, Acevedo-Arozena A *et al*: Guidelines for the use and interpretation of assays for monitoring autophagy (4th edition)(1). *Autophagy* 2021, 17(1):1-382.
- 144. Gomez-Puerto MC, Folkerts H, Wierenga AT, Schepers K, Schuringa JJ, Coffer PJ, Vellenga E: Autophagy proteins ATG5 and ATG7 are essential for the maintenance of human CD34(+) hematopoietic stem-progenitor cells. Stem Cells 2016, 34(6):1651-1663.
- 145. Nomura N, Ito C, Ooshio T, Tadokoro Y, Kohno S, Ueno M, Kobayashi M, Kasahara A, Takase Y, Kurayoshi K *et al*: Essential role of autophagy in protecting neonatal haematopoietic stem cells from oxidative stress in a p62independent manner. *Scientific Reports* 2021, 11(1):1666:1-14.
- 146. Zhang M, Liu F, Zhou P, Wang Q, Xu C, Li Y, Bian L, Liu Y, Zhou J, Wang F et al: The MTOR signaling pathway regulates macrophage differentiation from mouse myeloid progenitors by inhibiting autophagy. Autophagy 2019, 15(7):1150-1162.

- 147. Carsetti R: The development of B cells in the bone marrow is controlled by the balance between cell-autonomous mechanisms and signals from the microenvironment. *The Journal of Experimental Medicine* 2000, **191**(1):5-8.
- 148. Lim VY, Zehentmeier S, Fistonich C, Pereira JP: A chemoattractant-guided walk through lymphopoiesis: From hematopoietic stem cells to mature B lymphocytes. Advances in Immunology 2017, 134:47-88.
- 149. Arsov I, Li X, Matthews G, Coradin J, Hartmann B, Simon AK, Sealfon SC, Yue
 Z: BAC-mediated transgenic expression of fluorescent autophagic protein
 Beclin 1 reveals a role for Beclin 1 in lymphocyte development. *Cell Death & Differentiation* 2008, 15(9):1385-1395.
- 150. Clarke AJ, Ellinghaus U, Cortini A, Stranks A, Simon AK, Botto M, Vyse TJ: Autophagy is activated in systemic lupus erythematosus and required for plasmablast development. Annals of the Rheumatic Diseases 2015, 74(5):912-920.
- Martin F, Kearney JF: B1 cells: similarities and differences with other B cell subsets. *Current Opinion in Immunology* 2001, 13(2):195-201.
- 152. O'Connor BP, Gleeson MW, Noelle RJ, Erickson LD: The rise and fall of longlived humoral immunity: terminal differentiation of plasma cells in health and disease. *Immunological Reviews* 2003, **194**:61-76.
- 153. Oliva L, Cenci S: Autophagy in plasma cell pathophysiology. Frontiers in Immunology 2014, 5:103-103.
- 154. Chen M, Hong MJ, Sun H, Wang L, Shi X, Gilbert BE, Corry DB, Kheradmand F, Wang J: Essential role for autophagy in the maintenance of immunological memory against influenza infection. *Nature Medicine* 2014, 20(5):503-510.
- 155. McLeod IX, He Y: Roles of autophagy in lymphocytes: reflections and directions. *Cellular & Molecular Immunology* 2010, **7**(2):104-107.
- 156. Pua HH, Dzhagalov I, Chuck M, Mizushima N, He YW: A critical role for the autophagy gene Atg5 in T cell survival and proliferation. *The Journal of Experimental Medicine* 2007, **204**(1):25-31.
- 157. Parekh VV, Wu L, Boyd KL, Williams JA, Gaddy JA, Olivares-Villagómez D, Cover TL, Zong WX, Zhang J, Van Kaer L: Impaired autophagy, defective T

cell homeostasis, and a wasting syndrome in mice with a T cell-specific deletion of Vps34. *Journal of Immunology* 2013, **190**(10):5086-5101.

- 158. Kabat AM, Harrison OJ, Riffelmacher T, Moghaddam AE, Pearson CF, Laing A, Abeler-Dörner L, Forman SP, Grencis RK, Sattentau Q *et al*: The autophagy gene Atg16l1 differentially regulates Treg and TH2 cells to control intestinal inflammation. *eLife* 2016, 5:e12444:1-27.
- 159. Salio M, Puleston DJ, Mathan TS, Shepherd D, Stranks AJ, Adamopoulou E, Veerapen N, Besra GS, Hollander GA, Simon AK et al: Essential role for autophagy during invariant NKT cell development. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 2014, 111(52):E5678-5687.
- 160. Puleston DJ, Zhang H, Powell TJ, Lipina E, Sims S, Panse I, Watson AS, Cerundolo V, Townsend AR, Klenerman P *et al*: Autophagy is a critical regulator of memory CD8(+) T cell formation. *eLife* 2014, 3:e03706:1-21.
- 161. Vivier E, Raulet DH, Moretta A, Caligiuri MA, Zitvogel L, Lanier LL, Yokoyama WM, Ugolini S: Innate or adaptive immunity? The example of natural killer cells. *Science* 2011, 331(6013):44-49.
- 162. Fathman JW, Bhattacharya D, Inlay MA, Seita J, Karsunky H, Weissman IL: Identification of the earliest natural killer cell-committed progenitor in murine bone marrow. *Blood* 2011, 118(20):5439-5447.
- 163. Artis D, Spits H: The biology of innate lymphoid cells. *Nature* 2015, 517(7534):293-301.
- 164. Wang S, Xia P, Huang G, Zhu P, Liu J, Ye B, Du Y, Fan Z: FoxO1-mediated autophagy is required for NK cell development and innate immunity. *Nature Communications* 2016, 7:11023:1-15.
- 165. Ward JM, Cherian S, Linden MA: 19 Hematopoietic and Lymphoid Tissues.
 In: *Comparative Anatomy and Histology (Second Edition)*. Edited by Treuting PM, Dintzis SM, Montine KS. San Diego: Academic Press; 2018: 365-401.
- Kent G, Minick OT, Volini FI, Orfei E: Autophagic vacuoles in human red cells. *The American Journal of Pathology* 1966, 48(5):831-857.

- 167. Matsui M, Yamamoto A, Kuma A, Ohsumi Y, Mizushima N: Organelle degradation during the lens and erythroid differentiation is independent of autophagy. *Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications* 2006, 339(2):485-489.
- 168. Zhang J, Randall MS, Loyd MR, Dorsey FC, Kundu M, Cleveland JL, Ney PA: Mitochondrial clearance is regulated by Atg7-dependent and -independent mechanisms during reticulocyte maturation. *Blood* 2009, **114**(1):157-164.
- Maeda T, Ito K, Merghoub T, Poliseno L, Hobbs RM, Wang G, Dong L, Maeda M, Dore LC, Zelent A *et al*: LRF is an essential downstream target of GATA1 in erythroid development and regulates BIM-dependent apoptosis. Developmental Cell 2009, 17(4):527-540.
- 170. Fujiwara Y, Browne CP, Cunniff K, Goff SC, Orkin SH: Arrested development of embryonic red cell precursors in mouse embryos lacking transcription factor GATA-1. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 1996, 93(22):12355-12358.
- 171. Kang YA, Sanalkumar R, O'Geen H, Linnemann AK, Chang CJ, Bouhassira EE, Farnham PJ, Keles S, Bresnick EH: Autophagy driven by a master regulator of hematopoiesis. *Molecular and Cellular Biology* 2012, 32(1):226-239.
- 172. Athens JW, Haab OP, Raab SO, Mauer AM, Ashenbrucker H, Cartwright GE, Wintrobe MM: Leukokinetic studies. IV. The total blood, circulating and marginal granulocyte pools and the granulocyte turnover rate in normal subjects. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation* 1961, 40(6):989-995.
- 173. Riffelmacher T, Clarke A, Richter FC, Stranks A, Pandey S, Danielli S, Hublitz P, Yu Z, Johnson E, Schwerd T *et al*: Autophagy-dependent generation of free fatty acids is critical for normal neutrophil differentiation. *Immunity* 2017, 47(3):466-480.
- 174. Chargui A, Cesaro A, Mimouna S, Fareh M, Brest P, Naquet P, Darfeuille-Michaud A, Hébuterne X, Mograbi B, Vouret-Craviari V *et al*: Subversion of autophagy in adherent invasive Escherichia coli-infected neutrophils induces inflammation and cell death. *PloS One* 2012, 7(12):e51727:1-10.

- 175. Huang J, Canadien V, Lam GY, Steinberg BE, Dinauer MC, Magalhaes MA, Glogauer M, Grinstein S, Brumell JH: Activation of antibacterial autophagy by NADPH oxidases. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 2009, 106(15):6226-6231.
- 176. Rikihisa Y: Glycogen autophagosomes in polymorphonuclear leukocytes induced by rickettsiae. *The Anatomical Record* 1984, **208**(3):319-327.
- 177. Bhattacharya A, Wei Q, Shin JN, Abdel Fattah E, Bonilla DL, Xiang Q, Eissa NT: Autophagy is required for neutrophil-mediated inflammation. *Cell Reports* 2015, 12(11):1731-1739.
- Guilliams M, Mildner A, Yona S: Developmental and functional heterogeneity of monocytes. *Immunity* 2018, 49(4):595-613.
- 179. Ginhoux F, Jung S: Monocytes and macrophages: developmental pathways and tissue homeostasis. *Nature Reviews Immunology* 2014, **14**(6):392-404.
- Pathria P, Louis TL, Varner JA: Targeting tumor-associated macrophages in cancer. *Trends in Immunology* 2019, 40(4):310-327.
- Ricardo SD, van Goor H, Eddy AA: Macrophage diversity in renal injury and repair. *Journal of Clinical Investigation* 2008, 118(11):3522-3530.
- 182. Zhao Z, Fux B, Goodwin M, Dunay IR, Strong D, Miller BC, Cadwell K, Delgado MA, Ponpuak M, Green KG *et al*: Autophagosome-independent essential function for the autophagy protein Atg5 in cellular immunity to intracellular pathogens. *Cell Host & Microbe* 2008, 4(5):458-469.
- Machlus KR, Italiano JE, Jr.: The incredible journey: From megakaryocyte development to platelet formation. *The Journal of Cell Biology* 2013, 201(6):785-796.
- 184. Ouseph MM, Huang Y, Banerjee M, Joshi S, MacDonald L, Zhong Y, Liu H, Li X, Xiang B, Zhang G et al: Autophagy is induced upon platelet activation and is essential for hemostasis and thrombosis. *Blood* 2015, **126**(10):1224-1233.
- White E, DiPaola RS: The double-edged sword of autophagy modulation in cancer. *Clinical Cancer Research* 2009, 15(17):5308-5316.

- 186. Sumitomo Y, Koya J, Nakazaki K, Kataoka K, Tsuruta-Kishino T, Morita K, Sato T, Kurokawa M: Cytoprotective autophagy maintains leukemia-initiating cells in murine myeloid leukemia. *Blood* 2016, **128**(12):1614-1624.
- 187. Baquero P, Dawson A, Mukhopadhyay A, Kuntz EM, Mitchell R, Olivares O, Ianniciello A, Scott MT, Dunn K, Nicastri MC *et al*: Targeting quiescent leukemic stem cells using second generation autophagy inhibitors. *Leukemia* 2019, 33(4):981-994.
- 188. Altman BJ, Jacobs SR, Mason EF, Michalek RD, MacIntyre AN, Coloff JL, Ilkayeva O, Jia W, He YW, Rathmell JC: Autophagy is essential to suppress cell stress and to allow BCR-Abl-mediated leukemogenesis. Oncogene 2011, 30(16):1855-1867.
- Ablain J, Zon LI: Of fish and men: using zebrafish to fight human diseases. Trends in Cell Biology 2013, 23(12):584-586.
- 190. Phillips JB, Westerfield M: Zebrafish models in translational research: tipping the scales toward advancements in human health. Disease Models & Mechanisms 2014, 7(7):739-743.
- Crocker J, Stern DL: TALE-mediated modulation of transcriptional enhancers in vivo. Nature Methods 2013, 10(8):762-767.
- 192. Bedell VM, Wang Y, Campbell JM, Poshusta TL, Starker CG, Krug RG, 2nd, Tan W, Penheiter SG, Ma AC, Leung AY *et al*: In vivo genome editing using a high-efficiency TALEN system. *Nature* 2012, 491(7422):114-118.
- 193. Mali P, Esvelt KM, Church GM: Cas9 as a versatile tool for engineering biology. *Nature Methods* 2013, 10(10):957-963.
- 194. Hwang WY, Fu Y, Reyon D, Maeder ML, Tsai SQ, Sander JD, Peterson RT, Yeh JRJ, Joung JK: Efficient genome editing in zebrafish using a CRISPR-Cas system. *Nature Biotechnology* 2013, 31(3):227-229.
- 195. Hruscha A, Krawitz P, Rechenberg A, Heinrich V, Hecht J, Haass C, Schmid B: Efficient CRISPR/Cas9 genome editing with low off-target effects in zebrafish. Development 2013, 140(24):4982-4987.

- 196. Jao L-E, Wente SR, Chen W: Efficient multiplex biallelic zebrafish genome editing using a CRISPR nuclease system. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 2013, 110(34):13904-13909.
- 197. Hwang WY, Fu Y, Reyon D, Maeder ML, Kaini P, Sander JD, Joung JK, Peterson RT, Yeh JR: Heritable and precise zebrafish genome editing using a CRISPR-Cas system. *PloS One* 2013, 8(7):e68708:1-9.
- 198. Auer TO, Duroure K, De Cian A, Concordet JP, Del Bene F: Highly efficient CRISPR/Cas9-mediated knock-in in zebrafish by homology-independent DNA repair. Genome Research 2014, 24(1):142-153.
- 199. Reyon D, Tsai SQ, Khayter C, Foden JA, Sander JD, Joung JK: FLASH assembly of TALENs for high-throughput genome editing. Nature Biotechnology 2012, 30(5):460-465.
- 200. Dahlem TJ, Hoshijima K, Jurynec MJ, Gunther D, Starker CG, Locke AS, Weis AM, Voytas DF, Grunwald DJ: Simple methods for generating and detecting locus-specific mutations induced with TALENs in the zebrafish genome. *PLoS Genetics* 2012, 8(8):e1002861:1-15.
- 201. Davidson AJ, Zon LI: The 'definitive' (and 'primitive') guide to zebrafish hematopoiesis. *Oncogene* 2004, **23**(43):7233-7246.
- 202. Jung HE, Shim YR, Oh JE, Oh DS, Lee HK: **The autophagy protein Atg5 plays** a crucial role in the maintenance and reconstitution ability of hematopoietic stem cells. *Immune Network* 2019, **19**(2):e12:1-13.
- 203. Pengo N, Scolari M, Oliva L, Milan E, Mainoldi F, Raimondi A, Fagioli C, Merlini A, Mariani E, Pasqualetto E *et al*: Plasma cells require autophagy for sustainable immunoglobulin production. *Nature Immunology* 2013, 14(3):298-305.
- 204. Weindel CG, Richey LJ, Bolland S, Mehta AJ, Kearney JF, Huber BT: B cell autophagy mediates TLR7-dependent autoimmunity and inflammation. Autophagy 2015, 11(7):1010-1024.
- 205. Xu X, Araki K, Li S, Han J-H, Ye L, Tan WG, Konieczny BT, Bruinsma MW, Martinez J, Pearce EL *et al*: Autophagy is essential for effector CD8(+) T cell survival and memory formation. *Nature Immunology* 2014, 15(12):1152-1161.

- 206. Salio M, Puleston DJ, Mathan TSM, Shepherd D, Stranks AJ, Adamopoulou E, Veerapen N, Besra GS, Hollander GA, Simon AK *et al*: Essential role for autophagy during invariant NKT cell development. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 2014, 111(52):E5678-E5687.
- 207. Jia W, He YW: Temporal regulation of intracellular organelle homeostasis in T lymphocytes by autophagy. *Journal of Immunology* 2011, 186(9):5313-5322.
- 208. Schlie K, Westerback A, DeVorkin L, Hughson LR, Brandon JM, MacPherson S, Gadawski I, Townsend KN, Poon VI, Elrick MA *et al*: Survival of effector CD8+ T cells during influenza infection is dependent on autophagy. *Journal* of Immunology 2015, 194(9):4277-4286.
- 209. Pei B, Zhao M, Miller BC, Véla JL, Bruinsma MW, Virgin HW, Kronenberg M: Invariant NKT cells require autophagy to coordinate proliferation and survival signals during differentiation. *Journal of Immunology* 2015, 194(12):5872-5884.
- 210. Hubbard-Lucey Vanessa M, Shono Y, Maurer K, West Mallory L, Singer Natalie V, Ziegler Carly GK, Lezcano C, Motta Ana Carolina F, Schmid K, Levi Samuel M *et al*: Autophagy gene Atg16l1 prevents lethal T cell alloreactivity mediated by dendritic cells. *Immunity* 2014, 41(4):579-591.
- 211. O'Sullivan TE, Johnson LR, Kang HH, Sun JC: BNIP3- and BNIP3L-mediated mitophagy promotes the generation of natural killer cell memory. *Immunity* 2015, 43(2):331-342.
- 212. Salio M, Puleston DJ, Mathan TSM, Shepherd D, Stranks AJ, Adamopoulou E, Veerapen N, Besra GS, Hollander GA, Simon AK *et al*: Essential role for autophagy during invariant NKT cell development. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 2014, 111(52):E5678-E5687.
- 213. Mortensen M, Ferguson DJP, Edelmann M, Kessler B, Morten KJ, Komatsu M, Simon AK: Loss of autophagy in erythroid cells leads to defective removal of mitochondria and severe anemia in vivo. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 2010, 107(2):832-837.

- 214. Wang Y-T, Zaitsev K, Lu Q, Li S, Schaiff WT, Kim K-W, Droit L, Wilen CB, Desai C, Balce DR *et al*: Select autophagy genes maintain quiescence of tissueresident macrophages and increase susceptibility to *Listeria monocytogenes*. *Nature Microbiology* 2020, 5(2):272-281.
- 215. Ushio H, Ueno T, Kojima Y, Komatsu M, Tanaka S, Yamamoto A, Ichimura Y, Ezaki J, Nishida K, Komazawa-Sakon S *et al*: Crucial role for autophagy in degranulation of mast cells. *Journal of Allergy and Clinical Immunology* 2011, 127(5):1267-1276.e1266.
- 216. Choi GE, Yoon SY, Kim JY, Kang DY, Jang YJ, Kim HS: Autophagy deficiency in myeloid cells exacerbates eosinophilic inflammation in chronic rhinosinusitis. *Journal of Allergy and Clinical Immunology* 2018, 141(3):938-950.
- 217. Wildenberg ME, Koelink PJ, Diederen K, te Velde AA, Wolfkamp SCS, Nuij VJ, Peppelenbosch MP, Nobis M, Sansom OJ, Anderson KI *et al*: The ATG16L1 risk allele associated with Crohn's disease results in a Rac1-dependent defect in dendritic cell migration that is corrected by thiopurines. *Mucosal Immunology* 2017, 10(2):352-360.
- 218. Cao Y, Cai J, Zhang S, Yuan N, Li X, Fang Y, Song L, Shang M, Liu S, Zhao W et al: Loss of autophagy leads to failure in megakaryopoiesis, megakaryocyte differentiation, and thrombopoiesis in mice. *Experimental Hematology* 2015, 43(6):488-494.
- 219. Lee TY, Lu WJ, Changou CA, Hsiung YC, Trang NTT, Lee CY, Chang TH, Jayakumar T, Hsieh CY, Yang CH *et al*: Platelet autophagic machinery involved in thrombosis through a novel linkage of AMPK-MTOR to sphingolipid metabolism. *Autophagy* 2021:1-18.
- 220. Sasaki T, Lian S, Qi J, Bayliss PE, Carr CE, Johnson JL, Guha S, Kobler P, Catz SD, Gill M *et al*: Aberrant autolysosomal regulation is linked to the induction of embryonic senescence: differential roles of Beclin 1 and p53 in vertebrate Spns1 deficiency. *PLoS Genetics* 2014, **10**(6):e1004409-e1004409.
- 221. van der Vaart M, Korbee CJ, Lamers GE, Tengeler AC, Hosseini R, Haks MC,Ottenhoff TH, Spaink HP, Meijer AH: The DNA damage-regulated autophagy

modulator DRAM1 links mycobacterial recognition via TLR-MYD88 to autophagic defense [corrected]. *Cell Host & Microbe* 2014, **15**(6):753-767.

- 222. Mostowy S, Boucontet L, Mazon Moya MJ, Sirianni A, Boudinot P, Hollinshead M, Cossart P, Herbomel P, Levraud JP, Colucci-Guyon E: The zebrafish as a new model for the in vivo study of Shigella flexneri interaction with phagocytes and bacterial autophagy. *PLoS Pathogens* 2013, 9(9):e1003588:1-18.
- 223. He C, Bartholomew CR, Zhou W, Klionsky DJ: Assaying autophagic activity in transgenic GFP-Lc3 and GFP-Gabarap zebrafish embryos. Autophagy 2009, 5(4):520-526.
- 224. de Jong JL, Zon LI: Use of the zebrafish system to study primitive and definitive hematopoiesis. *Annual Review of Genetics* 2005, **39**:481-501.
- 225. Martin CS, Moriyama A, Zon LI: Hematopoietic stem cells, hematopoiesis and disease: lessons from the zebrafish model. *Genome Medicine* 2011, 3(12):83:1-11.
- 226. Bertrand JY, Cisson JL, Stachura DL, Traver D: Notch signaling distinguishes
 2 waves of definitive hematopoiesis in the zebrafish embryo. *Blood* 2010, 115(14):2777-2783.
- 227. Gore AV, Pillay LM, Venero Galanternik M, Weinstein BM: The zebrafish: A fintastic model for hematopoietic development and disease. *Wiley Interdisciplinary Reviews: Developmental Biology* 2018, **7**(3):e312-e312.
- Berman J, Hsu K, Look AT: Zebrafish as a model organism for blood diseases.
 British Journal of Haematology 2003, 123(4):568-576.
- 229. Wood W, Jacinto A: Drosophila melanogaster embryonic haemocytes: masters of multitasking. Nature Reviews Molecular Cell Biology 2007, 8(7):542-551.
- 230. Vergassola M, Deneke VE, Di Talia S: Mitotic waves in the early embryogenesis of Drosophila: Bistability traded for speed. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 2018, 115(10):E2165-E2174.

- 231. Christensen RP, Bokinsky A, Santella A, Wu Y, Marquina-Solis J, Guo M, Kovacevic I, Kumar A, Winter PW, Tashakkori N *et al*: Untwisting the *Caenorhabditis elegans* embryo. *eLife* 2015, 4:e10070:1-37.
- 232. Ghosh S, Singh A, Mandal S, Mandal L: Active hematopoietic hubs in Drosophila adults generate hemocytes and contribute to immune response. Developmental Cell 2015, 33(4):478-488.
- 233. Hartenstein V, Mandal L: The blood/vascular system in a phylogenetic perspective. *BioEssays* 2006, 28(12):1203-1210.
- 234. Parsons B, Foley E: Cellular immune defenses of *Drosophila melanogaster*. *Developmental and Comparative Immunology* 2016, **58**:95-101.
- 235. Chen AT, Zon LI: **Zebrafish blood stem cells**. *Journal of Cellular Biochemistry* 2009, **108**(1):35-42.
- 236. Warga RM, Kane DA, Ho RK: Fate mapping embryonic blood in zebrafish: multi- and unipotential lineages are segregated at gastrulation. Developmental Cell 2009, 16(5):744-755.
- 237. Ward AC, McPhee DO, Condron MM, Varma S, Cody SH, Onnebo SM, Paw BH, Zon LI, Lieschke GJ: The zebrafish spi1 promoter drives myeloid-specific expression in stable transgenic fish. *Blood* 2003, 102(9):3238-3240.
- 238. Hall C, Flores MV, Storm T, Crosier K, Crosier P: The zebrafish lysozyme C promoter drives myeloid-specific expression in transgenic fish. BMC Developmental Biology 2007, 7:42:1-17.
- 239. Meijer AH, van der Sar AM, Cunha C, Lamers GE, Laplante MA, Kikuta H, Bitter W, Becker TS, Spaink HP: Identification and real-time imaging of a myc-expressing neutrophil population involved in inflammation and mycobacterial granuloma formation in zebrafish. Developmental and Comparative Immunology 2008, 32(1):36-49.
- 240. Le Guyader D, Redd MJ, Colucci-Guyon E, Murayama E, Kissa K, Briolat V, Mordelet E, Zapata A, Shinomiya H, Herbomel P: Origins and unconventional behavior of neutrophils in developing zebrafish. *Blood* 2008, 111(1):132-141.
- 241. Bahary N, Zon LI: Use of the zebrafish (*Danio rerio*) to define hematopoiesis.*Stem Cells* 1998, 16(2):89-98.
- 242. Galloway JL, Zon LI: Ontogeny of hematopoiesis: examining the emergence of hematopoietic cells in the vertebrate embryo. Current Topics in Developmental Biology 2003, 53:139-158.
- 243. Evans T: **Developmental biology of hematopoiesis**. *Hematology/oncology Clinics of North America* 1997, **11**(6):1115-1147.
- 244. Ellett F, Pase L, Hayman JW, Andrianopoulos A, Lieschke GJ: mpeg1 promoter transgenes direct macrophage-lineage expression in zebrafish. *Blood* 2011, 117(4):e49-56.
- Zakrzewska A, Cui C, Stockhammer OW, Benard EL, Spaink HP, Meijer AH: Macrophage-specific gene functions in Spi1-directed innate immunity. *Blood* 2010, 116(3):e1-11.
- 246. Lin MG, Hurley JH: Structure and function of the ULK1 complex in autophagy. *Current Opinion in Cell Biology* 2016, **39**:61-68.
- 247. Michel M, Schwarten M, Decker C, Nagel-Steger L, Willbold D, Weiergräber OH: The mammalian autophagy initiator complex contains 2 HORMA domain proteins. *Autophagy* 2015, 11(12):2300-2308.
- 248. Puente C, Hendrickson RC, Jiang X: Nutrient-regulated phosphorylation of ATG13 inhibits starvation-induced autophagy. The Journal of Biological Chemistry 2016, 291(11):6026-6035.
- 249. Hara T, Mizushima N: Role of ULK-FIP200 complex in mammalian autophagy: FIP200, a counterpart of yeast Atg17? *Autophagy* 2009, 5(1):85-87.
- 250. Maejima Y, Isobe M, Sadoshima J: **Regulation of autophagy by Beclin 1 in the heart**. *Journal of Molecular and Cellular Cardiology* 2016, **95**:19-25.
- 251. Müller AJ, Proikas-Cezanne T: Function of human WIPI proteins in autophagosomal rejuvenation of endomembranes? *FEBS letters* 2015, 589(14):1546-1551.
- 252. Papinski D, Schuschnig M, Reiter W, Wilhelm L, Barnes Christopher A, Maiolica A, Hansmann I, Pfaffenwimmer T, Kijanska M, Stoffel I *et al*: Early steps in autophagy depend on direct phosphorylation of Atg9 by the Atg1 kinase. *Molecular Cell* 2014, 53(3):471-483.

- 253. Li YT, Yi C, Chen CC, Lan H, Pan M, Zhang SJ, Huang YC, Guan CJ, Li YM, Yu L et al: A semisynthetic Atg3 reveals that acetylation promotes Atg3 membrane binding and Atg8 lipidation. Nature Communications 2017, 8:14846:1-9.
- 254. Wu S, Su J, Qian H, Guo T: SLC27A4 regulate ATG4B activity and control reactions to chemotherapeutics-induced autophagy in human lung cancer cells. Tumour biology : the journal of the International Society for Oncodevelopmental Biology and Medicine 2016, 37(5):6943-6952.
- 255. Sakoh-Nakatogawa M, Matoba K, Asai E, Kirisako H, Ishii J, Noda NN, Inagaki F, Nakatogawa H, Ohsumi Y: Atg12-Atg5 conjugate enhances E2 activity of Atg3 by rearranging its catalytic site. *Nature Structural & Molecular Biology* 2013, 20(4):433-439.
- 256. Lilienbaum A: **Relationship between the proteasomal system and autophagy**. *International Journal of Biochemistry and Molecular Biology* 2013, **4**(1):1-26.
- 257. Martens S: No ATG8s, no problem? How LC3/GABARAP proteins contribute to autophagy. *Journal of Cell Biology* 2016, 215(6):761-763.
- 258. Otomo C, Metlagel Z, Takaesu G, Otomo T: Structure of the human ATG12~ATG5 conjugate required for LC3 lipidation in autophagy. Nature Structural & Molecular Biology 2013, 20(1):59-66.
- 259. Rubinsztein DC, Shpilka T, Elazar Z: Mechanisms of autophagosome biogenesis. *Current Biology : CB* 2012, 22(1):R29-34.
- 260. Galloway JL, Wingert RA, Thisse C, Thisse B, Zon LI: Loss of gata1 but not gata2 converts erythropoiesis to myelopoiesis in zebrafish embryos. Developmental Cell 2005, 8(1):109-116.
- 261. Rhodes J, Hagen A, Hsu K, Deng M, Liu TX, Look AT, Kanki JP: Interplay of pu.1 and gata1 determines myelo-erythroid progenitor cell fate in zebrafish. *Developmental Cell* 2005, 8(1):97-108.
- 262. Sood R, Liu P: Novel insights into the genetic controls of primitive and definitive hematopoiesis from zebrafish models. Advances in Hematology 2012, 2012:830703:1-13.

- 263. Bertrand JY, Kim AD, Violette EP, Stachura DL, Cisson JL, Traver D: Definitive hematopoiesis initiates through a committed erythromyeloid progenitor in the zebrafish embryo. *Development* 2007, 134(23):4147-4156.
- 264. Zhang Y, Jin H, Li L, Qin FX, Wen Z: cMyb regulates hematopoietic stem/progenitor cell mobilization during zebrafish hematopoiesis. Blood 2011, 118(15):4093-4101.
- 265. Lam EY, Hall CJ, Crosier PS, Crosier KE, Flores MV: Live imaging of Runx1 expression in the dorsal aorta tracks the emergence of blood progenitors from endothelial cells. *Blood* 2010, 116(6):909-914.
- 266. Lin H-F, Traver D, Zhu H, Dooley K, Paw BH, Zon LI, Handin RI: Analysis of thrombocyte development in CD41-GFP transgenic zebrafish. *Blood* 2005, 106(12):3803-3810.
- 267. Ma D, Zhang J, Lin H-f, Italiano J, Handin RI: The identification and characterization of zebrafish hematopoietic stem cells. *Blood* 2011, 118(2):289-297.
- 268. Bertrand JY, Kim AD, Violette EP, Stachura DL, Cisson JL, Traver D: Definitive hematopoiesis initiates through a committed erythromyeloid progenitor in the zebrafish embryo. *Development* 2007, 134(23):4147-4156.
- 269. North TE, Goessling W, Walkley CR, Lengerke C, Kopani KR, Lord AM, Weber GJ, Bowman TV, Jang IH, Grosser T *et al*: Prostaglandin E2 regulates vertebrate haematopoietic stem cell homeostasis. *Nature* 2007, 447(7147):1007-1011.
- Ellett F, Pase L, Hayman JW, Andrianopoulos A, Lieschke GJ: mpeg1 promoter transgenes direct macrophage-lineage expression in zebrafish. *Blood* 2011, 117(4):e49-e56.
- 271. Xu J, Wang T, Wu Y, Jin W, Wen Z: Microglia colonization of developing zebrafish midbrain is promoted by apoptotic neuron and lysophosphatidylcholine. *Developmental Cell* 2016, 38(2):214-222.
- 272. Westerfield M: The zebrafish book : a guide for the laboratory use of zebrafish (*Danio rerio*); 2007.

- Kimmel CB, Ballard WW, Kimmel SR, Ullmann B, Schilling TF: Stages of embryonic development of the zebrafish. *Developmental Dynamics* 1995, 203(3):253-310.
- 274. Farré JC, Subramani S: Mechanistic insights into selective autophagy pathways: lessons from yeast. Nature Reviews Molecular Cell Biology 2016, 17(9):537-552.
- 275. Ma AC, Ward AC, Liang R, Leung AY: The role of jak2a in zebrafish hematopoiesis. *Blood* 2007, **110**(6):1824-1830.
- 276. Ma AC, Chung MI, Liang R, Leung AY: The role of survivin2 in primitive hematopoiesis during zebrafish development. *Leukemia* 2009, **23**(4):712-720.
- 277. Boch J, Scholze H, Schornack S, Landgraf A, Hahn S, Kay S, Lahaye T, Nickstadt A, Bonas U: Breaking the code of DNA binding specificity of TALtype III effectors. *Science* 2009, 326(5959):1509-1512.
- 278. Streubel J, Blücher C, Landgraf A, Boch J: **TAL effector RVD specificities and** efficiencies. *Nature Biotechnology* 2012, **30**(7):593-595.
- Ma AC, Lee HB, Clark KJ, Ekker SC: High efficiency In Vivo genome engineering with a simplified 15-RVD GoldyTALEN design. *PloS One* 2013, 8(5):e65259:1-8.
- 280. Ma ACH, Fung TK, Lin RHC, Chung MIS, Yang D, Ekker SC, Leung AYH: Methionine aminopeptidase 2 is required for HSC initiation and proliferation. *Blood* 2011, 118(20):5448-5457.
- 281. Chen XK, Kwan JS, Chang RC, Ma AC: **1-phenyl 2-thiourea (PTU) activates autophagy in zebrafish embryos**. *Autophagy* 2020:1-10.
- Thisse C, Thisse B: High-resolution in situ hybridization to whole-mount zebrafish embryos. *Nature Protocols* 2008, 3(1):59-69.
- 283. Varga M, Fodor E, Vellai T: Autophagy in zebrafish. Methods 2015, 75:172-180.
- 284. He C, Klionsky DJ: Analyzing autophagy in zebrafish. Autophagy 2010, 6(5):642-644.
- 285. Chen XK, Kwan JS, Chang RC, Ma AC: 1-phenyl 2-thiourea (PTU) activates autophagy in zebrafish embryos. *Autophagy* 2021, 17(5):1222-1231.

- 286. Hu Z, Zhang J, Zhang Q: Expression pattern and functions of autophagyrelated gene atg5 in zebrafish organogenesis. Autophagy 2011, 7(12):1514-1527.
- 287. Lee E, Koo Y, Ng A, Wei Y, Luby-Phelps K, Juraszek A, Xavier RJ, Cleaver O, Levine B, Amatruda JF: Autophagy is essential for cardiac morphogenesis during vertebrate development. *Autophagy* 2014, 10(4):572-587.
- 288. Kaizuka T, Mizushima N: Atg13 is essential for autophagy and cardiac development in mice. *Molecular and Cellular Biology* 2015, **36**(4):585-595.
- 289. Gan B, Peng X, Nagy T, Alcaraz A, Gu H, Guan JL: Role of FIP200 in cardiac and liver development and its regulation of TNFalpha and TSC-mTOR signaling pathways. *The Journal of Cell Biology* 2006, 175(1):121-133.
- 290. Kojima T, Yamada T, Akaishi R, Furuta I, Saitoh T, Nakabayashi K, Nakayama KI, Nakayama K, Akira S, Minakami H: Role of the Atg9a gene in intrauterine growth and survival of fetal mice. *Reproductive Biology* 2015, 15(3):131-138.
- 291. Saitoh T, Fujita N, Hayashi T, Takahara K, Satoh T, Lee H, Matsunaga K, Kageyama S, Omori H, Noda T *et al*: Atg9a controls dsDNA-driven dynamic translocation of STING and the innate immune response. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 2009, 106(49):20842-20846.
- 292. Saitoh T, Fujita N, Jang MH, Uematsu S, Yang B-G, Satoh T, Omori H, Noda T, Yamamoto N, Komatsu M *et al*: Loss of the autophagy protein Atg16L1 enhances endotoxin-induced IL-1β production. *Nature* 2008, 456(7219):264-268.
- 293. McAlpine F, Williamson LE, Tooze SA, Chan EYW: Regulation of nutrientsensitive autophagy by uncoordinated 51-like kinases 1 and 2. *Autophagy* 2013, 9(3):361-373.
- 294. Kundu M, Lindsten T, Yang C-Y, Wu J, Zhao F, Zhang J, Selak MA, Ney PA, Thompson CB: Ulk1 plays a critical role in the autophagic clearance of mitochondria and ribosomes during reticulocyte maturation. *Blood* 2008, 112(4):1493-1502.

- 295. Hu Z-y, Chen B, Zhang J-p, Ma Y-y: Up-regulation of autophagy-related gene
 5 (ATG5) protects dopaminergic neurons in a zebrafish model of Parkinson's disease. Journal of Biological Chemistry 2017, 292(44):18062-18074.
- 296. He C, Bartholomew CR, Zhou W, Klionsky DJ: Assaying autophagic activity in transgenic GFP-Lc3 and GFP-Gabarap zebrafish embryos. Autophagy 2009, 5(4):520-526.
- 297. Guo S, Liang Y, Murphy SF, Huang A, Shen H, Kelly DF, Sobrado P, Sheng Z: A rapid and high content assay that measures cyto-ID-stained autophagic compartments and estimates autophagy flux with potential clinical applications. *Autophagy* 2015, 11(3):560-572.
- 298. Hwang DY, Eom JI, Jang JE, Jeung HK, Chung H, Kim JS, Cheong JW, Min YH: ULK1 inhibition as a targeted therapeutic strategy for FLT3-ITD-mutated acute myeloid leukemia. *Journal of Experimental & Clinical Cancer Research :* CR 2020, 39(1):85:1-14.
- 299. Amy HP, Lucie Leveque-El M, Therese V, Claudia B, Joanne S, Sebastien J, Geoffrey RH, Kelli PAM, Steven WL: Acute myeloid leukemia stem cell function is preserved in the absence of autophagy. *Haematologica* 2017, 102(9):e344-e347.
- 300. Stranks AJ, Hansen AL, Panse I, Mortensen M, Ferguson DJ, Puleston DJ, Shenderov K, Watson AS, Veldhoen M, Phadwal K *et al*: Autophagy controls acquisition of aging features in macrophages. *Journal of Innate Immunity* 2015, 7(4):375-391.
- 301. Liu P, Liu K, Gu H, Wang W, Gong J, Zhu Y, Zhao Q, Cao J, Han C, Gao F et al: High autophagic flux guards ESC identity through coordinating autophagy machinery gene program by FOXO1. Cell Death & Differentiation 2017, 24(10):1672-1680.
- 302. Ho TT, Warr MR, Adelman ER, Lansinger OM, Flach J, Verovskaya EV, Figueroa ME, Passegué E: Autophagy maintains the metabolism and function of young and old stem cells. *Nature* 2017, 543(7644):205-210.

- 303. Jia X-E, Ma K, Xu T, Gao L, Wu S, Fu C, Zhang W, Wang Z, Liu K, Dong M et al: Mutation of krill causes definitive hematopoiesis failure via PERK-dependent excessive autophagy induction. Cell Research 2015, 25(8):946-962.
- 304. Watchon M, Yuan KC, Mackovski N, Svahn AJ, Cole NJ, Goldsbury C, Rinkwitz S, Becker TS, Nicholson GA, Laird AS: Calpain inhibition is protective in Machado-Joseph disease zebrafish due to induction of autophagy. *The Journal of Neuroscience* 2017, 37(32):7782-7794.
- 305. Eisen JS, Smith JC: Controlling morpholino experiments: don't stop making antisense. *Development* 2008, **135**(10):1735-1743.
- 306. Jang JE, Eom JI, Jeung HK, Cheong JW, Lee JY, Kim JS, Min YH: Targeting AMPK-ULK1-mediated autophagy for combating BET inhibitor resistance in acute myeloid leukemia stem cells. *Autophagy* 2017, 13(4):761-762.
- 307. Piya S, Andreeff M, Borthakur G: Targeting autophagy to overcome chemoresistance in acute myleogenous leukemia. *Autophagy* 2017, 13(1):214-215.
- 308. Heydt Q, Larrue C, Saland E, Bertoli S, Sarry JE, Besson A, Manenti S, Joffre C, Mansat-De Mas V: Oncogenic FLT3-ITD supports autophagy via ATF4 in acute myeloid leukemia. Oncogene 2018, 37(6):787-797.
- 309. Liu Q, Chen L, Atkinson JM, Claxton DF, Wang HG: Atg5-dependent autophagy contributes to the development of acute myeloid leukemia in an MLL-AF9-driven mouse model. Cell Death & Disease 2016, 7(9):e2361:1-12.
- 310. Rudat S, Pfaus A, Cheng YY, Holtmann J, Ellegast JM, Buhler C, Marcantonio DD, Martinez E, Gollner S, Wickenhauser C *et al*: **RET-mediated autophagy** suppression as targetable co-dependence in acute myeloid leukemia. *Leukemia* 2018, 32(10):2189-2202.
- 311. Watson AS, Riffelmacher T, Stranks A, Williams O, De Boer J, Cain K, MacFarlane M, McGouran J, Kessler B, Khandwala S *et al*: Autophagy limits proliferation and glycolytic metabolism in acute myeloid leukemia. *Cell Death Discovery* 2015, 15008:1-10.
- Jing L, Zon LI: Zebrafish as a model for normal and malignant hematopoiesis.
 Disease Models & Mechanisms 2011, 4(4):433-438.

- 313. Langenau DM, Traver D, Ferrando AA, Kutok JL, Aster JC, Kanki JP, Lin S, Prochownik E, Trede NS, Zon LI *et al*: Myc-induced T cell leukemia in transgenic zebrafish. *Science* 2003, 299(5608):887-890.
- 314. Sabaawy HE, Azuma M, Embree LJ, Tsai HJ, Starost MF, Hickstein DD: TEL-AML1 transgenic zebrafish model of precursor B cell acute lymphoblastic leukemia. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 2006, 103(41):15166-15171.
- 315. Ma AC, Fan A, Ward AC, Liongue C, Lewis RS, Cheng SH, Chan PK, Yip SF, Liang R, Leung AY: A novel zebrafish jak2a(V581F) model shared features of human JAK2(V617F) polycythemia vera. *Experimental Hematology* 2009, 37(12):1379-1386.
- 316. Xu M, Ye Y, Ye Z, Xu S, Liu W, Xu J, Zhang Y, Liu Q, Huang Z, Zhang W: Human BCR/ABL1 induces chronic myeloid leukemia-like disease in zebrafish. *Haematologica* 2020, 105(3):674-686.
- 317. Raby L, Volkel P, Le Bourhis X, Angrand PO: Genetic engineering of zebrafish in cancer research. *Cancers* 2020, 12(8):1-37.